# ENDOMORPHISM ALGEBRAS AND HECKE ALGEBRAS FOR REDUCTIVE *p*-ADIC GROUPS

Maarten Solleveld

IMAPP, Radboud Universiteit Nijmegen Heyendaalseweg 135, 6525AJ Nijmegen, the Netherlands email: m.solleveld@science.ru.nl

ABSTRACT. Let G be a reductive p-adic group and let  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  be a Bernstein block in the category of smooth complex G-representations. We investigate the structure of  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ , by analysing the algebra of G-endomorphisms of a progenerator  $\Pi$  of that category.

We show that  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  is "almost" Morita equivalent with a (twisted) affine Hecke algebra. This statement is made precise in several ways, most importantly with a family of (twisted) graded algebras. It entails that, as far as finite length representations are concerned,  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  and  $\operatorname{End}_{G}(\Pi)$ -Mod can be treated as the module category of a twisted affine Hecke algebra.

We draw two major consequences. Firstly, we show that the equivalence of categories between  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  and  $\operatorname{End}_G(\Pi)$ -Mod preserves temperedness of finite length representations. Secondly, we provide a classification of the irreducible representations in  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ , in terms of the complex torus and the finite group canonically associated to  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ . This proves a version of the ABPS conjecture and enables us to express the set of irreducible *G*-representations in terms of the supercuspidal representations of the Levi subgroups of *G*.

Our methods are independent of the existence of types, and apply in complete generality.

In 2023 an appendix was added, to solve a problem with preservation of temperedness in Paragraph 9.1.

#### Contents

Introduction	2
1. Notations	9
2. Endomorphism algebras for cuspidal representations	10
3. Some root systems and associated groups	16
4. Intertwining operators	21
4.1. Harish-Chandra's operators $J_{P' P}$	23
4.2. The auxiliary operators $\rho_w$	25
5. Endomorphism algebras with rational functions	28
5.1. The operators $A_w$	28
5.2. The operators $\mathcal{T}_w$	32

Date: October 26, 2023.

<sup>2010</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 22E50, Secondary 20G25, 20C08.

The author is supported by a NWO Vidi grant "A Hecke algebra approach to the local Langlands correspondence" (nr. 639.032.528).

6. Analytic localization on subsets on $X_{nr}(M)$	36
6.1. Localized endomorphism algebras with meromorphic functions	41
6.2. Localized endomorphism algebras with analytic functions	43
7. Link with graded Hecke algebras	47
8. Classification of irreducible representations	51
8.1. Description in terms of graded Hecke algebras	51
8.2. Comparison by setting the $q$ -parameters to 1	54
9. Temperedness	59
9.1. Preservation of temperedness and discrete series	60
9.2. The structure of $Irr(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$	65
10. A smaller progenerator of $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$	69
10.1. The cuspidal case	69
10.2. The non-cuspidal case	72
Appendix A. Correction (from 2023)	77
References	79

#### INTRODUCTION

This paper investigates the structure of Bernstein blocks in the representation theory of reductive *p*-adic groups. Let *G* be such a group and let *M* be a Levi subgroup. Let  $(\sigma, E)$  be a supercuspidal *M*-representation (over  $\mathbb{C}$ ), and let  $\mathfrak{s}$  be its inertial equivalence class (for *G*). To these data Bernstein associated a block  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  in the category of smooth *G*-representations  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)$ , see [BeDe, Ren].

Several questions about  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  have been avidly studied, for instance:

- Can one describe  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  as the module category of an algebra H with an explicit presentation?
- Is there an easy description of temperedness and unitarity of G-representations in terms of H?
- How to classify the set of irreducible representations  $Irr(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ ?
- How to classify the discrete series representations in  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ ?

We note that all these issues have been solved already for M = G. In that case the real task is to obtain a supercuspidal representation, whereas in this paper we use a given  $(\sigma, E)$  as starting point.

Most of the time, the above questions have been approached with types, following [BuKu2]. Given an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -type  $(K, \lambda)$ , there is always a Hecke algebra  $\mathcal{H}(G, K, \lambda)$ whose module category is equivalent with  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ . This has been exploited very successfully in many cases, e.g. for  $GL_n(F)$  [BuKu1], for depth zero representations [Mor1, Mor2], for the principal series of split groups [Roc1], the results on unitarity from [Ciu] and on temperedness from [Sol5].

However, it is often quite difficult to find a type  $(K, \lambda)$ , and even if one has it, it can be hard to find generators and relations for  $\mathcal{H}(G, K, \lambda)$ . For instance, types have been constructed for all Bernstein components of classical groups [Ste, MiSt], but so far the Hecke algebras of most of these types have not been worked out. Already for the principal series of unitary *p*-adic groups, this is a difficult task [Bad]. At the moment, it seems unfeasible to carry out the full Bushnell–Kutzko program for arbitrary Bernstein components.

 $\mathbf{2}$ 

We follow another approach, which builds more directly on the seminal work of Bernstein. We consider a progenerator  $\Pi$  of  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ , and the algebra  $\operatorname{End}_{G}(\Pi)$ . There is a natural equivalence from  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  to the category  $\operatorname{End}_{G}(\Pi)$ -Mod of right  $\operatorname{End}_{G}(\Pi)$ -modules, namely  $V \mapsto \operatorname{Hom}_{G}(\Pi, V)$ .

Thus all the above questions can in principle be answered by studying the algebra  $\operatorname{End}_G(\Pi)$ . To avoid superfluous complications, we should use a progenerator with an easy shape. Fortunately, such an object was already constructed in [BeRu]. Namely, let  $M^1$  be subgroup of M generated by all compact subgroups, write  $B = \mathbb{C}[M/M^1]$  and  $E_B = E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} B$ . The latter is an algebraic version of the integral of the representations  $\sigma \otimes \chi$ , where  $\chi$  runs through the group  $X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$  of unramified characters of M. Then the (normalized) parabolic induction  $I_P^G(E_B)$  is a progenerator of  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ . In particular we have the equivalence of categories

$$\begin{array}{rcccc} \mathcal{E}: & \operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} & \longrightarrow & \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))\text{-}\operatorname{Mod} \\ & V & \mapsto & \operatorname{Hom}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}), V) \end{array}.$$

For classical groups and inner forms of  $GL_n$ , the algebras  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  were already analysed by Heiermann [Hei1, Hei2, Hei4]. It turns out that they are isomorphic to affine Hecke algebras (sometimes extended with a finite group). These results make use of some special properties of representations of classical groups, which need not hold for other groups.

We want to study  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  in complete generality, for any Bernstein block of any connected reductive group over any non-archimedean local field F. This entails that we can only use the abstract properties of the supercuspidal representation  $(\sigma, E)$ , which also go into the Bernstein decomposition. A couple of observations about  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  can be made quickly, based on earlier work.

- The algebra B acts on  $E_B$  by M-intertwiners, and  $I_P^G$  embeds B as a commutative subalgebra in  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ . As a B-module,  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  has finite rank [BeRu, Ren].
- Write  $\mathcal{O} = \{\sigma \otimes \chi : \chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)\} \subset \mathrm{Irr}(M)$ . The group  $N_G(M)/M$  acts naturally on  $\mathrm{Irr}(M)$ , and we denote the stabilizer of  $\mathcal{O}$  in  $N_G(M)/M$  by  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$ . By [BeDe], the centre of  $\mathrm{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  is isomorphic to  $\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}/W(M, \mathcal{O})] = \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]^{W(M, \mathcal{O})}$ .
- Consider the finite group

$$X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma) = \{\chi_c \in X_{\rm nr}(M) : \sigma \otimes \chi_c \cong \sigma\}.$$

For every  $\chi_c \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \sigma)$  there exists an *M*-intertwiner  $\sigma \otimes \chi \to \sigma \otimes \chi_c \chi$ , which gives rise to an intertwiner  $\phi_{\chi_c}$  in  $\mathrm{End}_M(E_B)$  and in  $\mathrm{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ [Roc2].

• For every  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$  there exists an intertwining operator

$$I_w(\chi): I_P^G(\sigma \otimes \chi) \to I_P^G(w(\sigma \otimes \chi)),$$

see [Wal]. However, it is rational as a function of  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M)$  and in general has non-removable singularities, so it does not automatically yield an element of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ .

Based on this knowledge and on [Hei2], one can expect that  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  has a *B*-basis indexed by  $X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M, \sigma) \times W(M, \mathcal{O})$ , and that the elements of this basis behave somewhat like a group. However, in general things are more subtle than that.

## Main results.

The action of any  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$  on  $\mathcal{O} \cong X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \sigma)$  can be lifted to a transformation  $\mathfrak{w}$  of  $X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)$ . Let  $W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))$  be the group of permutations of  $X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)$  generated by  $X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \sigma)$  and the  $\mathfrak{w}$ . It satisfies

$$W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))/X_{nr}(M, \sigma) = W(M, \mathcal{O}).$$

Let  $K(B) = \mathbb{C}(X_{nr}(M))$  be the quotient field of  $B = \mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$ . In view of the rationality of the intertwining operators  $I_w$ , it is easier to investigate the algebra

$$\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) \otimes_{B} K(B) = \operatorname{Hom}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}), I_{P}^{G}(E_{B} \otimes_{B} K(B))).$$

**Theorem A.** (see Corollary 5.8)

There exist a 2-cocycle 
$$\natural : W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))^2 \to \mathbb{C}^{\times}$$
 and an algebra isomorphism

$$\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) \otimes_B K(B) \cong K(B) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)), \natural]$$

Here  $\mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M)), \natural]$  is a twisted group algebra, it has basis elements  $\mathcal{T}_w$  that multiply as  $\mathcal{T}_w \mathcal{T}_{w'} = \natural(w, w') \mathcal{T}_{ww'}$ . The symbol  $\rtimes$  denotes a crossed product: as vector space it just means the tensor product, and the multiplication rules on that are determined by the action of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  on K(B).

Theorem A suggests a lot about  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ , but the poles of some involved operators make it impossible to already draw many conclusions about representations. In fact the operators  $\mathcal{T}_w$  with  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$  involve certain parameters, powers of the cardinality  $q_F$  of the residue field of F. If we would manually replace  $q_F$  by 1, then  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  would become isomorphic to  $B \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)), \natural]$ . Of course that is an outrageous thing to do, we just mention it to indicate the relation between these two algebras.

To formulate our results about  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ , we introduce more objects. The set of roots of G with respect to M contains a root system  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ , namely the set of roots for which the associated Harish-Chandra  $\mu$ -function has a zero on  $\mathcal{O}$  [Hei2]. This induces a semi-direct factorization

$$W(M, \mathcal{O}) = W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}, \mu}) \rtimes R(\mathcal{O}),$$

where  $R(\mathcal{O})$  is the stabilizer of the set of positive roots. We may and will assume throughout that  $\sigma \in \operatorname{Irr}(M)$  is unitary and stabilized by  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ . The Harish-Chandra  $\mu$ -functions also determine parameter functions  $\lambda, \lambda^* : \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu} \to \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ . The values  $\lambda(\alpha)$  and  $\lambda^*(\alpha)$  encode in a simple way for which  $\chi \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$  the normalized parabolic induction  $I_{M(P\cap M_{\alpha}}^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma \otimes \chi)$  becomes reducible, see (3.7) and (9.5). (Here  $M_{\alpha}$  denotes the Levi subgroup of G generated by M and the root subgroups  $U_{\alpha}, U_{-\alpha}$ .)

To the data  $\mathcal{O}, \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}, \lambda, \lambda^*, q_F^{1/2}$  one can associate an affine Hecke algebra, which we denote in this introduction by  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}, \lambda, \lambda^*, q_F^{1/2})$ . There is a large subalgebra

$$\operatorname{End}_{G}^{\circ}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) \subset \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))$$

such that the categories of finite length right modules of  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}, \lambda, \lambda^*, q_F^{1/2})$  and of  $\operatorname{End}_G^{\circ}(I_P^G(E_B))$  are equivalent. Suppose that  $\natural$  descends to a 2-cocycle  $\tilde{\natural}$  of  $R(\mathcal{O})$ . Then the crossed product

$$\tilde{\mathcal{H}}(\mathcal{O}) := \mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, \Sigma_{\mathcal{O}, \mu}, \lambda, \lambda^*, q_F^{1/2}) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\mathcal{O}), \tilde{\natural}]$$

is a twisted affine Hecke algebra [AMS3, §2.1]. It is reasonable to expect that  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  is Morita equivalent with  $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}(\mathcal{O})$ . Indeed this is "almost" true, and in important cases known already.

- The group  $R(\mathcal{O})$  is always trivial for  $GL_n(F)$  [BuKu1], for inner forms of general linear groups [SeSt, Hei2] and for unipotent representations [Lus2, Sol6].
- The 2-cocycle  $\natural$  of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  is trivial for symplectic groups and special orthogonal groups [Hei2] and for principal series representations of split groups [Roc1].

In these cases all the involved 2-cocycles are trivial, and there are equivalences of categories

$$\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} \cong \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) - \operatorname{Mod} \cong \mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, \Sigma_{\mathcal{O}, \mu}, \lambda, \lambda^{*}, q_{F}^{1/2}) \rtimes R(\mathcal{O}) - \operatorname{Mod}.$$

However, examples with inner forms of  $SL_n$  [ABPS3] suggest that such a Morita equivalence for  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  might not hold for arbitrary groups. It is conceivable that the 2-cocycles are always trivial for (quasi-)split reductive *F*-groups, but we would not know how to prove that.

In our completely general setting, we shall need to decompose  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ modules according to their *B*-weights (which live in  $X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$ ). The existence of such a decomposition cannot be guaranteed for representations of infinite length, and therefore we stick to finite length in most of the paper. All the algebras we consider have a large centre, so that every finite length module actually has finite dimension. For  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  "finite length" is equivalent to "admissible", and we denote the corresponding subcategory by  $\operatorname{Rep}_{\mathbf{f}}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ .

It is known from [Lus1, AMS3] that the category of finite dimensional right modules  $\tilde{\mathcal{H}}(\mathcal{O}) - \text{Mod}_{f}$  can be described with a family of (twisted) graded Hecke algebras. Write  $X_{nr}^+(M) = \text{Hom}(M/M^1, \mathbb{R}_{>0})$  and note that its Lie algebra is  $a_M^* = \text{Hom}(M/M^1, \mathbb{R})$ . For a unitary  $u \in X_{nr}(M)$ , there is a graded Hecke algebra  $\mathbb{H}_u$ , built from the following data: the tangent space  $a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}$  of  $X_{nr}(M)$ at u, a root subsystem  $\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u} \subset \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  and a parameter function  $k_{\alpha}^u$  induced by  $\lambda$ and  $\lambda^*$ . Further  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$  decomposes as  $W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}) \rtimes R(\sigma \otimes u)$ , and  $\natural$  induces a 2-cocycle of the local R-group  $R(\sigma \otimes u)$ . This yields a twisted graded Hecke algebra  $\mathbb{H}_u \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\sigma \otimes u), \natural_u]$  [AMS3, §1].

We remark that these algebras depend mainly on the variety  $\mathcal{O}$  and the group  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$ . Only the subsidiary data  $k^u$  and  $\natural_u$  take the internal structure of the representations  $\sigma \otimes \chi \in \mathcal{O}$  into account. The parameters  $k^u_{\alpha}$ , depend only on the poles of the Harish-Chandra  $\mu$ -function (associated to  $\alpha$ ) on  $\{\sigma \otimes u\chi : \chi \in X^+_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)\}$ . It is not clear to us whether, for a given  $\sigma \otimes u$ , they can be effectively computed in that way, further investigations are required there.

We do not know whether a 2-cocycle  $\natural$  as used in  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O})$  always exists. Fortunately, the description of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) - \operatorname{Mod}_f$  found via affine Hecke algebras turns out to be valid anyway.

**Theorem B.** (see Corollaries 8.1 and 9.4)

For any unitary  $u \in X_{nr}(M)$  there are equivalences between the following categories:

(i) representations in  $\operatorname{Rep}_{f}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  with cuspidal support in  $W(M, \mathcal{O})\{\sigma \otimes u\chi : \chi \in X^{+}_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)\};$ 

- (ii) modules in  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) \operatorname{Mod}_f$  with all their B-weights in  $W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)) u X_{\operatorname{nr}}^+(M);$
- (iii) modules in  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u) \operatorname{Mod}_{\mathrm{f}}$  with all their  $\mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}]$ -weights in  $a_M^*$ .

These equivalences commute with parabolic induction and Jacquet restriction (which for (ii) and (iii) are just induction and restriction between the appropriate algebras).

Furthermore, suppose that there exists a 2-cocycle  $\natural$  on  $R(\mathcal{O}) \cong W(M, \mathcal{O})/W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ which on each subgroup  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$  is cohomologous to  $\natural_u$ . Then the above equivalences, for all unitary  $u \in X_{nr}(M)$ , combine to an equivalence of categories

 $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) - \operatorname{Mod}_f \longrightarrow \tilde{\mathcal{H}}(\mathcal{O}) - \operatorname{Mod}_f.$ 

Via  $\mathcal{E}$ , the left hand side is always equivalent with  $\operatorname{Rep}_{f}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ .

We stress that Theorem B holds for all Bernstein blocks of all reductive *p*-adic groups. It provides a good substitute for types, when those are not available or too complicated. The use of graded (instead of affine) Hecke algebras is only a small concession, since the standard approaches to the representation theory of affine Hecke algebras with unequal parameters run via graded Hecke algebras anyway.

Let us point out that on the Galois side of the local Langlands correspondence, analogous structures exist. Indeed, in [AMS1, AMS2, AMS3] twisted graded Hecke algebras and a twisted affine Hecke algebra were associated to every Bernstein component in the space of enhanced L-parameters. By comparing twisted graded Hecke algebras on both sides of the local Langlands correspondence, it might be possible to establish new cases of that correspondence.

For representations of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  and  $\mathbb{H}_u \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\sigma \otimes u), \natural_u]$  there are natural notions of temperedness and essentially discrete series, which mimic those for affine Hecke algebras [Opd]. The next result generalizes [Hei3].

# **Theorem C.** (see Theorem 9.6 and Proposition 9.5)

Choose the parabolic subgroup P with Levi factor M as indicated by Lemma 9.1. Then all the equivalences of categories in Theorem B preserve temperedness.

Suppose that  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  has full rank in the set of roots of (G, M). Then these equivalences send essentially square-integrable representations in (i) to essentially discrete series representations in (ii), and the other way round.

Suppose  $\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}$  has full rank in the set of roots of (G, M), for a fixed unitary  $u \in X_{nr}(M)$ . Then the equivalences in Theorem B, for that u, send essentially square-integrable representations in (i) to essentially discrete series representations in (iii), and conversely.

Now that we have a good understanding of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ , its finite dimensional representations and their properties, we turn to the remaining pressing issue from page 2: can one classify the involved irreducible representations? This is indeed possible, because graded Hecke algebras have been studied extensively, see e.g. [BaMo1, BaMo2, COT, Eve, Sol1, Sol2, Sol4]. The answer depends in a well-understood but involved and subtle way on the parameter functions  $\lambda, \lambda^*, k^u$ .

With the methods in this paper, it is difficult to really compute the parameter functions  $\lambda$  and  $\lambda^*$ . Whenever a type  $(K, \tau)$  and an associated Hecke algebra  $\mathcal{H}(G, K, \tau)$  for  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  are known,  $\mathcal{H}(G, K, \tau)$  is Morita equivalent with  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ . In that case the values  $q_F^{\lambda(\alpha)}$  and  $q_F^{\lambda^*(\alpha)}$  can be read off from

6

 $\mathcal{H}(G, K, \tau)$ , because they only depend on the reducibility of certain parabolically induced representations and those properties are preserved by a Morita equivalence. But, that does not cover all cases.

We expect that the functorial properties of the progenerators  $I_P^G(E_B)$  enable us to reduce the computation of  $\lambda(\alpha), \lambda^*(\alpha)$  to cases where G is simple and adjoint or simply connected. Thus it may be possible to prove that the parameter functions  $\lambda, \lambda^*$  are integers and of "geometric type", as Lusztig conjectured in [Lus3]. We work that out in the sequel [Sol8] to this paper.

The classification of  $\operatorname{Irr}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  becomes more tractable if we just want to understand  $\operatorname{Irr}(\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)))$  and  $\operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{H}_u \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\sigma \otimes u, \natural_u])$  as sets, and allow ourselves to slightly adjust the weights (with respect to respectively B and  $\mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}]$ ) in the bookkeeping. Then we can investigate  $\operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{H}_u \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\sigma \otimes u, \natural_u])$  via the change of parameters  $k^u \to 0$ , like in [Sol3, Sol7]. That replaces

 $\mathbb{H}_u \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\sigma \otimes u), \natural_u] \qquad \text{by} \qquad \mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u],$ 

for which Clifford theory classifies the irreducible representations.

# **Theorem D.** (see Theorem 9.7)

There exists a bijection

$$\zeta \circ \mathcal{E} : \operatorname{Irr}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} \longrightarrow \operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)), \natural])$$

such that, for  $\pi \in Irr(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  and a unitary  $u \in X_{unr}(M)$ :

- the cuspidal support of  $\zeta \circ \mathcal{E}(\pi)$  lies in  $W(M, \mathcal{O})uX_{\mathrm{nr}}^+(M)$  if and only if all the  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)]$ -weights of  $(\zeta \circ \mathcal{E}(\pi))$  lie in  $W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))uX_{\mathrm{nr}}^+(M)$ ,
- $\pi$  is tempered if and only if all the  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$ -weights of  $(\zeta \circ \mathcal{E})(\pi)$  are unitary.

Notice that on the right hand side the parameter functions  $\lambda, \lambda^*$  and  $k^u$  are no longer involved. Recall that in the important cases mentioned on page 5,  $\natural$  is trivial. Then Theorem D and standard Morita equivalences provide bijections

$$\operatorname{Irr}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} \longrightarrow \operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}] \rtimes W(M, \mathcal{O})).$$

Clifford theory identifies  $\operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}] \rtimes W(M, \mathcal{O}))$  with the extended quotient

$$\mathcal{O}/\!/W(M,\mathcal{O}) = \{(\chi,\rho) : \chi \in \mathcal{O}, \rho \in \operatorname{Irr}(W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\chi})\}/W(M,\mathcal{O})$$

For  $GL_n(F)$  such a bijection between  $Irr(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  and  $\mathcal{O}//W(M,\mathcal{O})$  was already known from [BrPl], and for principal series representations of split groups from [ABPS1, ABPS2]. In general, in the language of [ABPS4],

$$\operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)), \natural])$$

is a twisted extended quotient  $(\mathcal{O}//W(M, \mathcal{O}))_{\natural}$ . With that interpretation Theorem D proves a version of the ABPS conjecture [ABPS4, §2.3] and:

**Theorem E.** (see Theorem 9.9) Theorem D (for all possible  $\mathfrak{s} = [M, \sigma]_G$  together) yields a bijection

$$\operatorname{Irr}(G) \longrightarrow \bigsqcup_{M} \left( \operatorname{Irr}_{\operatorname{cusp}}(M) / / (N_G(M) / M) \right)_{\natural}$$

where M runs over a set of representatives for the conjugacy classes of Levi subgroups of G and  $Irr(M)_{cusp}$  denotes the set of irreducible supercuspidal M-representations.

It is quite surprising that such a simple relation between the space of irreducible representations of an arbitrary reductive *p*-adic group and the supercuspidal representations of its Levi subgroups holds.

We note that Theorem D is about right modules of the involved algebra. If we insist on left modules we must use the opposite algebra, which is isomorphic to  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)), \natural^{-1}]$ . Then we would get the twisted extended quotient  $(\mathcal{O}//W(M, \mathcal{O}))_{\natural^{-1}}$ .

The only noncanonical ingredient in Theorem D is the 2-cocycle  $\natural$ . It is trivial on  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ , but apart from that it depends on some choices of *M*-isomorphisms  $w(\sigma \otimes \chi) \to \sigma \otimes \chi'$  for  $w \in R(\mathcal{O})$  and  $\chi, \chi' \in X_{nr}(M)$ . From Theorem B we see that the restrictions  $\natural_u$  of  $\natural$  have a definite effect on the involved module categories.

Moreover, by (8.2)  $\natural_u^{-1}$  must be cohomologous to a 2-cocycle obtained from the Hecke algebra of an  $\mathfrak{s}$ -type (if such a type exists). This entails that in many cases  $\natural_u$  must be trivial. At the same time, this argument shows that in some instances, like [ABPS3, Example 5.5] and Example 2.G, the 2-cocycles  $\natural_u$  and  $\natural$  are cohomologically nontrivial. It would be interesting if  $\natural$  could be related to the way G is realized as an inner twist of a quasi-split F-group, like in [HiSa].

Besides  $I_P^G(E_B)$ , a smaller progenerator of  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  is available. Namely, let  $E_1$  be an irreducible subrepresentation of  $\operatorname{Res}_{M^1}^M(E)$  and build  $I_P^G(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1))$ . We investigate the Morita equivalent subalgebra

$$\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1))) \subset \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$$

as well, because it should be even closer to an affine Hecke algebra.

Unfortunately this turns out to be difficult, and we unable to make progress without further assumptions. In the large majority of cases, the restriction of  $(\sigma, E)$ to  $M^1$  decomposes without multiplicities bigger than one. (That does not always hold though, see Example 2.G.) With such multiplicity one as working hypothesis, we can slightly improve on Theorem B.

**Theorem F.** Suppose that the multiplicity of  $E_1$  in  $\operatorname{Res}_{M^1}^M(E)$  is one. There exists a 2-cocycle  $\natural_J : W(M, \mathcal{O})^2 \to \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]^{\times}$  and an algebra isomorphism

$$\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(\operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(E_{1}))) \cong \mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, \Sigma_{\mathcal{O}, \mu}, \lambda, \lambda^{*}, q_{F}^{1/2}) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\mathcal{O}), \natural_{J}].$$

On the right hand side the first factor is a subalgebra but the second factor need not be. The basis elements  $J_r$  with  $r \in R(\mathcal{O})$  have products

$$J_r J_{r'} = \natural_J(r, r') J_{rr'} \in \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]^{\times} J_{rr'}.$$

Thus, the price we pay for the smaller progenerator  $I_P^G(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1))$  consists of more complicated intertwining operators from the R-group  $R(\mathcal{O})$ . In concrete cases this may be resolved by an explicit analysis of  $R(\mathcal{O})$ . In general Theorem 10.9 could be useful to say something about the relation between unitarity in  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  and unitarity in  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1))) - \operatorname{Mod}$ .

# Structure of the paper.

Most results about endomorphism algebras of progenerators in the cuspidal case (M = G) are contained in Section 2. A substantial part of this was already shown

in [Roc2], we push it further to describe  $\operatorname{End}_M(E_B)$  better. Section 3 is elementary, its main purpose is to introduce some useful objects.

Harish-Chandra's intertwining operators  $J_{P'|P}$  play the main role in Section 4. We study their poles and devise several auxiliary operators to fit  $J_{w(P)|P}$  into  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_B \otimes_B K(B)))$ . The actual analysis of that algebra is carried out in Section 5. First we express it in terms of operators  $A_w$  for  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$ , which are made by composing the  $J_{P'|P}$  with suitable auxiliary operators. Next we adjust the  $A_w$  to  $\mathcal{T}_w$  and we prove Theorem A. Sections 2–5 are strongly influenced by [Hei2], where similar results were established in the (simpler) case of classical groups.

At this point Lemma 5.9 forces us to admit that in general  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  probably does not have a nice presentation. To pursue the analysis of this algebra, we localize it on relatively small subsets U of  $X_{nr}(M)$ . In this way we get rid of  $X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$ from the intertwining group  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ , and several issues simplify. For maximal effect, we localize with analytic rather than polynomial functions on U – after checking (in Section 6) that it does not make a difference as far as finite dimensional modules are concerned. We show that the localization of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  at U, extended with the algebra  $C^{\operatorname{rme}}(U)$  of meromorphic functions on U, is isomorphic to a crossed product  $C^{\operatorname{rme}}(U) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u]$ .

A presentation of the analytic localization of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  at U is obtained in Theorem 6.11: it is almost Morita equivalent to an affine Hecke algebra. The only difference is that the standard large commutative subalgebra of that affine Hecke algebra must be replaced by the algebra of analytic functions on U.

This presentation makes it possible to relate the localized version of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ to the localized version of a suitable graded Hecke algebra. We do that in Section 7, thus proving the first half of Theorem B. In Section 8 we translate that to a classification of  $\operatorname{Irr}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  in terms of graded Hecke algebras. Next we study the change of parameters  $k^u \to 0$  in graded Hecke algebras, and derive the larger part of Theorem D. All considerations about temperedness can be found in Section 9. There we finish the proofs of Theorems B, C, D and E.

Finally, in Section 10 we study the smaller progenerator  $I_P^G(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1))$ . Varying on earlier results, we establish Theorem F.

## Acknowledgement.

We thank for George Lusztig for some helpful remarks on the first version of this paper. We are also grateful to the referees for their work and their useful comments, especially for pointing out Example 2.G.

#### 1. NOTATIONS

We introduce some of the notations that will be used throughout the paper. F: a non-archimedean local field

 $\mathcal{G}$ : a connected reductive F-group

 $\mathcal{P}$ : a parabolic *F*-subgroup of  $\mathcal{G}$ 

 $\mathcal{M}$ : a *F*-Levi factor of  $\mathcal{P}$ 

 $\mathcal{U}$ : the unipotent radical of  $\mathcal{P}$ 

 $\mathcal{P}$ : the parabolic subgroup of  $\mathcal{G}$  that is opposite to  $\mathcal{P}$  with respect to  $\mathcal{M}$ 

 $G = \mathcal{G}(F)$  (and  $M = \mathcal{M}(F)$  etc.): the group of F-rational points of  $\mathcal{G}$ 

We often abbreviate the above situation to: P = MU is a parabolic subgroup of G

 $\operatorname{Rep}(G)$ : the category of smooth G-representations (always on  $\mathbb{C}$ -vector spaces)  $\operatorname{Rep}_{\mathbf{f}}(G)$ : the subcategory of finite length representations  $\operatorname{Irr}(G)$ : the set of irreducible smooth G-representations up to isomorphism  $I_P^G : \operatorname{Rep}(M) \to \operatorname{Rep}(G)$ : the normalized parabolic induction functor  $X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)$ : the group of unramified characters of M, with its structure as a complex algebraic torus  $M^1 = \bigcap_{\chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)} \ker \chi$ 

Irr $(M)_{\text{cusp}}$  subset of supercuspidal representations in Irr(M) $(\sigma, E)$ : an element of  $\text{Irr}_{\text{cusp}}(M)$  $\mathcal{O} = [M, \sigma]_M$ : the inertial equivalence class of  $\sigma$  for M, that is, the subset of Irr(M)consisting of the  $\sigma \otimes \chi$  with  $\chi \in X_{\text{nr}}(M)$  $\text{Rep}(M)^{\mathcal{O}}$ : the Bernstein block of Rep(M) associated to  $\mathcal{O}$  $\mathfrak{s} = [M, \sigma]_G$ : the inertial equivalence class of  $(M, \sigma)$  for G $\text{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ : the Bernstein block of Rep(G) associated to  $\mathfrak{s}$  $\text{Irr}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} = \text{Irr}(G) \cap \text{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ 

 $W(G, M) = N_G(M)/M$   $N_G(M) \text{ acts on } \operatorname{Rep}(M) \text{ by } (g \cdot \pi)(m) = \pi(g^{-1}mg).$  This induces an action of W(G, M) on  $\operatorname{Irr}(M)$  $N_G(M, \mathcal{O}) = \{g \in N_G(M) : g \cdot \sigma \cong \sigma \otimes \chi \text{ for some } \chi \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)\}$   $W(M, \mathcal{O}) = N_G(M, \mathcal{O})/M = \{w \in W(G, M) : w \cdot \sigma \in \mathcal{O}\}$ 

$$\begin{split} X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma) &= \{\chi \in X_{\rm nr}(M) : \sigma \otimes \chi \cong \sigma\} \\ B &= \mathbb{C}[X_{\rm nr}(M)]: \text{ the ring of regular functions on the complex algebraic torus } X_{\rm nr}(M) \\ K(B) &= \mathbb{C}(X_{\rm nr}(M)): \text{ the quotient field of } B, \text{ the field of rational functions on } \\ X_{\rm nr}(M) \end{split}$$

The covering map

$$X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M) \to \mathcal{O}: \chi \mapsto \sigma \otimes \chi$$

induces a bijection  $X_{\rm nr}(M)/X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma) \to \mathcal{O}$ . In this way we regard  $\mathcal{O}$  as a complex algebraic variety. We define  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\rm nr}(M)/X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma)], \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]$  and  $\mathbb{C}(X_{\rm nr}(M)/X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma)), \mathbb{C}(\mathcal{O})$  like B and K(B).

## 2. Endomorphism algebras for cuspidal representations

This section relies largely on [Roc2]. Let

$$\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M : \operatorname{Rep}(M^1) \to \operatorname{Rep}(M)$$

be the functor of smooth, compactly supported induction. We realize it as

$$\operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(\pi, V) = \{ f : M \to V \mid \pi(m_{1})f(m) = f(m_{1}m) \; \forall m \in M, m_{1} \in M^{1}, \\ \operatorname{supp}(f)/M^{1} \; \text{is compact} \},$$

with the *M*-action by right translation. (Smoothness of f is automatic because  $M^1$  is open in M.)

Regard  $(\sigma, E)$  as a representation of  $M^1$ , by restriction. Bernstein [BeRu, §II.3.3] showed that  $\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma, E)$  is a progenerator of  $\operatorname{Rep}(M)^{\mathcal{O}}$ . This entails that

$$V \mapsto \operatorname{Hom}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E), V)$$

is an equivalence between  $\operatorname{Rep}(M)^{\mathcal{O}}$  and the category  $\operatorname{End}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma, E)) - \operatorname{Mod}$  of right modules over the *M*-endomorphism algebra of  $\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma, E)$ , see [Roc2, Theorem 1.5.3.1]. We want to analyse the structure of  $\operatorname{End}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma, E))$ .

For  $m \in M$ , let  $b_m \in \mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$  be the element given by evaluating unramified characters at m. We let m act on  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$  by

$$m \cdot b = b_m b$$
  $b \in \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)].$ 

Then specialization/evaluation at  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M)$  is an *M*-homomorphism

$$\operatorname{sp}_{\chi} : \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \to (\chi, \mathbb{C}).$$

Let  $\delta_m \in \operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\mathbb{C})$  be the function which is 1 on  $mM^1$  and zero on the rest of M. Let  $\mathbb{C}[M/M^1]$  be the group algebra of  $M/M^1$ , considered as the left regular representation of  $M/M^1$ . There are canonical isomorphisms of M-representations

(2.1) 
$$\begin{array}{cccc} \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] &\to & \mathbb{C}[M/M^1] &\to & \mathrm{ind}_{M^1}^M(\mathbb{C}) \\ b_m &\mapsto & mM^1 &\mapsto & \delta_{m^{-1}} \end{array}$$

We endow  $E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\mathbb{C})$  with the tensor product of the *M*-representations  $\sigma$  and  $\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\operatorname{triv})$ . There is an isomorphism of *M*-representations

(2.2) 
$$\begin{array}{ccc} E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(\mathbb{C}) &\cong & \operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(E) \\ e \otimes f & \mapsto & [v_{e \otimes f} : m \mapsto f(m)\sigma(m)e] \\ \sum_{m \in M/M^{1}} \sigma(m^{-1})v(m) \otimes \delta_{m} & \longleftrightarrow & v \end{array}$$

Composing (2.1) and (2.2), we obtain an isomorphism

(2.3) 
$$\begin{array}{cccc} \operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(E) & \to & E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \\ v & \mapsto & \sum_{m \in M/M^{1}} \sigma(m)v(m^{-1}) \otimes b_{m} \\ v_{e \otimes \delta_{m}^{-1}} & \longleftrightarrow & e \otimes b_{m} \end{array}$$

With (2.3), specialization at  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M)$  becomes a *M*-homomorphism

(2.4) 
$$\operatorname{sp}_{\chi} : \operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma, E) \to (\sigma \otimes \chi, E).$$

As  $M/M^1$  is commutative, the *M*-action on  $E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$  is  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$ -linear. Via (2.3) we obtain an embedding

(2.5) 
$$\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \to \mathrm{End}_M(\mathrm{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma, E))$$

For a basis element  $b_m \in \mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$  and any  $v \in \operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E)$ , it works out as

(2.6) 
$$(b_m \cdot v)(m') = \sigma(m^{-1})v(mm').$$

For any  $\chi_c \in X_{nr}(M)$  we can define a linear bijection

(2.7) 
$$\rho_{\chi_c} : \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \to \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] b \mapsto [b_{\chi_c} : \chi \mapsto b(\chi \chi_c)]$$

This provides an M-isomorphism

$$\operatorname{id}_E \otimes \rho_{\chi_c} : \operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma) \to \operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma \otimes \chi_c).$$

Let  $(\sigma_1, E_1)$  be an irreducible subrepresentation of  $\operatorname{Res}_{M^1}^M(\sigma, E)$ , such that the stabilizer of the subspace  $E_1 \subset E$  in M is maximal. We denote the multiplicity of  $\sigma_1$  in  $\sigma$  by  $\mu_{\sigma,1}$ . Every other irreducible  $M^1$ -subrepresentation of  $\sigma$  is isomorphic to  $m \cdot \sigma_1$  for some  $m \in M$ , and  $\sigma(m^{-1})E_1$  is a space that affords  $m \cdot \sigma_1$ . Hence  $\mu_{\sigma,1}$  depends only on  $\sigma$  and not on the choice of  $(\sigma_1, E_1)$ . (But note that, if  $\mu_{\sigma,1} > 1$ , not every  $M^1$ -subrepresentation of E isomorphic to  $\sigma_1$  equals  $\sigma(m^{-1})E_1$  for an  $m \in M$ .)

Following  $[Roc2, \S1.6]$  we consider the groups

$$\begin{aligned} M_{\sigma}^2 &= \bigcap_{\chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \ker \chi, \\ M_{\sigma}^3 &= \{ m \in M : \sigma(m) E_1 = E_1 \}, \\ M_{\sigma}^4 &= \{ m \in M : m \cdot \sigma_1 \cong \sigma_1 \}. \end{aligned}$$

Notice that  $X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma) = {\rm Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^2)$ . There is a sequence of inclusions

(2.8) 
$$M^1 \subset M^2_{\sigma} \subset M^3_{\sigma} \subset M^4_{\sigma} \subset M$$

Since  $M^1$  is a normal subgroup of M and  $M/M^1$  is abelian, all these groups are normal in M. By this normality, for any  $m' \in M$ :

(2.9) 
$$\begin{aligned} M_{\sigma}^{3} &= \{m \in M : \sigma(m)\sigma(m')E_{1} = \sigma(m')E_{1}\},\\ M_{\sigma}^{4} &= \{m \in M : m \cdot (m' \cdot \sigma_{1}) \cong m' \cdot \sigma_{1}\}. \end{aligned}$$

In other words,  $M_{\sigma}^4$  consists of the  $m \in M$  that stabilize the isomorphism class of one (or equivalently any) irreducible  $M^1$ -subrepresentation of  $\sigma$ . In particular  $M_{\sigma}^2$ and  $M_{\sigma}^4$  only depend on  $\sigma$ . On the other hand, it seems possible that  $M_{\sigma}^3$  does depend on the choice of  $E_1$ .

Furthermore  $[M: M_{\sigma}^4]$  equals the number of inequivalent irreducible constituents of  $\operatorname{Res}_{M^1}^M(\sigma)$  and, like (2.2),

$$\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^{M^2_{\sigma}}(\mathbb{C}) \cong \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)/X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)].$$

By [Roc2, Lemma 1.6.3.1]

(2.10) 
$$[M_{\sigma}^4: M_{\sigma}^3] = [M_{\sigma}^3: M_{\sigma}^2] = \mu_{\sigma,1}.$$

**Example 2.G.** Consider the group called G in [HeVi, §4.4]. This is a connected reductive p-adic group, an extension of a four-dimensional torus (of split rank two) by the norm one elements in the multiplicative group of a division algebra. Moreover G is compact modulo centre, it has a unique maximal compact subgroup  $K = G^1$  and

$$K \setminus G/K = G/G^1 \cong \mathbb{Z}^2.$$

In [HeVi, Proposition 4.4] a particular character  $\chi$  of K is exhibited, and it is proven that the Hecke algebra  $\mathcal{H}(G, K, \chi)$  is not commutative.

Let  $\sigma$  be an irreducible quotient of  $\operatorname{ind}_{K}^{G}(\chi)$ . Then  $\sigma$  is supercuspidal (by the compactness of G/Z(G)), and  $\mu_{\sigma,1} = 2$ . The last claim can be checked as follows.

The arguments in [HeVi] entail that  $\mathcal{H}(G, K, \chi)$  has a vector space basis  $\{T_g : g \in G/G^1\}$  and that the centre of this Hecke algebra is the span of the basis vectors indexed by a certain subgroup  $G'_{\chi}/G^1$ . By the calculations in [HeVi, Proposition 4.4]  $G'_{\chi}$  is a proper subgroup of G, which guarantees the noncommutativity of  $\mathcal{H}(G, K, \chi)$ . Computations in the same spirit show that  $G'_{\chi}/G^1$  corresponds to

$$(2\mathbb{Z})^2 \subset \mathbb{Z}^2 \cong G/G^1$$

Moreover the basis of  $\mathcal{H}(G, K, \chi)$  can be chosen so that

$$T_g \cdot T_{g'} = \natural(g,g')T_{gg'} \qquad g,g' \in G$$

where  $\natural : (G/G'_{\chi})^2 \to \{\pm 1\}$  is a nontrivial 2-cocycle. Since  $(G/G'_{\chi}) \cong (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^2$ , there is only one such 2-cocycle (up to coboundaries). One checks that, for any onedimensional representation  $\tau$  of  $\mathcal{H}(G'_{\chi}, K, \chi)$ ,  $\mathcal{H}(G, K, \chi)/\ker \tau$  is a group algebra of  $(\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^2$  twisted by a nontrivial 2-cocycle, so isomorphic with  $M_2(\mathbb{C})$ . It follows that every irreducible representation  $\sigma'$  of  $\mathcal{H}(G, K, \chi)$  has dimension two, and restricts with multiplicity two to  $\mathcal{H}(G^1, K, \chi) \cong \mathbb{C}$ . Hence the irreducible G-representation  $\sigma$ corresponding to  $\sigma'$  restricts with multiplicity  $\mu_{\sigma,1} = 2$  to  $G^1$ . In this example

$$G = G_{\sigma}^4, \quad G_{\chi}' = G_{\sigma}^2 \quad and \quad [G_{\sigma}^4 : G_{\sigma}^3] = [G_{\sigma}^3 : G_{\sigma}^2] = 2.$$

When  $\mu_{\sigma,1} = 1$ , the groups  $M^2_{\sigma}$ ,  $M^3_{\sigma}$  and  $M^4_{\sigma}$  coincide with the group called  $M^{\sigma}$  in [Hei2, §1.16]. Otherwise all the different  $m \in M^4_{\sigma}/M^3_{\sigma}$  give rise to different subspaces  $\sigma(m)E_1$  of E. We denote the representation of  $M^3_{\sigma}$  (resp.  $M^2_{\sigma}$ ) on  $E_1$  by  $\sigma_3$  (resp.  $\sigma_2$ ). The  $\sigma_1$ -isotypical component of E is an irreducible representation ( $\sigma_4, E_4$ ) of  $M^4_{\sigma}$ . More explicitly

(2.11) 
$$E_4 = \bigoplus_{m \in M^4_{\sigma}/M^3_{\sigma}} \sigma(m) E_1 \cong \operatorname{ind}_{M^3_{\sigma}}^{M^4_{\sigma}}(\sigma_3, E_1).$$

From (2.11) we see that

(2.12) 
$$(\sigma, E) \cong \operatorname{ind}_{M_{\sigma}^{4}}^{M}(\sigma_{4}, E_{4}) \cong \operatorname{ind}_{M_{\sigma}^{3}}^{M}(\sigma_{3}, E_{1}).$$

The structure of  $(\sigma_4, E_4)$  can be analysed as in [GeKn, §2]:

Lemma 2.1. (a) In the above setting

$$\operatorname{Res}_{M_{\sigma}^{3}}^{M_{\sigma}^{4}}(\sigma_{4}) = \bigoplus_{\chi \in \operatorname{Irr}(M_{\sigma}^{3}/M_{\sigma}^{2})} \sigma_{3} \otimes \chi.$$

- (b) All the  $\sigma_3 \otimes \chi$  are inequivalent irreducible  $M^3_{\sigma}$ -representations.
- (c) There is a group isomorphism

$$\begin{array}{cccc} M_{\sigma}^4/M_{\sigma}^3 & \longrightarrow & \operatorname{Irr}(M_{\sigma}^3/M_{\sigma}^2) \\ nM_{\sigma}^3 & \mapsto & \chi_{3,n} \end{array}$$

defined by  $n \cdot \sigma_3 \cong \sigma_3 \otimes \chi_{3,n}$ .

*Proof.* (a) For any  $\chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \sigma)$  we have  $\sigma \otimes \chi \cong \sigma$ , so  $\sigma_3 \otimes \mathrm{Res}_{M_{\sigma}^3}^M \chi$  is isomorphic to an  $M_{\sigma}^3$ -subrepresentation of E. As  $M^1$ -representation it is just  $\sigma_1$ , so  $\sigma_3 \otimes \mathrm{Res}_{M_{\sigma}^3}^M \chi$ is even isomorphic to a subrepresentation of  $E_4$ . As every character of  $M_{\sigma}^3/M_{\sigma}^2$  can be extended to a character of  $M/M_{\sigma}^2$  (that is, to an element of  $X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \sigma)$ ), all the  $\sigma_3 \otimes \chi$  with  $\chi \in \mathrm{Irr}(M_{\sigma}^3/M_{\sigma}^2)$  appear in  $E_4$ . Further, all the  $M_{\sigma}^3$ -subrepresentations  $(n^{-1} \cdot \sigma_3, \sigma(n)E_1)$  of  $(\sigma_4, E_4)$  are extensions

Further, all the  $M^3_{\sigma}$ -subrepresentations  $(n^{-1} \cdot \sigma_3, \sigma(n)E_1)$  of  $(\sigma_4, E_4)$  are extensions of the irreducible  $M^2_{\sigma}$ -representation  $(\sigma_2, E_1)$ . Hence they differ from each other only by characters of  $M^3_{\sigma}/M^2_{\sigma}$  [GoHe, Lemma 2.14]. This shows that  $\operatorname{Res}_{M^3_{\sigma}}^{M^4_{\sigma}}(\sigma_4, E_4)$  is a direct sum of  $M^3_{\sigma}$ -representations of the form  $\sigma_3 \otimes \chi$  with  $\chi \in \operatorname{Irr}(M^3_{\sigma}/M^2_{\sigma})$ .

By Frobenius reciprocity, for any such  $\chi$ :

(2.13) 
$$\operatorname{Hom}_{M_{\sigma}^{4}}\left(\operatorname{ind}_{M_{\sigma}^{3}}^{M_{\sigma}^{4}}(\sigma_{3}\otimes\chi),\sigma_{4}\right)\cong\operatorname{Hom}_{M_{\sigma}^{3}}(\sigma_{3}\otimes\chi,\sigma_{4})\neq0.$$

Thus there exists a nonzero  $M_{\sigma}^4$ -homomorphism  $\operatorname{ind}_{M_{\sigma}^4}^{M_{\sigma}^4}(\sigma_3 \otimes \chi) \to \sigma_4$ . As these two representations have the same dimension and  $\sigma_4$  is irreducible, they are isomorphic. Knowing that, (2.13) also shows that  $\dim \operatorname{Hom}_{M_{\sigma}^2}(\sigma_3 \otimes \chi, \sigma_4) = 1$ .

(b) The previous line is equivalent to: every  $\sigma_3 \otimes \chi$  appears exactly once as a  $M^3_{\sigma}$ -subrepresentation of  $\sigma_4$ . As  $\operatorname{Res}_{M^3_{\sigma}}^{M^4_{\sigma}}(\sigma_4)$  has length  $[M^4_{\sigma}: M^3_{\sigma}] = [M^3_{\sigma}: M^2_{\sigma}]$ , that means that they are mutually inequivalent.

(c) This is a consequence of parts (a), (b) and the Mackey decomposition of  $\operatorname{Res}_{M_{\sigma}^{4}}^{M_{\sigma}^{4}}(\sigma_{4}, E_{4}).$ 

For  $\chi \in \operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^3)$  we define an *M*-isomorphism

(2.14) 
$$\begin{aligned} \phi_{\sigma,\chi}: & (\sigma, E) \to (\sigma \otimes \chi, E) \\ & \sigma(m)e_1 \mapsto \chi(m)\sigma(m)e_1 \end{aligned} e_1 \in E_1, m \in M.$$

This says that  $\phi_{\sigma,\chi}$  acts as  $\chi(m)$  id on the  $M^3_{\sigma}$ -subrepresentation  $\sigma(m)E_1$  of E. By Lemma 2.1 these  $\phi_{\sigma,\chi}$  form a basis of  $\operatorname{End}_{M^3_{\sigma}}(E)$ . We can extend  $\phi_{\sigma,\chi}$  to an Misomorphism

(2.15) 
$$\phi_{\chi} = \phi_{\sigma,\chi} \otimes \rho_{\chi}^{-1} : \operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(\sigma, E) \to \operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(\sigma, E) \\ e \otimes \delta_{m} \mapsto \phi_{\sigma,\chi}(e) \otimes \chi(m) \delta_{m} ,$$

where  $e \in E, m \in M$  and the elements are presented in  $E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\mathbb{C})$  using (2.2). Via (2.3), this becomes

(2.16) 
$$\phi_{\chi} \in \operatorname{Aut}_M(E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]): \quad e \otimes b \mapsto \phi_{\sigma,\chi}(e) \otimes \rho_{\chi}^{-1}(b)$$

where  $e \in E, b \in \mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$ . Given  $E_1, \phi_{\chi}$  is canonical.

For an arbitrary  $\chi \in \operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^2) = X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)$  we can also construct such *M*-homomorphisms, albeit not canonically. Pick  $n \in M_{\sigma}^4$  (unique up to  $M_{\sigma}^3$ ) as in Lemma 2.1.c, such that  $\chi_{3,n} = \chi|_{M_{\sigma}^2}$ . Choose an  $M_{\sigma}^3$ -isomorphism

$$\phi_{\sigma_3,\chi}: (\sigma_3, E_1) \to ((n^{-1} \cdot \sigma_3) \otimes \chi, \sigma(n)E_1).$$

We note that, when  $\chi \notin \operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^3)$ ,  $\psi_{\sigma_3,\chi}$  cannot commute with all the  $\phi_{\sigma,\chi'}$  for  $\chi' \in \operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^3)$  because it does not stabilize  $E_1$ .

For compatibility with (2.14) we may assume that

(2.17) 
$$\phi_{\sigma_3,\chi\chi'} = \phi_{\sigma_3,\chi} \quad \text{for all } \chi' \in \operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^3)$$

By Schur's lemma  $\phi_{\sigma_3,\chi}$  is unique up to scalars, but we do not know a canonical choice when  $M_{\sigma}^3 \not\subset \ker \chi$ . By (2.12)

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{M}(\sigma, \sigma \otimes \chi) = \operatorname{Hom}_{M}(\operatorname{ind}_{M^{3}_{\sigma}}^{M}(\sigma_{3}), \sigma \otimes \chi) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{M^{3}_{\sigma}}(\sigma_{3}, \sigma \otimes \chi),$$

while  $((n^{-1} \cdot \sigma_3) \otimes \chi, \sigma(n)E_1)$  is contained in  $(\sigma \otimes \chi, E)$  as  $M^3_{\sigma}$ -representation. Thus  $\phi_{\sigma_3,\chi}$  determines a  $\phi_{\sigma,\chi} \in \operatorname{Hom}_M(\sigma, \sigma \otimes \chi)$ , which is nonzero and hence bijective. Then  $\rho_{\chi}$  from (2.7) and the formulas (2.15) and (2.16) provide

(2.18) 
$$\phi_{\chi} = \phi_{\sigma,\chi} \otimes \rho_{\chi}^{-1} \in \operatorname{Aut}_{M}(\operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(E)) \cong \operatorname{Aut}_{M}(E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]).$$

For  $\chi_c \in X_{nr}(M)$  and  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$ , we see from (2.18) that

(2.19) 
$$\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_c} \circ \phi_{\chi} = \phi_{\chi} \circ \operatorname{sp}_{\chi_c \chi^{-1}}.$$

We also note that, regarding  $b \in \mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$  as multiplication operator:

$$(2.20) b \circ \phi_{\chi} = \phi_{\chi} \circ b_{\chi} \in \operatorname{End}_{M} \left( E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \right)$$

For all  $\chi, \chi' \in \operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^2)$ , the uniqueness of  $\phi_{\sigma_3,\chi}$  up to scalars implies that there exists a  $\natural(\chi,\chi') \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$  such that

(2.21) 
$$\phi_{\chi}\phi_{\chi'} = \natural(\chi,\chi')\phi_{\chi\chi'}.$$

In other words, the  $\phi_{\chi}$  span a twisted group algebra  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma), \natural]$ . By (2.17) we have

(2.22) 
$$\natural(\chi,\chi') = 1 \text{ if } \chi \in \operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^3) \text{ or } \chi' \in \operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^3).$$

If desired, we can scale the  $\phi_{\sigma,\chi}$  so that  $\phi_{\sigma_{3,\chi}}^{-1} = \phi_{\sigma_{3,\chi}}^{-1}$ . In that case  $\phi_{\chi}^{-1} = \phi_{\chi^{-1}}$ and  $\natural(\chi,\chi^{-1}) = 1$  for all  $\chi \in \operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^2)$ . When  $\mu_{\sigma,1} > 1$ , not all  $\phi_{\chi}$  commute and  $\natural$  is nontrivial. Then it is unlikely that all the  $\phi_{\chi}$  with  $\chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)$  can be normalized simultaneously in a canonical way, because they can always be rescaled by a character of  $X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)$ .

The next result is a variation on [Hei2, Proposition 3.6].

**Proposition 2.2.** (a) The set  $\{\phi_{\sigma,\chi} : \chi \in X_{nr}(M,\sigma)\}$  is a  $\mathbb{C}$ -basis of  $\operatorname{End}_{M^1}(E)$ . (b) With respect to the embedding (2.5):

$$\operatorname{End}_{M}(\operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(\sigma, E)) = \bigoplus_{\chi \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M, \sigma)} \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]\phi_{\chi} = \bigoplus_{\chi \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M, \sigma)} \phi_{\chi} \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)].$$

*Proof.* (a) By (2.11) and Lemma 2.1

$$\operatorname{Res}_{M^3_{\sigma}}^M(\sigma, E) = \bigoplus_{m \in M/M^3_{\sigma}} (m^{-1} \cdot \sigma, \sigma(m)E_1),$$

and all these summands are mutually inequivalent. Hence

(2.23) 
$$\operatorname{End}_{M^{3}_{\sigma}}(E) = \bigoplus_{m \in M/M^{3}_{\sigma}} \operatorname{End}_{M^{3}_{\sigma}}(\sigma(m)E_{1}) = \bigoplus_{m \in M/M^{3}_{\sigma}} \mathbb{C} \operatorname{id}_{\sigma(m)E_{1}}.$$

The operators  $\phi_{\sigma,\chi}$  with  $\chi \in \operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^3)$  provide a basis of (2.23), because they are linearly independent.

For every 
$$\chi_3 \in \operatorname{Irr}(M^3_{\sigma}/M^2_{\sigma})$$
 we choose an extension  $\tilde{\chi}_3 \in \operatorname{Irr}(M/M^2_{\sigma})$ . Then

$$\{\phi_{\sigma,\chi}: \chi \in \operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^2)\} = \{\phi_{\sigma,\tilde{\chi}_3}\phi_{\sigma,\chi}: \chi \in \operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^3), \chi_3 \in \operatorname{Irr}(M_{\sigma}^3/M_{\sigma}^2)\}.$$

It follows from (2.11) that

$$\operatorname{Res}_{M^{1}}^{M}(\sigma, E) = \bigoplus_{m \in M/M_{\sigma}^{4}} \left( (m \cdot \sigma_{1})^{\mu_{\sigma,1}}, \sigma(m) E_{4} \right),$$
  
$$\operatorname{End}_{M^{1}}(E) \cong \bigoplus_{m \in M/M_{\sigma}^{4}} \operatorname{End}_{M^{1}}(\sigma(m) E_{4}) \cong \bigoplus_{m \in M/M_{\sigma}^{4}} \sigma(m) \operatorname{End}_{M^{1}}(E_{4}) \sigma(m^{-1}).$$

In view of the already exhibited basis of (2.23), it only remains to show that

(2.24) 
$$\left\{ \operatorname{id}_{\sigma(m)E_1} \phi_{\tilde{\chi}_3} \Big|_{E_4} \right\}$$

is a  $\mathbb{C}$ -basis of  $\operatorname{End}_{M^1}(E_4)$ . Every  $\phi_{\tilde{\chi}_3}$  permutes the irreducible  $M^3_{\sigma}$ -subrepresentations  $\sigma(m)E_1$  of  $E_4$  according to a unique  $n \in M^4_{\sigma}/M^3_{\sigma}$ , so the set (2.24) is linearly independent. As

dim End<sub>M1</sub>(E<sub>4</sub>) = dim End<sub>M1</sub>(
$$\sigma_1^{\mu_{\sigma,1}}$$
) =  $\mu_{\sigma,1}^2 = [M_{\sigma}^4 : M_{\sigma}^3][M_{\sigma}^3 : M_{\sigma}^2],$ 

equals the cardinality of (2.24), that set also spans  $\operatorname{End}_{M^1}(E_4)$ . (b) As  $M^1 \subset M$  is open, Frobenius reciprocity for compact smooth induction holds. It gives a natural bijection

$$\operatorname{End}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E)) \to \operatorname{Hom}_{M^1}(E, \operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E)).$$

By (2.3) the right hand side is isomorphic to

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{M^1}(E, E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]) = \operatorname{End}_{M^1}(E) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)],$$

where the action of  $X_{nr}(M)$  becomes multiplication on the second tensor factor on the right hand side. Under these bijections  $\phi_{\chi} \in \operatorname{Aut}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E))$  corresponds to

$$\phi_{\sigma,\chi} \otimes 1 \in \operatorname{End}_{M^1}(E) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)].$$

We conclude by applying part (a).

We remark that (2.21), (2.20) and Proposition 2.2.b mean that

(2.25) 
$$\operatorname{End}_M(E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)]) = \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma),\natural],$$

the crossed product with respect to the multiplication action of  $X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  on  $X_{nr}(M)$ . This description confirms that

(2.26) 
$$Z(\operatorname{End}_M(E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)])) = \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)/X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)] \cong \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}].$$

Let us record what happens when we replace regular functions on the involved complex algebraic tori by rational functions. More generally, consider a group  $\Gamma$  and an integral domain R with quotient field Q. Suppose that V is a  $\mathbb{C}\Gamma \times R$ -module, which is free over R. Then  $R \subset \operatorname{End}_{\Gamma}(V)$  and there is a natural isomorphism of R-modules

(2.27) 
$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\Gamma}(V, V \otimes_{R} Q) \cong \operatorname{End}_{\Gamma}(V) \otimes_{R} Q.$$

Applying this to (2.3) and Proposition 2.2 we find

(2.28) 
$$\operatorname{Hom}_{M}\left(\operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(E), \operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(E) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]} \mathbb{C}(X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)\right) \cong \bigoplus_{\chi \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \phi_{\chi} \mathbb{C}(X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)) = \mathbb{C}(X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma),\natural].$$

which generalizes [Hei2, Proposition 3.6].

#### 3. Some root systems and associated groups

Let  $\mathcal{A}_M$  be the maximal *F*-split torus in  $Z(\mathcal{M})$ , put  $A_M = \mathcal{A}_M(F)$  and let  $X_*(\mathcal{A}_M) = X_*(\mathcal{A}_M)$  be the cocharacter lattice. We write

$$\mathfrak{a}_M = X_*(A_M) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R}$$
 and  $\mathfrak{a}_M^* = X^*(A_M) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R}$ .

Let  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{M}) \subset X^*(A_M)$  be the set of nonzero weights occurring in the adjoint representation of  $A_M$  on the Lie algebra of G, and let  $\Sigma_{\text{red}}(A_M)$  be the set of indivisible elements therein.

For every  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\text{red}}(A_M)$  there is a Levi subgroup  $M_{\alpha}$  of G which contains M and the root subgroup  $U_{\alpha}$ , and whose semisimple rank is one higher than that of M. Let  $\alpha^{\vee} \in \mathfrak{a}_M$  be the unique element which is orthogonal to  $X^*(A_{M_{\alpha}})$  and satisfies  $\langle \alpha^{\vee}, \alpha \rangle = 2$ .

Recall the Harish-Chandra  $\mu$ -functions from [Sil2, §1] and [Wal, §V.2]. The restriction of  $\mu^G$  to  $\mathcal{O}$  is a rational,  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$ -invariant function on  $\mathcal{O}$  [Wal, Lemma V.2.1]. It determines a reduced root system [Hei2, Proposition 1.3]

$$\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu} = \{ \alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathrm{red}}(A_M) : \mu^{M_\alpha}(\sigma \otimes \chi) \text{ has a zero on } \mathcal{O} \}.$$

For  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\text{red}}(A_M)$  the function  $\mu^{M_{\alpha}}$  factors through the quotient map  $A_M \to A_M/A_{M_{\alpha}}$ . The associated system of coroots is

$$\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}^{\vee} = \{ \alpha^{\vee} \in \mathfrak{a}_M : \mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma \otimes \chi) \text{ has a zero on } \mathcal{O} \}.$$

By the aforementioned  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$ -invariance of  $\mu^G$ ,  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$  acts naturally on  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ and  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}^{\vee}$ . Let  $s_{\alpha}$  be the unique nontrivial element of  $W(M_{\alpha}, M)$ . By [Hei2, Proposition 1.3] the Weyl group  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  can be identified with the subgroup of W(G, M)generated by the reflections  $s_{\alpha}$  with  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ , and as such it is a normal subgroup of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$ .

The parabolic subgroup P = MU of G determines a set of positive roots  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(P)$ and a basis  $\Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  of  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ . Let  $\ell_{\mathcal{O}}$  be the length function on  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  specified by  $\Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ . Since  $W(M,\mathcal{O})$  acts on  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ ,  $\ell_{\mathcal{O}}$  extends naturally to  $W(M,\mathcal{O})$ , by

$$\ell_{\mathcal{O}}(w) = |w(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(P)) \cap \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(\bar{P})|$$

The set of positive roots also determines a subgroup of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$ :

(3.1) 
$$R(\mathcal{O}) = \{ w \in W(M, \mathcal{O}) : w(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}, \mu}(P)) = \Sigma_{\mathcal{O}, \mu}(P) \}$$
$$= \{ w \in W(M, \mathcal{O}) : \ell_{\mathcal{O}}(w) = 0 \}.$$

As  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}) \subset W(M,\mathcal{O})$ , a well-known result from the theory of root systems says:

(3.2) 
$$W(M, \mathcal{O}) = R(\mathcal{O}) \ltimes W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}, \mu}).$$

Recall that  $X_{\rm nr}(M)/X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma)$  is isomorphic to the character group of the lattice  $M_{\sigma}^2/M^1$ . Since  $M_{\sigma}^2$  depends only on  $\mathcal{O}$ , it is normalized by  $N_G(M,\mathcal{O})$ . In particular the conjugation action of  $N_G(M,\mathcal{O})$  on  $M_{\sigma}^2/M^1$  induces an action of  $W(M,\mathcal{O})$  on  $M_{\sigma}^2/M^1$ .

Let  $\nu_F : F \to \mathbb{Z} \cup \{\infty\}$  be the valuation of F. Let  $h_{\alpha}^{\vee}$  be the unique generator of  $(M_{\sigma}^2 \cap M_{\alpha}^1)/M^1 \cong \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $\nu_F(\alpha(h_{\alpha}^{\vee})) > 0$ . Recall the injective homomorphism  $H_M : M/M^1 \to \mathfrak{a}_M$  defined by

$$\langle H_M(m), \gamma \rangle = \nu_F(\gamma(m)) \quad \text{for } m \in M, \gamma \in X^*(M).$$

In these terms  $H_M(h_{\alpha}^{\vee}) \in \mathbb{R}_{>0} \alpha^{\vee}$ . Since  $M_{\sigma}^2$  has finite index in M,  $H_M(M_{\sigma}^2/M^1)$  is a lattice of full rank in  $\mathfrak{a}_M$ . We write

$$(M_{\sigma}^2/M^1)^{\vee} = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbb{Z}}(M_{\sigma}^2/M^1, \mathbb{Z})$$

Composition with  $H_M$  and  $\mathbb{R}$ -linear extension of maps  $H_M(M_{\sigma}^2/M^1) \to \mathbb{Z}$  determines an embedding

$$H_M^{\vee}: (M_\sigma^2/M^1)^{\vee} \to \mathfrak{a}_M^*.$$

Then  $H_M^{\vee}(M_{\sigma}^2/M^1)^{\vee}$  is a lattice of full rank in  $\mathfrak{a}_M^*$ .

# **Proposition 3.1.** Let $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ .

- (a) For  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$ :  $w(h_{\alpha}^{\vee}) = h_{w(\alpha)}^{\vee}$ .
- (b) There exists a unique  $\alpha^{\sharp} \in (M^2_{\sigma}/M^1)^{\vee}$  such that  $H^{\vee}_M(\alpha^{\sharp}) \in \mathbb{R}\alpha$  and  $\langle h^{\vee}_{\alpha}, \alpha^{\sharp} \rangle = 2$ .
- (c) Write

$$\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}} = \{ \alpha^{\sharp} : \alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu} \}, \\ \Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee} = \{ h_{\alpha}^{\vee} : \alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu} \}.$$

Then  $(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee}, M_{\sigma}^2/M^1, \Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}, (M_{\sigma}^2/M^1)^{\vee})$  is a root datum with Weyl group  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ .

(d) The group  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$  acts naturally on this root datum, and  $R(\mathcal{O})$  is the stabilizer of the basis determined by P.

*Proof.* (a) Since  $M^2_{\sigma}/M^1$  and  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  are  $W(M,\mathcal{O})$ -stable, we have

$$\tilde{w}(M_{\sigma}^2 \cap M^{\alpha,1})\tilde{w}^{-1} = M_{\sigma}^2 \cap M^{w(\alpha),1}.$$

Hence  $w(h_{\alpha}^{\vee})$  is a generator of  $(M_{\sigma}^2 \cap M^{w(\alpha),1})/M^1$ . As  $w(\alpha)(w(h_{\alpha}^{\vee})) = \alpha(h_{\alpha}^{\vee})$ , it equals  $h_{w(\alpha)}^{\vee}$ .

(b) Let  $\alpha^* \in \mathbb{R}\alpha \subset \mathfrak{a}_M^*$  be the unique element which satisfies

$$\langle H_M(h_\alpha^{\vee}), \alpha^* \rangle = 2.$$

The group  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  acts naturally on  $\mathfrak{a}_M$  by

(3.3) 
$$s_{\alpha}(x) = x - \langle x, \alpha \rangle \alpha^{\vee} = x - \langle x, \alpha^* \rangle H_M(h_{\alpha}^{\vee}).$$

This action stabilizes the lattice  $H_M(M_{\sigma}/M^1)$ . By construction  $h_{\alpha}^{\vee}$  is indivisible in  $M_{\sigma}^2/M^1$ . It follows that for all  $x \in H_M(M_{\sigma}^2/M^1)$  we must have  $\langle x, \alpha^* \rangle \in \mathbb{Z}$ . This means that  $\alpha^*$  lies in  $H_M^{\vee}(M_{\sigma}^2/M^1)^{\vee}$ , say  $\alpha^* = H_M^{\vee}(\alpha^{\sharp})$ .

(c) By construction the lattices  $M_{\sigma}^2/M^1$  and  $(M_{\sigma}^2/M^1)^{\vee}$  are dual and  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$  acts naturally on them. In view of (3.3), the map

$$M_{\sigma}^2/M^1 \to M_{\sigma}^2/M^1 : \bar{m} \mapsto \bar{m} - \langle \bar{m}, \alpha^{\sharp} \rangle h_{\alpha}^{\vee}$$

coincides with the action of  $s_{\alpha}$ . Hence it stabilizes  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee}$ . Similarly, for  $y \in \mathfrak{a}_{\mathcal{M}}^*$ :

$$y - \langle H_M(h_\alpha^{\vee}), y \rangle H_M(\alpha^{\sharp}) = y - \langle \alpha^{\vee}, y \rangle \alpha = s_\alpha(y).$$

This implies that the map

$$(M_{\sigma}^2/M^1)^{\vee} \to (M_{\sigma}^2/M^1)^{\vee} : y \mapsto y - \langle h_{\alpha}^{\vee}, y \rangle \alpha^{\sharp}$$

coincides with the action of  $s_{\alpha}$  and stabilizes  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}$ . Thus  $(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee}, M_{\sigma}^2/M^1, \Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}, (M_{\sigma}^2/M^1)^{\vee})$ is a root datum and the Weyl groups of  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}$  and  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee}$  can be identified with  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ . (d) By part (a)  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$  acts naturally on the root datum, extending the action of  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ . The characterization of  $R(\mathcal{O})$  is obvious from (3.1) and the definition of  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}$  and  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee}$ .

We note that  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}$  and  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee}$  have almost the same type as  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ . Indeed, the roots  $H_M^{\vee}(\alpha^{\sharp})$  are scalar multiples of the  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ , the angles between the elements of  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}$  are the same as the angles between the corresponding elements of  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ . It follows that every irreducible component of  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  has the same type as the corresponding components of  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}$  and  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee}$ , except that type  $B_n/C_n$  might be replaced by type  $C_n/B_n$ .

For  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\text{red}}(M) \setminus \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ , the function  $\mu^{M_{\alpha}}$  is constant on  $\mathcal{O}$ . In contrast, for  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  it has both zeros and poles on  $\mathcal{O}$ . By [Sil2, §5.4.2]

(3.4) 
$$\tilde{s}_{\alpha} \cdot \sigma' \cong \sigma'$$
 whenever  $\mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma') = 0.$ 

As  $\Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  is linearly independent in  $X^*(A_M)$  and  $\mu^{M_\alpha}$  factors through  $A_M/A_{M_\alpha}$ , there exists a  $\tilde{\sigma} \in \mathcal{O}$  such that  $\mu^{M_\alpha}(\tilde{\sigma}) = 0$  for all  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ . In view of [Sil3, Theorem 1.6] this can even be achieved with a unitary  $\tilde{\sigma}$ . We replace  $\sigma$  by  $\tilde{\sigma}$ , which means that from now on we adhere to:

**Condition 3.2.**  $(\sigma, E) \in \operatorname{Irr}(M)$  is unitary supercuspidal and  $\mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma) = 0$  for all  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ .

By (3.4) the entire Weyl group  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  stabilizes the isomorphism class of this  $\sigma$ . However, in general  $R(\mathcal{O})$  need not stabilize  $\sigma$ . We identify  $X_{\rm nr}(M)/X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma)$  with  $\mathcal{O}$  via  $\chi \mapsto \sigma \otimes \chi$  and we define

(3.5) 
$$X_{\alpha} = b_{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}} \in \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)]$$

For any  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$  which stabilizes  $\sigma$  in Irr(M), Proposition 3.1.a implies

(3.6) 
$$w(X_{\alpha}) = X_{w(\alpha)}$$
 for all  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ .

Let  $q_F$  be the cardinality of the residue field of F. According to [Sil3, §1] there exist  $q_{\alpha}, q_{\alpha*} \in \mathbb{R}_{\geq 1}, c'_{s_{\alpha}} \in \mathbb{R}_{>0}$  for  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ , such that

(3.7) 
$$\mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma \otimes \cdot) = \frac{c_{s_{\alpha}}'(1 - X_{\alpha})(1 - X_{\alpha}^{-1})}{(1 - q_{\alpha}^{-1}X_{\alpha})(1 - q_{\alpha}^{-1}X_{\alpha}^{-1})} \frac{(1 + X_{\alpha})(1 + X_{\alpha}^{-1})}{(1 + q_{\alpha*}^{-1}X_{\alpha})(1 + q_{\alpha*}^{-1}X_{\alpha}^{-1})}$$

as rational functions on  $X_{nr}(M)/X_{nr}(M,\sigma) \cong \mathcal{O}$ .

We have only little explicit information about the  $q_{\alpha}$  and the  $q_{\alpha*}$  in general ( $c'_{s_{\alpha}}$  is not important). Obviously, knowing them is equivalent to knowing the poles of  $\mu^{M_{\alpha}}$ . These are precisely the reducibility points of the normalized parabolic induction  $I^{M_{\alpha}}_{P\cap M_{\alpha}}(\sigma \otimes \chi)$  [Sil2, §5.4]. When these reducibility points are known somehow, one can recover  $q_{\alpha}$  and  $q_{\alpha*}$  from them. In all cases that we are aware of, this method shows that  $q_{\alpha}$  and  $q_{\alpha*}$  are integers. We refer to [Sol8] for further investigations in this direction.

We may modify the choice of  $\sigma$  in Condition 3.2, so that, as in [Hei2, Remark 1.7]:

(3.8) 
$$q_{\alpha} \ge q_{\alpha*} \text{ for all } \alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$$

Comparing (3.7), Condition 3.2 and (3.8), we see that  $q_{\alpha} > 1$  for all  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ . In particular the zeros of  $\mu^{M_{\alpha}}$  occur at

$$\{X_{\alpha} = 1\} = \{\sigma' \in \mathcal{O} : X_{\alpha}(\sigma') = 1\}$$

and sometimes at

$$\{X_{\alpha} = -1\} = \{\sigma' \in \mathcal{O} : X_{\alpha}(\sigma') = -1\}.$$

**Lemma 3.3.** Let  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  and suppose that  $\mu^{M_{\alpha}}$  has a zero at both  $\{X_{\alpha} = 1\}$ and  $\{X_{\alpha} = -1\}$ . Then the irreducible component of  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee}$  containing  $h_{\alpha}^{\vee}$  has type  $B_n$   $(n \geq 1)$  and  $h_{\alpha}^{\vee}$  is a short root.

*Proof.* Consider any  $h_{\alpha}^{\vee} \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee}$  which is not a short root in a type  $B_n$  irreducible component. Then  $\alpha^{\sharp}$  is not a long root in a type  $C_n$  irreducible component of  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}$ , so there exists a  $x \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee} \subset M_{\sigma}^2/M^1$  with  $\langle x, \alpha^{\sharp} \rangle = -1$ . Then

$$s_{\alpha}(x) = x - \langle x, \alpha^{\sharp} \rangle h_{\alpha}^{\vee} = x + h_{\alpha}^{\vee} \in M_{\sigma}^2/M^1.$$

In  $X^*(X_{nr}(M)/X_{nr}(M,\sigma))$  this becomes  $s_{\alpha}(x) = xX_{\alpha}$ . Assume that there exists a  $\sigma' \in \mathcal{O}$  with  $\mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma') = 0$  and  $X_{\alpha}(\sigma') = -1$ . We compute

$$x(\tilde{s_{\alpha}} \cdot \sigma') = (s_{\alpha}x)(\sigma') = (xX_{\alpha})(\sigma') = x(\sigma')X_{\alpha}(\sigma') = -x(\sigma').$$

As  $x \in X_*(X_{nr}(M)/X_{nr}(M,\sigma))$ , this implies that  $\tilde{s}_{\alpha} \cdot \sigma'$  is not isomorphic to  $\sigma'$ . But that contradicts (3.4), so the assumption cannot hold.

Consider  $r \in R(\mathcal{O})$ . By the definition of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$  there exists a  $\chi_r \in X_{nr}(M)$  such that

(3.9) 
$$\tilde{r} \cdot \sigma \cong \sigma \otimes \chi_r$$

**Lemma 3.4.** (a) The maps  $\alpha \mapsto q_{\alpha}, \alpha \mapsto q_{\alpha*}$  and  $\alpha \mapsto c'_{s_{\alpha}}$  are constant on W(M, O)-orbits in  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ .

(b) For  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  and  $r \in R(\mathcal{O})$ , either  $X_{\alpha}(\chi_r) = 1$  or  $X_{\alpha}(\chi_r) = -1$  and  $q_{\alpha} = q_{\alpha*}$ .

*Proof.* It follows directly from the definitions in  $[Wal, \S V.2]$  that

(3.10) 
$$\mu^{M_{w(\alpha)}}(\tilde{w} \cdot \sigma') = \mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma') \text{ for all } w \in W(M, \mathcal{O}).$$

Since every  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ -orbit in  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  meets  $\Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ , (3.8) generalizes to

$$(3.11) q_{\alpha} \ge q_{\alpha*} \forall \alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$$

As  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  stabilizes  $\sigma$ , (3.10), (3.11) and (3.5) imply that part (a) holds at least on  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ -orbits in  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ .

For  $r \in R(\mathcal{O})$  we work out (3.10):

$$\begin{split} \mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma \otimes \chi) &= \mu^{M_{r(\alpha)}}(\tilde{r} \cdot (\sigma \otimes \chi)) = \mu^{M_{r(\alpha)}}(\sigma \otimes \chi_{r}r(\chi)) = \\ \mathrm{sp}_{\chi_{r}r(\chi)}\Big(\frac{c'_{s_{r\alpha}}(1 - X_{r\alpha})(1 - X_{r\alpha}^{-1})}{(1 - q_{r\alpha}^{-1}X_{r\alpha}^{-1})}\frac{(1 + X_{r\alpha})(1 + X_{r\alpha}^{-1})}{(1 + q_{r\alpha*}^{-1}X_{r\alpha})(1 + q_{r\alpha*}^{-1}X_{r\alpha}^{-1})}\Big) = \\ \mathrm{sp}_{\chi}\Big(\frac{c'_{s_{\alpha}}(1 - X_{r\alpha}(\chi_{r})X_{\alpha})(1 - X_{r\alpha}^{-1}(\chi_{r})X_{\alpha}^{-1})}{(1 - q_{\alpha}^{-1}X_{r\alpha}(\chi_{r})X_{\alpha})(1 - q_{\alpha}^{-1}X_{r\alpha}^{-1}(\chi_{r})X_{\alpha}^{-1})} \times \\ \frac{(1 + X_{r\alpha}(\chi_{r})X_{\alpha})(1 + X_{r\alpha}^{-1}(\chi_{r})X_{\alpha}^{-1})}{(1 + q_{\alpha*}^{-1}X_{r\alpha}(\chi_{r})X_{\alpha})(1 + q_{\alpha*}^{-1}X_{r\alpha}^{-1}(\chi_{r})X_{\alpha}^{-1})}\Big) \end{split}$$

Comparing the zero orders along the subvarieties  $\{X_{\alpha} = \text{constant}\}\)$ , we see that  $X_{r\alpha}(\chi_r) \in \{1, -1\}$ . Then we look at the pole orders.

When  $X_{r\alpha}(\chi_r) = 1$ , we obtain  $q_{r\alpha} = q_{\alpha}$  and  $q_{r\alpha*} = q_{\alpha*}$ .

When  $X_{r\alpha}(\chi_r) = -1$ , we find  $q_{r\alpha} = q_{\alpha*}$  and  $q_{r\alpha*} = q_{\alpha}$ . Together with (3.11) that implies  $q_{r\alpha} = q_{\alpha*} = q_{r\alpha*} = q_{\alpha}$ .

Knowing all this, another glance at (3.10) reveals that  $c'_{s_{r\alpha}} = c'_{s_{\alpha}}$ .

Of course,  $\chi_r$  is in general not unique, only up to  $X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$ . If  $\tilde{r} \cdot \sigma \cong \sigma$ , then we take  $\chi_r = 1$ , otherwise we just pick one of eligible  $\chi_r$ . We note that then

$$\tilde{r}^{-1} \cdot \sigma \cong \sigma \otimes r^{-1}(\chi_r^{-1}),$$

which implies

(3.12) 
$$r^{-1}(\chi_r)\chi_{r^{-1}} \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma).$$

For  $r \in R(\mathcal{O})$  of order larger than two, we may take  $\chi_{r^{-1}} = r^{-1}(\chi_r^{-1})$ .

**Lemma 3.5.** For all  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}), r \in R(\mathcal{O})$ :  $w(\chi_r)\chi_r^{-1} \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)$ .

*Proof.* We abbreviate  $w' = r^{-1}w^{-1}r$ . Since  $wrw'r^{-1} = 1 \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$ ,

$$\tilde{w} \cdot \tilde{r} \cdot \tilde{w'} \cdot \tilde{r}^{-1} \cdot \sigma \cong \sigma \in \operatorname{Irr}(M).$$

We can also work out the left hand side stepwise. Recall from Condition 3.2 that  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  stabilizes  $\sigma \in \operatorname{Irr}(M)$ . With (3.12) we compute

$$\begin{split} \tilde{w} \cdot \tilde{r} \cdot w' \cdot \tilde{r}^{-1} \cdot \sigma &\cong \tilde{w} \cdot \tilde{r} \cdot w' \cdot (\sigma \otimes \chi_{r^{-1}}) \\ &\cong \tilde{w} \cdot \tilde{r} \cdot \tilde{w'} \cdot (\sigma \otimes r^{-1}(\chi_r^{-1})) \\ &\cong \tilde{w} \cdot \tilde{r} \cdot (\sigma \otimes w'r^{-1}(\chi_r^{-1})) \\ &\cong \tilde{w} \cdot (\sigma \otimes \chi_r \otimes rw'r^{-1}(\chi_r^{-1})) \\ &\cong \sigma \otimes w(\chi_r) \otimes wrw'r^{-1}(\chi_r^{-1}) = \sigma \otimes w(\chi_r)\chi_r^{-1}. \end{split}$$

Now we have three collections of transformations of  $\mathcal{O}$ :

$$\begin{array}{lll} \sigma \otimes \chi & \mapsto & w(\sigma \otimes \chi) \cong \sigma \otimes w(\chi) & & w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}), \\ \sigma \otimes \chi & \mapsto & r(\sigma \otimes \chi) \cong \sigma \otimes r(\chi)\chi_r & & r \in R(\mathcal{O}), \\ \sigma \otimes \chi & \mapsto & \sigma \otimes \chi\chi_c & & \chi_c \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma). \end{array}$$

These give rise to the following transformations of  $X_{nr}(M)$ :

(3.13) 
$$\begin{aligned} \mathfrak{w} : \ \chi & \mapsto \ w(\chi) & w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}), \\ \mathfrak{r} : \ \chi & \mapsto \ r(\chi)\chi_r & r \in R(\mathcal{O}), \\ \chi_c : \ \chi & \mapsto \ \chi\chi_c & \chi_c \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma). \end{aligned}$$

Let  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  be the group of transformations of  $X_{nr}(M)$  generated by the  $\mathfrak{w}, \mathfrak{r}$  and  $\phi_{\chi_c}$  from (3.13). Since  $X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  is  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$ -stable, it constitutes a normal subgroup of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ . Further  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  embeds as a subgroup in  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ , and  $R(\mathcal{O})$  as the subset  $\{\mathfrak{r} : r \in R(\mathcal{O})\}$ .

By (3.2) and Lemma 3.5, the multiplication map

$$(3.14) X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma) \times R(\mathcal{O}) \times W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}) \to W(M,\sigma,X_{\rm nr}(M))$$

is a bijection (but usually not a group homomorphism). We note that  $R(\mathcal{O})$  does not necessarily normalize  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  in  $W(M,\sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ :

$$\mathfrak{rwr}^{-1}(\chi) = \mathfrak{rw}(r^{-1}(\chi)r^{-1}(\chi_r^{-1}))$$
  
=  $\mathfrak{r}(wr^{-1}(\chi)wr^{-1}(\chi_r^{-1})) = (rwr^{-1})(\chi)(rwr^{-1})(\chi_r^{-1})\chi_r.$ 

Rather,  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  is a nontrivial extension of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$  by  $X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$ .

Via the quotient maps

$$W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)) \to W(M, \mathcal{O}) \to W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}, \mu})$$

we lift  $\ell_{\mathcal{O}}$  to  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ .

#### 4. INTERTWINING OPERATORS

We abbreviate

$$E_B = E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} B = E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \cong \mathrm{ind}_{M^1}^M(E).$$

By [BeRu, §III.4.1] or [Ren], the parabolically induced representation  $I_P^G(E_B)$  is a progenerator of Rep $(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ , Hence, as in [Roc2, Theorem 1.8.2.1],

(4.1) 
$$\begin{array}{cccc} \mathcal{E}: & \operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} & \to & \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) \text{-}\operatorname{Mod} \\ & V & \mapsto & \operatorname{Hom}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}), V) \end{array}$$

is an equivalence of categories. This equivalence commute with parabolic induction, in the following sense. Let L be a Levi subgroup of G containing L. Then PLand  $\overline{P}L$  are opposite parabolic subgroups of G with common Levi factor L. The normalized parabolic induction functor  $I_{PL}^G$  provides a natural injection

(4.2) 
$$\operatorname{End}_L(I_{P\cap L}^L(E_B)) \longrightarrow \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)),$$

which allows us to consider  $\operatorname{End}_L(I_{P\cap L}^L(E_B))$  as a subalgebra of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ . We write  $\mathfrak{s}_L = [M, \sigma]_L$  and we let  $\mathcal{E}_L$  be the analogue of  $\mathcal{E}$  of L.

Proposition 4.1. [Roc2, Proposition 1.8.5.1]

(a) The following diagram commutes:

$$\begin{array}{cccc} \operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} & \xrightarrow{\mathcal{E}} & \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) - \operatorname{Mod} \\ \uparrow I_{PL}^{G} & \uparrow \operatorname{ind}_{\operatorname{End}_{L}(I_{P\cap L}^{G}(E_{B}))}^{\operatorname{End}_{L}(I_{P\cap L}^{G}(E_{B}))} \\ \operatorname{Rep}(L)^{\mathfrak{s}_{L}} & \xrightarrow{\mathcal{E}_{L}} & \operatorname{End}_{L}(I_{P\cap L}^{L}(E_{B})) - \operatorname{Mod} \end{array}$$

(b) Let  $J_{\overline{PL}}^G$ : Rep $(G) \to \text{Rep}(L)$  be the normalized Jacquet restriction functor and let  $\text{pr}_{\mathfrak{s}_L}$ : Rep $(L) \to \text{Rep}(L)^{\mathfrak{s}_L}$  be the projection coming from the Bernstein decomposition. Then the following diagram commutes:

$$\begin{array}{cccc} \operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} & \xrightarrow{\mathcal{E}} & \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{F}^{G}(E_{B})) - \operatorname{Mod} \\ \downarrow \operatorname{pr}_{\mathfrak{s}_{L}} \circ J_{\overline{P}L}^{G} & \downarrow \operatorname{Res}_{\operatorname{End}_{L}(I_{P\cap L}^{G}(E_{B}))} \\ \operatorname{Rep}(L)^{\mathfrak{s}_{L}} & \xrightarrow{\mathcal{E}_{L}} & \operatorname{End}_{L}(I_{P\cap L}^{L}(E_{B})) - \operatorname{Mod} \end{array}$$

We want to find elements of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  that do not come from  $\operatorname{End}_M(E_B)$ . Harish-Chandra devised by now standard intertwining operators for  $I_P^G(E)$ . However, they arise as a rational functions of  $\sigma \in \mathcal{O}$ , so their images lie in  $I_P^G(E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}(X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)))$  and they may have poles. We will exhibit variations which have fewer singularities.

We denote the *M*-representation (2.3) on  $E_B$  by  $\sigma_B$ . Similarly we have the *M*-representation  $\sigma_{K(B)}$  on

$$E_{K(B)} = E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} K(B) = E_B \otimes_B K(B) = E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)).$$

The specialization at  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M)$  from (2.4) is a *M*-homomorphism

$$\operatorname{sp}_{\chi} : (\sigma_B, E_B) \to (\sigma \otimes \chi, E).$$

It extends to the subspace of  $E_{K(B)}$  consisting of functions that are regular at  $\chi$ . Let  $\delta_P : P \to \mathbb{R}_{>0}$  be the modular function. We realize  $I_P^G(E)$  as

$$\{f: G \to E \mid f \text{ is smooth, } f(umg) = \sigma(m)\delta_P^{1/2}(m)f(g) \; \forall g \in G, m \in M, u \in U\}.$$

As usual  $I_P^G(\sigma)(g)$  is right translation by g. With  $I_P^G$ , we can regard  $p_{\chi}$  also as a G-homomorphism

$$I_P^G(\sigma_B, E_B) \to I_P^G(\sigma \otimes \chi, E).$$

Fix a maximal *F*-split torus  $\mathcal{A}_0$  in  $\mathcal{G}$ , contained in  $\mathcal{M}$ . Let  $x_0$  be a special vertex in the apartment of the extended Bruhat–Tits building of  $(\mathcal{G}, F)$  associated to  $\mathcal{A}_0$ . Its isotropy group  $K = G_{x_0}$  is a good maximal compact subgroup of G, so it contains representatives for all elements of the Weyl group  $W(G, A_0)$  and G = PK by the Iwasawa decomposition.

The vector space  $I_P^G(E)$  is naturally in bijection with

$$I_{P\cap K}^{K}(E) = \{f: K \to E \mid f \text{ is smooth, } f(umk) = \sigma(m)f(k) \\ \forall k \in K, m \in M \cap K, u \in U \cap K\}.$$

Notice that this space is the same for  $(\sigma, E)$  and  $(\sigma \otimes \chi, E)$ , for any  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M)$ .

## 4.1. Harish-Chandra's operators $J_{P'|P}$ .

Let P' = MU' be another parabolic subgroup of G with Levi factor M. Following [Wal, §IV.1] we consider the G-map

(4.3) 
$$J_{P'|P}(\sigma): \ I_P^G(E) \to I_{P'}^G(E) \\ f \mapsto \left[g \mapsto \int_{(U \cap U') \setminus U'} f(u'g) \mathrm{d}u'\right]$$

The integral does not always converge. Rather,  $J_{P'|P}$  should be considered as a map

$$\begin{array}{rccc} X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M) \times I_{P \cap K}^{K}(E) & \to & I_{P' \cap K}^{K}(E) \\ (\chi, f) & \mapsto & J_{P'|P}(\sigma \otimes \chi)f \end{array},$$

where  $I_{P\cap K}^{K}(E)$  is identified with  $I_{P}^{G}(\sigma \otimes \chi, E)$  as above. With this interpretation  $J_{P'|P}$  is rational in the variable  $\chi$  [Wal, Théorème IV.1.1]. In yet other words, it defines a map

(4.4) 
$$I_{P\cap K}^{K}(E) \rightarrow I_{P'\cap K}^{K}(E) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))$$
$$f \mapsto [\chi \mapsto J_{P'|P}(\sigma \otimes \chi)f]$$

For  $h \in G$ , let  $\lambda(h)$  be the left translation operator on functions on G:

$$\lambda(h)f:g\mapsto f(h^{-1}g).$$

For every  $w \in W(G, M)$  we choose a representative  $\tilde{w} \in N_K(M)$  (that is possible because the maximal compact subgroup K is in good position with respect to  $A_0 \subset M$ ). Then  $w(P) := \tilde{w}P\tilde{w}^{-1}$  is a parabolic subgroup of G with Levi factor M and unipotent radical  $\tilde{w}U\tilde{w}^{-1}$ . For any  $\pi \in \text{Rep}(M)$ ,  $\lambda(\tilde{w})$  gives a G-isomorphism

$$\lambda(\tilde{w}): I_{P'}^G(\pi) \to I_{w(P')}^G(\tilde{w} \cdot \pi).$$

We let  $w \cdot E_B$  (resp.  $w \cdot E_{K(B)}$ ) be the vector space  $E_B$  (resp.  $E_{K(B)}$ ) endowed with the representation  $\tilde{w} \cdot \sigma$  (resp.  $\tilde{w} \cdot \sigma_{K(B)}$ ).

Using [Wal, Théorème IV.1.1] we define

(4.5) 
$$\begin{array}{ccc} J_{K(B),w} : & I_P^G(E_B) & \to & I_P^G(w \cdot E_{K(B)}) \\ & f & \mapsto & \left[ \chi \mapsto \lambda(\tilde{w}) J_{w^{-1}(P)|P}(\sigma \otimes \chi) \mathrm{sp}_{\chi}(f) \right] \end{array}$$

It follows from [Wal, Proposition IV.2.2] that  $J_{P'|P}$  and  $J_{K(B),w}$  extend to *G*-isomorphisms

(4.6) 
$$\begin{array}{rcl} J_{P'|P} & : & I_P^G(E_{K(B)}) \to & I_{P'}^G(E_{K(B)}), \\ J_{K(B),w} & : & I_P^G(E_{K(B)}) \to & I_P^G(w \cdot E_{K(B)}). \end{array}$$

The algebra B embeds in  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  and in  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_{P'}^G(E_{K(B)}))$  via (2.5) and parabolic induction. That makes  $J_{P'|P}$  and  $J_{K(B),w}$  B-linear.

The group W(G, M) acts on  $B = \mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$  and  $K(B) = \mathbb{C}(X_{nr}(M))$  by

$$w \cdot b_m = b_{w(m)} = b_{\tilde{w}m\tilde{w}^{-1}}, \qquad (w \cdot b)(\chi) = b(w^{-1}\chi),$$

for  $w \in W(G, M), m \in M, b \in K(B), \chi \in X_{nr}(M)$ . This determines M-isomorphisms

$$\begin{aligned} \tau_w : & (\tilde{w} \cdot \sigma_B, w \cdot E_B) & \to & ((\tilde{w} \cdot \sigma)_B, (w \cdot E)_B) \\ & (\tilde{w} \cdot \sigma_{K(B)}, w \cdot E_{K(B)}) & \to & ((\tilde{w} \cdot \sigma)_{K(B)}, (w \cdot E)_{K(B)}) \\ & e \otimes b & \mapsto & e \otimes w \cdot b \end{aligned}$$

With functoriality we obtain G-isomorphisms

$$I_{P'}^G(w(E_B)) \to I_{P'}^G((w \cdot E)_B) \text{ and } I_{P'}^G(w(E_{K(B)})) \to I_{P'}^G((w \cdot E)_{K(B)}),$$

which we also denote by  $\tau_w$ . Composition with (4.5) gives

$$\tau_w \circ J_{K(B),w} : I_P^G(E_B) \to I_P^G((w \cdot E)_{K(B)})$$

In order to associate to w an element of  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$ , it remains to construct a suitable G-intertwiner from  $I_P^G((w \cdot E)_{K(B)})$  to  $I_P^G(E_{K(B)})$ . For this we do not want to use  $\tau_{w^{-1}} \circ J_{K(B),w^{-1}}$ , then we would end up with a simple-minded Gautomorphism of  $I_P^G(E_{K(B)})$  (essentially multiplication with an element of K(B)). We rather employ an idea from [Hei2]: construct a G-intertwiner  $I_P^G(w \cdot E) \to I_P^G(E)$ and extend it to  $I_P^G((w \cdot E)_B) \to I_P^G(E_B)$  by making it constant on  $X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$ .

With this motivation we analyse the poles of the operators  $J_{P'|P}$  and  $J_{K(B),w}$ . They are closely related to zeros of the Harish-Chandra  $\mu$ -functions. Namely, for  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\text{red}}(M)$ :

$$(4.7) J_{P \cap M_{\alpha}|s_{\alpha}(P \cap M_{\alpha})}(\sigma \otimes \chi)J_{s_{\alpha}(P \cap M_{\alpha})|P \cap M_{\alpha}}(\sigma \otimes \chi) = \frac{\text{constant}}{\mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma \otimes \chi)}$$

as rational functions of  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M)$  [Wal, §IV.3 and V.2].

**Proposition 4.2.** Let P' = MU' be a parabolic subgroup of G with Levi factor M, and consider  $J_{P'|P}$  in the form (4.4).

(a) All the poles of  $J_{P'|P}$  occur at

$$\bigcup_{\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(P) \cap \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(\overline{P'})} \{ \chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M) : \mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma \otimes \chi) = 0 \}$$

(b) Suppose that  $\chi_2 \in X_{nr}(M)$  satisfies  $\mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma \otimes \chi_2) = 0$  for precisely one  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(P) \cap \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(\overline{P'})$ . Then  $J_{P'|P}$  has a pole of order one at  $\chi_2$  and

$$(X_{\alpha}(\chi) - X_{\alpha}(\chi_2))J_{P'|P}(\sigma \otimes \chi) : I_P^G(\sigma \otimes \chi) \to I_{P'}^G(\sigma \otimes \chi)$$

is bijective for all  $\chi$  in a certain neighborhood of  $\chi_2$  in  $X_{nr}(M)$ .

(c) There exists a neighborhood  $V_1$  of 1 in  $X_{nr}(M)$  on which

$$\prod_{\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(P) \cap \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(\overline{P'})} (X_{\alpha} - 1) J_{P'|P} : I_{P \cap K}^{K}(E) \to I_{P \cap K}^{K}(E) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))$$

has no poles. The specialization of this operator to  $\chi \in V_1$  is a G-isomorphism  $I_P^G(\sigma \otimes \chi) \to I_{P'}^G(\sigma \otimes \chi)$ .

*Proof.* As in [Wal, p. 279] we define

 $d(P, P') = |\{\alpha \in \Sigma_{red}(A_M) : \alpha \text{ is positive with respect to both } P \text{ and } \overline{P'}\}|.$ 

Choose a sequence of parabolic subgroups  $P_i = MU_i$  such that  $d(P_i, P_{i+1}) = 1$ ,  $P_0 = P$  and  $P_{d(P,P')} = P'$ . From [Wal, p. 283] we know that

$$J_{P'|P} = J_{P'|P_{d(P,P')-1}} \circ \dots \circ J_{P_2|P_1} \circ J_{P_1|P}.$$

In this way we reduce the whole proposition to the case d(P, P') = 1. Assume that, and let  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{red}(A_M)$  be the unique element which is positive respect to both Pand  $\overline{P'}$ .

When  $\alpha \notin \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ , [Hei2, Proposition 1.10] says that the specialization of  $J_{P'|P}$  at any  $\chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)$  is regular and bijective. That proves parts (a) and (c) for such a P', while (b) is vacuous because  $\mu^{M_{\alpha}}$  is constant on  $\mathcal{O}$  [Sil3, Theorem 1.6]. Suppose now that  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ . We have

$$(U \cap U') \setminus U' \cong U_{-\alpha} \subset M_{\alpha}.$$

Hence  $J_{P'|P}$  arises by induction from  $J_{P'\cap M_{\alpha}|P\cap M_{\alpha}}$ , and it suffices to consider the latter operator. We apply [Hei2, Lemme 1.8] with  $M_{\alpha}$  in the role of G, that yields parts (a) and (b) of our proposition. Part (c) follows because  $X_{\alpha} - 1$  has a zero of order one at  $\{X_{\alpha} = 1\}$ .

#### 4.2. The auxiliary operators $\rho_w$ .

With Proposition 4.2 we define, for  $w \in W(G, M)$ , a G-homomorphism

$$\rho_{\sigma\otimes\chi,w}' = \lambda(\tilde{w}) \operatorname{sp}_{\chi} \prod_{\alpha\in\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(P)\cap\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(w^{-1}(\overline{P}))} (X_{\alpha}-1) J_{w^{-1}(P)|P}(\sigma\otimes\chi) : I_{P}^{G}(\sigma\otimes\chi) \to I_{P}^{G}(\tilde{w}(\sigma\otimes\chi))$$

We note that  $\rho'_{\sigma\otimes\chi,w}$  is not canonical, because it depends on the choice of a representative  $\tilde{w} \in N_K(M)$  for w.

**Lemma 4.3.** For  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ ,  $\rho'_{\sigma,w}$  arises by parabolic induction from an *M*-isomorphism  $\rho_{\sigma,w}^{-1}: (\sigma, E) \to (\tilde{w} \cdot \sigma, E)$ .

*Proof.* We compare  $\rho'_{\sigma\otimes\chi}$  with Harish-Chandra's operator [Wal, §V.3]

$$^{\circ}c_{P|P}(w,\sigma\otimes\chi)\in\operatorname{Hom}_{G\times G}(\operatorname{End}_{\mathbb{C}}(\sigma\otimes\chi,E),\operatorname{End}_{\mathbb{C}}(\tilde{w}(\sigma\otimes\chi))).$$

By Proposition 4.2 and [Wal, Lemme V.3.1] both are rational as functions of  $\chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)$ , and regular on a neighborhood of 1. For generic  $\chi$  the *G*-representations  $I_P^G(\sigma \otimes \chi)$  and  $I_P^G(\tilde{w}(\sigma \otimes \chi))$  are irreducible, so there  ${}^{\circ}c_{P|P}(w, \sigma \otimes \chi)$  specializes to a scalar times conjugation by  $\rho'_{\sigma \otimes \chi, w}$ . It follows that  $\rho'_{\sigma \otimes \cdot, w}$  equals a rational function times the intertwining operator associated by Harish-Chandra to w and  $\sigma$ .

Let us make this more precise. By Condition 3.2 there exists an M-isomorphism

$$\phi_{\tilde{w}}: (\tilde{w} \cdot \sigma, E) \to (\sigma, E).$$

For any  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M)$ , it gives an *M*-isomorphism  $\tilde{w} \cdot \sigma \otimes w\chi \to \sigma \otimes w\chi$ . Consider the *G*-homomorphism

(4.8) 
$$I_P^G(\phi_{\tilde{w}}) \circ \rho'_{\sigma \otimes \chi, w} : I_P^G(\sigma \otimes \chi, E) \to I_P^G(\sigma \otimes w\chi, E).$$

By the above, this is equal to a rational function times the operator

(4.9) 
$${}^{\circ}c_{P|P}(w,\sigma\otimes\chi)\in\operatorname{Hom}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(\sigma\otimes\chi),I_{P}^{G}(\sigma\otimes w\chi))$$

considered in [Sil1, Sil2]. By the easier part of the Knapp–Stein theorem for *p*-adic groups [Sil1, p.244], [Sil2, §5.2.4], the operator (4.9) specializes at  $\chi = 1$  to the identity, while by Proposition 4.2 the operator (4.8) specializes at  $\chi = 1$  to an isomorphism. Hence (4.8) for  $\chi = 1$  is a nonzero scalar multiple of the identity operator and

$$\rho'_{\sigma,w} = z I_P^G(\phi_{\tilde{w}})^{-1} = I_P^G(z\phi_{\tilde{w}}^{-1})$$

for some  $z \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$ .

From  $\rho'_{\sigma,w}$  and Lemma 4.3 we obtain an isomorphism of *M*-*B*-representations

$$\rho_{\sigma,w}^{-1} \otimes \mathrm{id}_B : (\sigma_B, E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} B) \to ((\tilde{w} \cdot \sigma)_B, E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} B).$$

Applying  $I_{P'}^G$  with P' = MU', this yields an isomorphism of *G*-*B*-representations (4.10)  $I_{P'}^G(\rho_{\sigma,w}^{-1} \otimes \mathrm{id}_B) : I_{P'}^G(E_B) \to I_{P'}^G((\tilde{w} \cdot E)_B)$ 

whose specialization at  $P' = P, \chi = 1$  is  $\rho'_{\sigma,w}$ . (However, its specialization at other  $\chi \in X_{\rm nr}(M)$  need not be equal to  $\rho'_{\sigma \otimes \chi,w}$ .) To comply with the notation from [Hei2] we define

(4.11) 
$$\rho_{P',w} = I_{P'}^G(\rho_{\sigma,w} \otimes \mathrm{id}_B) : I_{P'}^G((\tilde{w} \cdot E)_B) \to I_{P'}^G(E_B).$$

Following the same procedure with K(B) instead of B, we can also regard  $\rho_{P',w}$  as an isomorphism of G-B-representations

$$I_{P'}^G(\rho_{\sigma,w} \otimes \mathrm{id}_{K(B)}) : I_{P'}^G((\tilde{w} \cdot E)_{K(B)}) \to I_{P'}^G(E_{K(B)}).$$

When P' = P, we often suppress it from the notation. We need a few calculation rules for the operators  $\rho_{P',w}$ .

Lemma 4.4. Let  $w, w_1, w_2 \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ . (a)  $J_{P'|P}(\sigma \otimes \cdot) \circ \rho_{P,w} = \rho_{P',w} \circ J_{P'|P}(\tilde{w}\sigma \otimes \cdot) : I_P^G((\tilde{w} \cdot E)_{K(B)}) \to I_{P'}^G(E_{K(B)})$ . (b) As operators  $I_{w_2^{-1}w_1^{-1}(P)}^G(E_{K(B)}) \to I_P^G(E_{K(B)})$ :

 $\rho_{w_1}\tau_{w_1}\lambda(\tilde{w_1})\rho_{w_1^{-1}(P),w_2}\tau_{w_2}\lambda(\tilde{w_2}) =$ 

$$\prod_{\alpha} \left( \operatorname{sp}_{\chi=1} \frac{\mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma \otimes \cdot)}{(X_{\alpha} - 1)(X_{\alpha}^{-1} - 1)} \right) \rho_{w_1 w_2} \tau_{w_1 w_2} \lambda(\widetilde{w_1 w_2})$$

where the product runs over  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(P) \cap \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(w_2^{-1}(\overline{P})) \cap \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(w_2^{-1}w_1^{-1}(P)).$ (c) For  $r \in R(\mathcal{O})$ :

$$\lambda(\tilde{r})\rho_{r^{-1}(P),w}\lambda(\tilde{r})^{-1} = \rho_{P,\tilde{r}\cdot\sigma,rwr^{-1}}\lambda(\widetilde{rwr^{-1}}\tilde{r}\tilde{w}^{-1}\tilde{r}^{-1})$$

*Proof.* (a) In this setting  $J_{P'|P}$  is invertible (4.6), so we can reformulate the claim as

$$J_{P'|P}(\tilde{w} \cdot \sigma \otimes \cdot)^{-1} \circ \rho_{P',w}^{-1} \circ J_{P'|P}(\sigma \otimes \cdot) = \rho_{P,w}^{-1}$$

The left hand side one first transfers everything from  $I_P^G$  to  $I_{P'}^G$  by means of  $\int_{(U\cap U')\setminus U'}$ , then we apply  $\rho_{P',w}^{-1} = I_{P'}^G(\rho''_{\sigma,w} \otimes \mathrm{id}_B)$  and finally we transfer back from  $I_{P'}^G$  to  $I_P^G$ (in the opposite fashion). In view of (4.10), this is just a complicated way to express  $\rho_{P,w}^{-1} = I_P^G(\rho''_{\sigma,w} \otimes \mathrm{id}_B)$ . (b) The map

$$\tau_{w_1}\lambda(\tilde{w_1})\rho_{P',w_2}\lambda(\tilde{w_1})^{-1}\tau_{w_1}^{-1}: I^G_{w_1(P')}((\tilde{w_1}\tilde{w_2}\cdot E)_{K(B)}) \to I^G_{w_1(P')}((\tilde{w_1}\cdot E)_{K(B)})$$

is denoted simply  $\rho_{w_2}$  in [Hei2]. We note that part (a) proves the first formula of [Hei2, Proposition 2.4] in larger generality, without a condition on w. Knowing this, the claim can shown in the same way as the second part of [Hei2, Propsition 2.4] (on page 729).

(c) By definition

$$\rho_{r^{-1}(P),w}^{-1} = \lambda(\tilde{s_{\alpha}}) \operatorname{sp}_{\chi=1} \prod_{\alpha} (X_{\alpha}(\chi) - 1) J_{w^{-1}r^{-1}(P)|r^{-1}(P)}(\sigma \otimes \chi), 
\rho_{P,\tilde{r}\cdot\sigma,rwr^{-1}}^{-1} = \lambda(\widetilde{rwr^{-1}}) \operatorname{sp}_{\chi=1} \prod_{\beta} (X_{\beta}(\chi) - 1) J_{rw^{-1}r^{-1}(P)|P}(\tilde{r}\cdot\sigma \otimes \chi).$$

Here  $\alpha$  runs over  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(r^{-1}P) \cap \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(w^{-1}r^{-1}\overline{P})$  and  $\beta$  over

$$\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(P) \cap \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(rw^{-1}r^{-1}\overline{P}) = r\big(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(r^{-1}P) \cap \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(w^{-1}r^{-1}\overline{P})\big).$$

It follows that

$$\lambda(\tilde{r})\rho_{r^{-1}(P),w}^{-1}\lambda(\tilde{r})^{-1} = \lambda(\tilde{r}\tilde{w}\tilde{r}^{-1})\operatorname{sp}_{\chi=1}\prod_{\beta}(X_{\beta}(\chi)-1)J_{rw^{-1}r^{-1}(P)|P}(\tilde{r}\cdot\sigma\otimes\chi)$$
$$=\lambda(\tilde{r}\tilde{w}\tilde{r}^{-1}rwr^{-1})\rho_{P,\tilde{r}\cdot\sigma,rwr^{-1}}^{-1}.$$

Taking inverses yields the claim.

Now we associate similar operators to elements of the group  $R(\mathcal{O})$  from (3.1) and (3.2). We may assume that the representatives  $\tilde{w} \in N_K(M)$  are chosen so that

(4.12) 
$$\widetilde{rw_{\mathcal{O}}} = \tilde{r}\tilde{w_{\mathcal{O}}} \text{ for all } r \in R(\mathcal{O}), w_{\mathcal{O}} \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}).$$

For  $r \in R(\mathcal{O})$ , Proposition 2.2 and [Hei2, Proposition 1.10] say that  $J_{r(P)|P}$  is rational and regular on  $X_{nr}(M)$ , and that its specialization at any  $\chi$  is a *G*-isomorphism  $I_P^G(\sigma \otimes \chi) \to I_{r(P)}^G(\sigma \otimes \chi)$ . For such *r* we construct an analogue of  $\rho_w$  in a simpler way. Let  $\chi_r$  be as in (3.9) and pick an *M*-isomorphism

$$(4.13) \qquad \qquad \rho_{\sigma,r}: \tilde{r} \cdot \sigma \to \sigma \otimes \chi_r.$$

Recall  $\rho_{\chi_r}$  from (2.7). It combines with  $\rho_{\sigma,r}$  to an *M*-isomorphism

$$\rho_{\sigma,r} \otimes \rho_{\chi_r}^{-1} : ((\tilde{r} \cdot \sigma)_B, E_B) \to (\sigma_B, E_B),$$

which is not *B*-linear when  $\chi_r \neq 1$ . With parabolic induction we obtain a *G*-isomorphism

$$\rho_{P',r} = I_{P'}^G(\rho_{\sigma,r} \otimes \rho_{\chi_r}^{-1}) : I_{P'}^G((\tilde{r} \cdot \sigma)_B, E_B) \to I_{P'}^G(\sigma_B, E_B).$$

The same works with K(B) instead of B.

We note that Lemma 4.4.a also applies to  $\rho_r$ , with the same proof:

$$(4.14) \quad J_{P'|P}(\sigma \otimes \cdot) \circ \rho_{P,r} = \rho_{P',r} \circ J_{P'|P}(\tilde{r}\sigma \otimes \chi_r^{-1} \otimes \cdot) : I_P^G((\tilde{r} \cdot E)_{K(B)}) \to I_{P'}^G(E_{K(B)}).$$

For an arbitrary  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$ , we use (3.2) and (4.12) to write  $\tilde{w} = \tilde{r}\tilde{w}_{\mathcal{O}}$  with  $r \in R(\mathcal{O})$  and  $w_{\mathcal{O}} \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ . Then we put  $\chi_w = \chi_r$  and

Let us discuss the multiplication relations between all the operators constructed in this section and the  $\phi_{\chi}$  with  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  from (2.18). Via  $I_{P'}^G$ , we regard  $\phi_{\chi}$  also as an element of  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_{P'}^G(E_B))$ . We note that

(4.15) 
$$\operatorname{sp}_{\chi'} \circ \phi_{\chi} = \operatorname{sp}_{\chi'} \circ (\phi_{\sigma,\chi} \otimes \rho_{\chi}^{-1}) = \phi_{\sigma,\chi} \otimes \operatorname{sp}_{\chi'\chi^{-1}} \qquad \chi' \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M).$$

From the very definition of  $J_{P'|P}$  in (4.3) we see that

$$\phi_{\sigma,\chi}^{-1} \circ J_{P'|P}(\sigma \otimes \chi'\chi) \circ \phi_{\sigma,\chi} = J_{P'|P}(\sigma \otimes \chi'),$$

which quickly implies

(4.16) 
$$J_{P|P'} \circ \phi_{\chi} = \phi_{\chi} \circ J_{P|P'} \in \operatorname{Hom}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{K(B)}), I_{P'}^{G}(E_{K(B)})).$$

For any  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$ , we take

(4.17) 
$$\phi_{\tilde{w}\cdot\sigma,w(\chi)}\in \operatorname{Hom}_{M}(\tilde{w}\cdot\sigma,\tilde{w}\cdot\sigma\otimes w(\chi))$$

equal to  $\phi_{\sigma,\chi}$  as  $\mathbb{C}$ -linear map. Next we define

$$\phi_{w(\chi)}^{w} = \phi_{\tilde{w} \cdot \sigma, w(\chi)} \otimes \rho_{w(\chi)}^{-1} \in \operatorname{End}_{M}((w \cdot E)_{B}),$$

and we tacitly extend to an element of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(w \cdot E)_B)$  by functoriality. Then (4.18)  $\tau_w\lambda(\tilde{w})\phi_{\chi} = \tau_w\lambda(\tilde{w})(\phi_{\sigma,\chi}\otimes\rho_{\chi}^{-1}) = (\phi_{\tilde{w}\cdot\sigma,w(\chi)}\otimes\rho_{w(\chi)}^{-1})\tau_w\lambda(\tilde{w}) = \phi_{w(\chi)}^w\tau_w\lambda(\tilde{w}).$ 

By the irreducibility of  $\sigma$  there exists a  $z\in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$  such that

(4.19) 
$$\rho_{\sigma,w}\phi_{\tilde{w}\cdot\sigma,w(\chi)} = z\phi_{\sigma,w(\chi)}\rho_{\sigma,w}: \tilde{w}\cdot\sigma\to\sigma\otimes w(\chi).$$

With that we compute

(4.20)  

$$\rho_{w} \circ \phi_{w(\chi)}^{w} = I_{P}^{G} \left( (\rho_{\sigma,w} \otimes \mathrm{id}_{B}) (\phi_{\tilde{w} \cdot \sigma,w(\chi)} \otimes \rho_{w(\chi)}^{-1}) \right)$$

$$= I_{P}^{G} \left( z \phi_{\sigma,w(\chi)} \rho_{\sigma,w} \otimes \rho_{w(\chi)}^{-1} \right)$$

$$= z I_{P}^{G} \left( \phi_{\sigma,w(\chi)} \otimes \rho_{w(\chi)}^{-1} \right) I_{P}^{G} \left( \rho_{\sigma,w} \otimes \mathrm{id}_{B} \right) = z \phi_{w(\chi)} \rho_{w}.$$

From (4.16)–(4.20) we deduce that

$$\rho_w \tau_w \lambda(\tilde{w}) J_{w^{-1}(P)|P'} \phi_{\chi} = z \phi_{w(\chi)} \tau_w \lambda(\tilde{w}) J_{w^{-1}(P)|P'} \in \operatorname{Hom}_G(I_{P'}^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$$

## 5. ENDOMORPHISM ALGEBRAS WITH RATIONAL FUNCTIONS

#### 5.1. The operators $A_w$ .

Let B and the  $\phi_{\chi}$  with  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  from (2.18) act on  $I_P^G(E_B)$  and  $I_P^G(E_{K(B)})$ by parabolically inducing their actions on  $E_B$  and  $E_{K(B)}$ . For  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$  we combine the operators  $J_{K(B),w}, \tau_w$  and  $\rho_w$  from Section 4 to a G-homomorphism

$$A_w = \rho_w \circ \tau_w \circ J_{K(B),w} : I_P^G(E_B) \to I_P^G(E_{K(B)}).$$

With (4.6) we can also regard  $A_w$  as an invertible element of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$ . According to [Hei2, Proposition 3.1],  $A_w$  does not depend on the choice of the representative  $\tilde{w} \in N_K(M)$  of w. Hence  $A_w$  is canonical for  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ , while for  $w \in R(\mathcal{O})$  it depends on the choices of  $\chi_r$  and  $\rho''_r \in \operatorname{Hom}_M(\sigma, \tilde{r} \cdot \sigma \otimes \chi_r^{-1})$ . Further [Hei2, Lemme 3.2] says that, for every  $\chi \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$  such that  $J_{w^{-1}(P)|P}(\sigma \otimes \chi)$  is regular:

$$\operatorname{sp}_{(w\chi)\chi_w} A_w(v) = \rho_w \lambda(\tilde{w}) J_{w^{-1}(P)|P}(\sigma \otimes \chi) \operatorname{sp}_{\chi}(v) \qquad v \in I_P^G(E_B)$$

Consequently, for any  $b \in B = \mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$ :

(5.1) 
$$\begin{aligned} \mathrm{sp}_{(w\chi)\chi_w} A_w(bv) &= \rho_w \circ \lambda(\tilde{w}) \circ J_{w^{-1}(P)|P}(b(\chi) \mathrm{sp}_{\chi}(v)) \\ &= b(\chi) \mathrm{sp}_{(w\chi)\chi_w} A_w(v) = \mathrm{sp}_{(w\chi)\chi_w} \big( (w \cdot b)_{\chi_w^{-1}} A_w(v) \big). \end{aligned}$$

In view of Proposition 4.2.a, this holds for  $\chi$  in a nonempty Zariski-open subset of  $X_{\rm nr}(M)$ . Thus

(5.2) 
$$A_w \circ b = (w \cdot b)_{\chi_w^{-1}} \circ A_w \qquad \in \operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)})).$$

From (4.16)–(4.20) we see that for all  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O}), \chi \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  there exists a  $z(w, \chi) \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$  such that

(5.3) 
$$A_w \circ \phi_{\chi} = z(w,\chi)\phi_{w(\chi)} \circ A_w \qquad \in \operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)})).$$

Compositions of the operators  $A_w$  are not as straightforward as one could expect.

**Proposition 5.1.** Let  $w_1, w_2 \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ .

(a) As G-endomorphisms of  $I_P^G(E_{K(B)})$ :

$$A_{w_{1}} \circ A_{w_{2}} = \prod_{\alpha} \left( \operatorname{sp}_{\chi=1} \frac{\mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma \otimes \cdot)}{(X_{\alpha} - 1)(X_{\alpha}^{-1} - 1)} \right) \mu^{M_{\alpha}} (\sigma \otimes w_{2}^{-1} w_{1}^{-1} \cdot)^{-1} A_{w_{1}w_{2}}$$
$$= A_{w_{1}w_{2}} \prod_{\alpha} \left( \operatorname{sp}_{\chi=1} \frac{\mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma \otimes \cdot)}{(X_{\alpha} - 1)(X_{\alpha}^{-1} - 1)} \right) \mu^{M_{\alpha}} (\sigma \otimes \cdot)^{-1}$$

where the products run over  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(P) \cap \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(w_2^{-1}(\overline{P})) \cap \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(w_2^{-1}w_1^{-1}(P)).$ 

- (b) If  $\ell_{\mathcal{O}}(w_1w_2) = \ell_{\mathcal{O}}(w_1) + \ell_{\mathcal{O}}(w_2)$ , then  $A_{w_1w_2} = A_{w_1} \circ A_{w_2}$ .
- (c) For  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ :

$$A_{s_{\alpha}}^{2} = \frac{4c_{s_{\alpha}}'}{(1 - q_{\alpha}^{-1})^{2}(1 + q_{\alpha*}^{-1})^{2}\mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma \otimes \cdot)}$$

*Proof.* The second equality in part (a) is an instance of (5.2).

Lemma 4.4 is equivalent to two formulas established in [Hei2, Proposition 2.4] for classical groups. With those at hand, the parts (a) and (b) can be shown in the same way as [Hei2, Proposition 3.3 and Corollaire 3.4]. Part (c) is a special case of part (a), made explicit with (3.7).

For  $r \in R(\mathcal{O})$ , Proposition 4.2.a implies that  $J_{r^{-1}(P)|P}$  does not have any poles on  $\mathcal{O}$ . Hence it maps  $I_P^G(E_B)$  to itself, and

(5.4) 
$$A_r = \rho_{P,r} \tau_r \lambda(\tilde{r}) J_{r^{-1}(P)|P} \in \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)).$$

The maps  $A_r$  with  $r \in R(\mathcal{O})$  behave more multiplicatively than in Proposition 5.1, but still they do not form a group homomorphism in general.

**Proposition 5.2.** Let  $r, r_1, r_2 \in R(\mathcal{O})$  and  $w, w' \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ .

(a) Write  $\chi(r_1, r_2) = \chi_{r_1} r_1(\chi_{r_2}) \chi_{r_1 r_2}^{-1} \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  and recall  $\phi_{\chi(r_1, r_2)}$  from (2.7). There exists a  $\natural(r_1, r_2) \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$  such that

$$A_{r_1} \circ A_{r_2} = \natural(r_1, r_2) \phi_{\chi(r_1, r_2)} \circ A_{r_1 r_2}.$$

- $(b) A_r \circ A_w = A_{rw}.$
- (c) There exists a  $\natural(w',r) \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$  such that

$$A_{w'} \circ A_r = \natural(w', r)\phi_{w'(\chi_r^{-1})\chi_r} \circ A_{w'r}.$$

If  $w'(\chi_r) = \chi_r$ , then  $\natural(w', r) = 1$  and  $A_{w'} \circ A_r = A_{w'r}$ .

Proof. (a) By (4.13)

$$\sigma \otimes \chi_{r_1 r_2} \cong \widetilde{r_1 r_2} \cdot \sigma \cong \widetilde{r_1} \widetilde{r_2} \cdot \sigma \cong \widetilde{r_1} \cdot (\sigma \otimes \chi_{r_2}) \cong \widetilde{r_1} \cdot \sigma \otimes r_1(\chi_{r_2}) \cong \sigma \otimes \chi_{r_1} r_1(\chi_{r_2}).$$

Hence the unramified characters  $\chi_{r_1r_2}$  and  $\chi_{r_1}r_1(\chi_{r_2})$  differ only by an element  $\chi_c \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  (as already used in the statement). With (4.14) we compute

$$\begin{aligned} A_{r_1} \circ A_{r_2} &= \rho_{r_1} \tau_{r_1} \lambda(\tilde{r_1}) J_{r_1^{-1}(P)|P}(\sigma \otimes \cdot) \rho_{r_2} \tau_{r_2} \lambda(\tilde{r_2}) J_{r_2^{-1}(P)|P}(\sigma \otimes \cdot) \\ &= \rho_{P,r_1} \tau_{r_1} \lambda(\tilde{r_1}) \rho_{r^{-1}(P),r_2} J_{r_1^{-1}(P)|P}(\tilde{r_2} \cdot \sigma \otimes \cdot) \tau_{r_2} \lambda(\tilde{r_2}) J_{r_2^{-1}(P)|P}(\sigma \otimes \cdot) \\ &= \rho_{P,r_1} \tau_{r_1} \lambda(\tilde{r_1}) \rho_{r^{-1}(P),r_2} \tau_{r_2} \lambda(\tilde{r_2}) J_{r_2^{-1}r_1^{-1}(P)|r_2^{-1}P}(\sigma \otimes \cdot) J_{r_2^{-1}(P)|P}(\sigma \otimes \cdot). \end{aligned}$$

Now we use that  $r_1, r_2 \in R(\mathcal{O})$ , which by [Hei2, Proposition 1.9] or [Wal, IV.3.(4)] implies that the J-operators in the previous line compose in the expected way. Hence

(5.5) 
$$A_{r_1} \circ A_{r_2} = \rho_{P,r_1} \tau_{r_1} \lambda(\tilde{r_1}) \rho_{r^{-1}(P),r_2} \tau_{r_2} \lambda(\tilde{r_2}) J_{r_2^{-1} r_1^{-1}(P)|P}(\sigma \otimes \cdot)$$

Comparing (5.5) with the definition of  $A_{r_1r_2}$ , we see that it remains to relate

(5.6) 
$$\rho_{P,r_1}\tau_{r_1}\lambda(\tilde{r_1})\rho_{r^{-1}(P),r_2}\tau_{r_2}\lambda(\tilde{r_2})$$

to  $\rho_{P,r_1r_2}\tau_{r_1r_2}\lambda(\widetilde{r_1r_2})$ . Both (5.6) and

$$\phi_{\chi(r_1,r_2)}\rho_{P,r_1r_2}\tau_{r_1r_2}\lambda(\widetilde{r_1r_2})$$

give G-homomorphisms

$$I_{r_{2}^{-1}r_{1}^{-1}(P)}^{G}(\sigma \otimes \chi) \to I_{P}^{G}((\sigma \otimes \chi_{r_{1}}r_{1}(\chi_{r_{2}})) \otimes \chi_{r_{1}}^{-1}r_{1}(\chi_{r_{2}}^{-1})\chi)$$

that are constant in  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M)$ , because  $\tilde{r}_i \in K$ . For generic  $\chi$  the involved *G*-representations are irreducible, so then

(5.7) 
$$\operatorname{sp}_{\chi}\rho_{P,r_{1}}\tau_{r_{1}}\lambda(\tilde{r_{1}})\rho_{r^{-1}(P),r_{2}}\tau_{r_{2}}\lambda(\tilde{r_{2}}) = \natural(\chi)\operatorname{sp}_{\chi}\phi_{\chi(r_{1},r_{2})}\rho_{P,r_{1}r_{2}}\tau_{r_{1}r_{2}}\lambda(\widetilde{r_{1}r_{2}})$$

for some  $\natural(\chi) \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$ . But then  $\natural(\chi)$  does not depend on  $\chi$  (for generic  $\chi$ ), so it is a constant  $\natural(r_1, r_2)$  and in fact (5.7) already holds without specializing at  $\chi$ . With (5.5) we find the required expression for  $A_{r_1} \circ A_{r_2}$ .

(b) Pick any  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$ . With Lemma 4.4.a one easily computes

(5.8) 
$$\operatorname{sp}_{\chi} A_r \circ A_w = \operatorname{sp}_{\chi} A_{rw} = \rho_{P,r} \lambda(\tilde{r}) \rho_{r^{-1}(P),w} \lambda(\tilde{w}) J_{w^{-1}r^{-1}(P)|P}(\sigma \otimes w^{-1}r^{-1}(\chi\chi_r^{-1})) \operatorname{sp}_{w^{-1}r^{-1}(\chi\chi_r^{-1})}.$$

(c) We relate this to part (b) by setting  $w = r^{-1}w'r$ . By Lemma 4.4, (5.8) becomes

(5.9) 
$$\rho_{P,r}\rho_{P,\tilde{r}\cdot\sigma,w}\lambda(\tilde{w'})\lambda(\tilde{r})J_{w^{-1}r^{-1}(P)|P}(\sigma\otimes w^{-1}r^{-1}(\chi\chi_r^{-1}))\mathrm{sp}_{w^{-1}r^{-1}(\chi\chi_r^{-1})}.$$

A similar computation yields

(5.10) 
$$\operatorname{sp}_{\chi'}A_{w'} \circ A_r = \rho_{P,w'}\lambda(\tilde{w}')\rho_{w'^{-1}(P),r}\lambda(\tilde{r})J_{w^{-1}r^{-1}(P)|P}(\sigma \otimes w^{-1}r^{-1}(\chi')r^{-1}(\chi_r^{-1}))\operatorname{sp}_{w^{-1}r^{-1}(\chi')r^{-1}(\chi_r^{-1})}$$

Thus it remains to compare

(5.11) 
$$\rho_{P,r}\rho_{P,\tilde{r}\cdot\sigma,w}\operatorname{sp}_{\chi\chi_{r}^{-1}} \quad \text{and} \quad \rho_{P,w'}\lambda(w')\rho_{w'^{-1}(P),r}\lambda(w')^{-1}\operatorname{sp}_{\chi'w'(\chi_{r}^{-1})}.$$

Lemma 3.5 guarantees that  $w'(\chi_r^{-1})\chi_r \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)$ . Recall the convention (4.17). By Schur's lemma there exists a  $\natural(w',r) \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$  such that

(5.12) 
$$\rho_{\sigma,r}\rho_{\tilde{r}\cdot\sigma,w} = \natural(w',r)\phi_{\sigma,w'(\chi_r^{-1})\chi_r}\rho_{\sigma,w'}\rho_{\tilde{w}'\sigma,r}:\tilde{w}'\tilde{r}\sigma\otimes\chi\chi_r^{-1}\to\sigma\otimes\chi.$$

Instead of  $A_{rwr^{-1}} \circ A_r$  we consider  $\phi_{w'(\chi_r^{-1})\chi_r} \circ A_{w'} \circ A_r$ . Set  $\chi' = \chi w'(\chi_r)\chi_r^{-1}$ , compose (5.10) on the left with  $\natural(w',r)\phi_{\sigma,w'(\chi_r^{-1})\chi_r}$  and recall (2.19). With (5.12) we find

$$sp_{\chi}\natural(w',r)\phi_{w'(\chi_{r}^{-1})\chi_{r}}A_{w'}A_{r} = \natural(w',r)\phi_{\sigma,w'(\chi_{r}^{-1})\chi_{r}}sp_{\chi'}A_{w'}A_{r} = \rho_{\sigma,r}\rho_{\tilde{r}\cdot\sigma,w}\lambda(\tilde{w'})\lambda(\tilde{r})J_{w^{-1}r^{-1}(P)|P}(\sigma\otimes w^{-1}r^{-1}(\chi\chi_{r}^{-1}))sp_{w^{-1}r^{-1}(\chi\chi_{r}^{-1})}.$$

The last line equals (5.9) and (5.10). This holds for every  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M)$ , so we obtain the desired expression for  $A_{w'} \circ A_r$ .

If in addition  $w'(\chi_r) = \chi_r$ , then

$$\rho_{\sigma,r}^{-1} \circ \rho_{\sigma,w'} \circ \rho_{\tilde{w'}\sigma,r} = \rho_{\tilde{r}\cdot\sigma,w}$$

In that case the two sides of (5.11) are equal (with  $\chi' = \chi$ ).

With Bernstein's geometric lemma we can determine the rank of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  as *B*-module:

**Lemma 5.3.** The *B*-module  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  admits a filtration with successive subquotients isomorphic to  $\operatorname{Hom}_M(w \cdot E_B, E_B)$ , where  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$ . This same holds for  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$ , with subquotients  $\operatorname{Hom}_M(w \cdot E_B, E_{K(B)})$ .

*Proof.* This is similar to [Roc2, Proposition 1.8.4.1]. Let  $r_P^G : \operatorname{Rep}(G) \to \operatorname{Rep}(M)$  be the normalized Jacquet restriction functor associated to P = MU. By Frobenius reciprocity

(5.13) 
$$\operatorname{Hom}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}), I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{M}(r_{P}^{G}I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}), E_{B}).$$

According to Bernstein's geometric lemma [Ren, Théorème VI.5.1],  $r_P^G I_P^G(E_B)$  has a filtration whose successive subquotients are

$$I^{M}_{(M\cap w^{-1}Mw)(M\cap P)} \circ w \circ r^{M}_{M\cap wMw^{-1})(M\cap P)} E_{B}$$

with  $w \in W(M, A_0) \setminus W(G, A_0) / W(M, A_0)$ . That induces a filtration of (5.13) with subquotients isomorphic to

(5.14) 
$$\operatorname{Hom}_{M}\left(I^{M}_{(M\cap w^{-1}Mw)(M\cap P)}\circ w\circ r^{M}_{M\cap wMw^{-1})(M\cap P)}E_{B},E_{B}\right).$$

By the Bernstein decomposition and the definition of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$ , (5.14) is zero unless  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$ . For  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$ , (5.14) simplifies to  $\operatorname{Hom}_M(w \cdot E_B, E_B)$ , which we can analyse further with (2.28). Thus (5.13) has a filtration with subquotients

(5.15) 
$$\operatorname{Hom}_{M}(w \cdot E_{B}, E_{B}) \cong \bigoplus_{\chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \sigma)} \phi_{\chi} B = \bigoplus_{\chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \sigma)} B \phi_{\chi}$$

where w runs through  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$ . The same considerations apply to  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$ .

Now we can generalize [Hei2, Theorem 3.8] and describe the space of G-homomorphisms that we are after in this subsection:

**Theorem 5.4.** As vector spaces over  $K(B) = \mathbb{C}(X_{nr}(M))$ :

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}), I_{P}^{G}(E_{K(B)})) = \bigoplus_{w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})} \bigoplus_{\chi \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M, \sigma)} K(B) A_{w} \phi_{\chi}.$$

Proof. We need Proposition 2.2 and (5.2). With those, the proof (for classical groups) in [Hei2, Proposition 3.7] applies and shows that the operators  $\phi_{\chi}A_w$  with  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$  and  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  are linearly independent over K(B). Further by (5.15), with the second  $E_B$  replaced by  $E_{K(B)}$ , the dimension of  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$  over K(B) is exactly  $|X_{nr}(M, \sigma)| |W(M, \mathcal{O})|$ .

Since all elements of  $K(B)A_w\phi_{\chi}$  extend naturally to *G*-endomorphisms of  $I_P^G(E_{K(B)})$ , Theorem 5.4 shows that  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$  is a subalgebra of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$ . The multiplication relations from Proposition 5.2 become more transparant if we work with the group  $W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))$  from (3.13). For  $\chi_c \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M, \sigma), r \in R(\mathcal{O})$  and  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  we define

$$A_{\chi_c \mathfrak{rw}} = \phi_{\chi_c} A_r A_w \in \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_{K(B)})).$$

By (2.21) and Propositions 5.1 and 5.2, all the  $A_{\chi \mathfrak{rw}}$  are invertible in  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$ . By (2.20) and (5.2), for  $b \in \mathbb{C}(X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))$ :

(5.16) 
$$A_{\chi_c \mathfrak{rw}} b A_{\chi_c \mathfrak{rw}}^{-1} = (rw \cdot b)_{\chi_c^{-1}\chi_r^{-1}} = b \circ (\chi_c \mathfrak{rw})^{-1} \in \mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)).$$

This implies that we may change the order of the factors in Theorem 5.4, for any  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O}), \chi_c \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$ :

(5.17) 
$$BA_w\phi_{\chi} = A_w\phi_{\chi}B$$
 and  $K(B)A_w\phi_{\chi} = A_w\phi_{\chi}K(B).$ 

## 5.2. The operators $\mathcal{T}_w$ .

To simplify the multiplication relations between the  $A_w$ , we will introduce a variation. For any  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  we write

$$g_{\alpha} = \frac{(1 - X_{\alpha})(1 + X_{\alpha})(1 - q_{\alpha}^{-1})(1 + q_{\alpha*}^{-1})}{2(1 - q_{\alpha}^{-1}X_{\alpha})(1 + q_{\alpha*}^{-1}X_{\alpha})} \in \mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)).$$

By (3.6) and Lemma 3.4.a

(5.18) 
$$w \cdot g_{\alpha} = g_{w(\alpha)} \qquad \alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}, w \in W(M,\mathcal{O}).$$

Our alternative version of  $A_{s_{\alpha}}$  ( $\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ ) is

(5.19) 
$$\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}} = g_{\alpha} A_{s_{\alpha}} = \frac{(1 - X_{\alpha})(1 + X_{\alpha})(1 - q_{\alpha}^{-1})(1 + q_{\alpha*}^{-1})}{2(1 - q_{\alpha}^{-1}X_{\alpha})(1 + q_{\alpha*}^{-1}X_{\alpha})} A_{s_{\alpha}}.$$

By Proposition 5.1 the only poles of  $A_{s_{\alpha}}$  are those of  $(\mu^{M_{\alpha}})^{-1}$ , and by Proposition 4.2 they are simple. A glance at (5.19) then reveals that

(5.20) the poles of 
$$\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}$$
 are at  $\{X_{\alpha} = q_{\alpha}\}$  and, if  $q_{\alpha*} > 1$ , at  $\{X_{\alpha} = -q_{\alpha*}\}$ .

**Proposition 5.5.** The map  $s_{\alpha} \mapsto \mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}$  extends to a group homomorphism  $w \mapsto \mathcal{T}_w$ from  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  to the multiplicative group of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$ .

*Proof.* It suffices to check that the relations in the standard presentation of the Coxeter group  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  are respected. For the quadratic relations, consider any  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ . With (5.2) and Proposition 5.1.c we compute

$$\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}^{2} = g_{\alpha}A_{s_{\alpha}}g_{\alpha}A_{s_{\alpha}} = g_{\alpha}g_{-\alpha}A_{s_{\alpha}}^{2}$$
  
= 
$$\frac{(1-X_{\alpha})(1+X_{\alpha})(1-X_{\alpha}^{-1})(1-X_{\alpha}^{-1})}{(1-q_{\alpha}^{-1}X_{\alpha})(1+q_{\alpha*}^{-1}X_{\alpha})(1-q_{\alpha}^{-1}X_{\alpha}^{-1})(1+q_{\alpha*}^{-1}X_{\alpha}^{-1})\mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma\otimes\cdot)} = 1.$$

For the braid relations, let  $\alpha, \beta \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  with  $s_{\alpha}s_{\beta}$  of order  $m_{\alpha\beta} \geq 2$ . Then

$$s_{\alpha}s_{\beta}s_{\alpha}\cdots = s_{\beta}s_{\alpha}s_{\beta}\cdots$$
 (with  $m_{\alpha\beta}$  factors on both sides),

and this is an element of  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  of length  $m_{\alpha\beta}$ . We know from Proposition 5.1.b that

(5.21) 
$$A_{s_{\alpha}}A_{s_{\beta}}A_{s_{\alpha}}\cdots = A_{s_{\beta}}A_{s_{\alpha}}A_{s_{\beta}}\cdots$$
 (with  $m_{\alpha\beta}$  factors on both sides).

Applying (5.18) repeatedly, we find (5.22)

$$\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}\mathcal{T}_{s_{\beta}}\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}\cdots = g_{\alpha}(s_{\alpha} \cdot g_{\beta})(s_{\alpha}s_{\beta} \cdot g_{\alpha})\cdots A_{s_{\alpha}}A_{s_{\beta}}A_{s_{\alpha}}\cdots = \left(\prod_{\gamma}g_{\gamma}\right)A_{s_{\alpha}}A_{s_{\beta}}A_{s_{\alpha}}\cdots,$$

where the product runs over  $\{\alpha, s_{\alpha}(\beta), s_{\alpha}s_{\beta}(\alpha), \ldots\}$ . Similarly

(5.23) 
$$\mathcal{T}_{s_{\beta}}\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}\mathcal{T}_{s_{\beta}}\cdots = \left(\prod_{\gamma'}g_{\gamma'}\right)A_{s_{\beta}}A_{s_{\alpha}}A_{s_{\beta}}\cdots,$$

where  $\gamma'$  runs through  $\{\beta, s_{\beta}(\alpha), s_{\beta}s_{\alpha}(\beta), \ldots\}$ .

We claim that  $\{\alpha, s_{\alpha}(\beta), s_{\alpha}s_{\beta}(\alpha), \ldots\}$  is precisely the set of positive roots in the root system spanned by  $\{\alpha, \beta\}$ . To see this, one has to check it for each of the four reduced root systems of rank 2  $(A_1 \times A_1, A_2, B_2, G_2)$ . In every case, it is an easy calculation.

Of course this applies also to  $\{\beta, s_{\beta}(\alpha), s_{\beta}s_{\alpha}(\beta), \ldots\}$ . Hence the products in (5.22) and (5.23) run over the same set. In combination with (5.21) that implies

$$\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}\mathcal{T}_{s_{\beta}}\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}\cdots=\mathcal{T}_{s_{\beta}}\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}\mathcal{T}_{s_{\beta}}\cdots,$$

as required.

Since  $\mathcal{T}_w$  is the product of  $A_w$  with an element of K(B), the relation (5.2) remains valid:

(5.24) 
$$\mathcal{T}_w \circ b = (w \cdot b) \circ \mathcal{T}_w \qquad b \in K(B), w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}).$$

The  $\mathcal{T}_w$  also satisfy analogues of (5.3) and Proposition 5.2.c:

**Lemma 5.6.** Let  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}), r \in R(\mathcal{O})$  and  $\chi_c \in X_{nr}(M,\sigma)$ .

(a) 
$$A_r \mathcal{T}_w \phi_{\chi_c} = z(rw, \chi_c) \phi_{rw(\chi_c)} A_r \mathcal{T}_w.$$
  
(b)  $\mathcal{T}_w A_r = \natural(w, r) \phi_{w(\chi_r^{-1})\chi_r} A_r \mathcal{T}_{r^{-1}wr}.$   
If  $w(\chi_r) = \chi_r$ , then  $\natural(w, r) = 1$  and  $A_r^{-1} \mathcal{T}_w A_r = \mathcal{T}_{r^{-1}wr}.$ 

*Proof.* (a) In view of (5.3), it suffices to consider r = 1 and  $w = s_{\alpha}$  with  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ . The element  $X_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)]$  is  $X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \sigma)$ -invariant, so  $g_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))$  is also  $X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \sigma)$ -invariant. Then (5.3) implies

$$\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}\phi_{\chi_{c}} = g_{\alpha}A_{s_{\alpha}}\phi_{\chi_{c}} = g_{\alpha}z(s_{\alpha},\chi_{c})\phi_{s_{\alpha}(\chi_{c})}A_{s_{\alpha}} = z(s_{\alpha},\chi_{c})\phi_{s_{\alpha}(\chi_{c})}\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}.$$

(b) First we consider the case  $w = s_{\alpha}$  with  $\Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ . By Proposition 5.2.c

$$\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}A_{r} = g_{\alpha}A_{s_{\alpha}}A_{r} = g_{\alpha}\natural(s_{\alpha}, r)\phi_{s_{\alpha}(\chi_{r}^{-1})\chi_{r}}A_{r}A_{r}A_{r^{-1}s_{\alpha}r}$$

With (5.18) we obtain

$$(5.25) \quad \mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}A_{r} = \natural(s_{\alpha}, r)\phi_{s_{\alpha}(\chi_{r}^{-1})\chi_{r}}A_{r}g_{r^{-1}(\alpha)}A_{r^{-1}s_{\alpha}r} = \natural(s_{\alpha}, r)\phi_{s_{\alpha}(\chi_{r}^{-1})\chi_{r}}A_{r}\mathcal{T}_{r^{-1}s_{\alpha}r}.$$

For a general  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  we pick a reduced expression  $w = s_{\alpha_1} s_{\alpha_2} \cdots s_{\alpha_k}$ . Then part (a) enables us to apply (5.25) repeatedly. Each time we move one  $\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha_i}}$  over  $A_r$ , we pick up the same correction factors as we would with A's instead of  $\mathcal{T}$ 's. As the desired formula with just A's is known from Proposition 5.2.c, this procedure yields the correct formula.

If  $w(\chi_r) = \chi_r$ , then the special case of Proposition 5.2.c applies.

Let  $\chi_c \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \sigma), r \in R(\mathcal{O}), w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}, \mu})$  we write, like we did for  $A_{\chi_c \mathfrak{rw}}$ :

(5.26) 
$$\mathcal{T}_{\chi_c \mathfrak{rw}} = \phi_{\chi_c} A_r \mathcal{T}_w \in \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$$

Recall that the  $\phi_{\chi_c}$  can be normalized so that  $\phi_{\chi_c}^{-1} = \phi_{\chi_c^{-1}}$ . Similarly, we can normalize the  $A_r$  so that  $A_r^{-1} = A_{r^{-1}}$ . Then

$$\natural(\chi_c, \chi_c^{-1}) = 1 \text{ and } \natural(r, r^{-1}) = 1$$

**Lemma 5.7.** Let  $\chi_c, \chi'_c \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma), r, r' \in R(\mathcal{O}), w, w' \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}, \mu}).$ (a) There exists a  $\natural(\chi_c \mathfrak{rw}, \chi'_c \mathfrak{r}' \mathfrak{w}') \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$  such that

$$\mathcal{T}_{\chi_c\mathfrak{rw}}\circ\mathcal{T}_{\chi'_c\mathfrak{r}'\mathfrak{w}'}=\natural(\chi_c\mathfrak{rw},\chi'_c\mathfrak{r}'\mathfrak{w}')\mathcal{T}_{\chi_c\mathfrak{rw}\chi'_c\mathfrak{r}'\mathfrak{w}'}.$$

- (b) If in addition  $r = \chi'_c = 1$  and  $w(\chi_{r'}) = \chi_{r'}$ , then  $\natural(\chi_c \mathfrak{w}, \mathfrak{r}' \mathfrak{w}') = 1$ . (c) The map  $\natural : W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))^2 \to \mathbb{C}^{\times}$  is a 2-cocycle.

*Proof.* (a) In the setting of Proposition 5.2 we write  $r_3 = rr'$  and  $w_3 = r^{-1}wr$ . That gives the following equalities in  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ :

(5.27) 
$$\mathfrak{rr}' = \chi(r, r')\mathfrak{r}_3 \quad \text{and} \quad \mathfrak{wr}' = (w(\chi_{r'}^{-1})\chi_{r'})\mathfrak{r}'\mathfrak{w}_3.$$

Thus the already established Propositions 5.2 and 5.5, as well as (2.21) and Lemma 5.6 can be regarded as instances of the statement.

We denote equality up to nonzero scalar factors by  $\doteq$ . With aforementioned available instances we compute

(5.28)  

$$\begin{aligned}
\mathcal{T}_{\chi_{c}\mathfrak{r}\mathfrak{w}} \circ \mathcal{T}_{\chi_{c}'\mathfrak{r}'\mathfrak{w}'} &= \phi_{\chi_{c}}A_{r}\mathcal{T}_{w}\phi_{\chi_{c}'}\mathcal{A}_{r'}\mathcal{T}_{w'} \\
&\doteq \phi_{\chi_{c}}\phi_{rw(\chi_{c}')}A_{r}\mathcal{T}_{w}A_{r'}\mathcal{T}_{w'} \\
&\doteq \phi_{\chi_{c}}\phi_{rw(\chi_{c}')}A_{r}\phi_{w(\chi_{r'}^{-1})\chi_{r'}}A_{r'}\mathcal{T}_{r'^{-1}wr'}\mathcal{T}_{w'} \\
&\doteq \phi_{\chi_{c}}\phi_{rw(\chi_{c}')}\phi_{r(w(\chi_{r'}^{-1})\chi_{r'})}A_{r}A_{r'}\mathcal{T}_{r'^{-1}wr'w'} \\
&\doteq \phi_{\chi_{c}}\phi_{rw(\chi_{c}')}\phi_{r(w(\chi_{r'}^{-1})\chi_{r'})}\phi_{\chi(r,r')}A_{rr'}\mathcal{T}_{r'^{-1}wr'w'} \\
&\doteq \phi_{\chi_{c}}rw(\chi_{c}')r(w(\chi_{r'}^{-1})\chi_{r'})\chi(r,r')A_{rr'}\mathcal{T}_{r'^{-1}wr'w'}
\end{aligned}$$

In each of the above steps we preserved the underlying element of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ , so in the notation from (5.27)

$$\chi_c \mathfrak{rw} \chi'_c \mathfrak{r}' \mathfrak{w}' = \chi_c rw(\chi'_c) r(w(\chi_{r'}^{-1})\chi_{r'}) \chi(r,r') \mathfrak{r}_3 \mathfrak{w}_3 \mathfrak{w}'.$$

(b) When  $r = \chi'_c = 1$  and  $w(\chi_{r'}) = \chi_{r'}$ , the second, fifth and sixth steps of (5.28) become trivial. Thanks to Propositions 5.1.b and 5.2.c the third and fourth steps become equalities, so the entire calculation consists of equalities. (c) This follows from the associativity of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$ . 

By (5.16) and (5.24)

(5.29) 
$$\mathcal{T}_{\chi_c \mathfrak{rw}} b \, \mathcal{T}_{\chi_c \mathfrak{rw}}^{-1} = (rw \cdot b)_{\chi_c^{-1}\chi_r^{-1}} = b \circ (\chi_c \mathfrak{rw})^{-1} \in \mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)).$$

We embed the twisted group algebra  $\mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M)), \natural]$  in  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$  with the operators  $\mathcal{T}_{\chi_c \mathfrak{rw}}$ . Then Theorem 5.4 and Lemma 5.7 show that the multiplication map

$$K(B) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)), \natural] \to \mathrm{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$$

is bijective. That and (5.29) can be formulated as:

**Corollary 5.8.** The algebra  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$  is the crossed product  $\mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)), \natural]$ 

with respect to the canonical action of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  on  $\mathbb{C}(X_{nr}(M)) = K(B)$ .

We end this section with some investigations of the structure of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ . By the theory of the Bernstein centre [BeDe, Théorème 2.13], its centre is

(5.30) 
$$Z\left(\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))\right) = \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]^{W(M,\mathcal{O})} = \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]^{W(M,\sigma,X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))}.$$

From Lemma 5.3 and (5.15) we know that  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  is a free *B*-module of rank  $|W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))|$ . The  $\phi_{\chi_c}$  with  $\chi_c \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  and the  $A_r$  with  $r \in R(\mathcal{O})$ belong to  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ , but the  $A_w$  with  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}) \setminus \{1\}$  do not, because they

have poles. To see whether these poles can be removed in a simple way, we analyse their residues.

Lemma 5.9. Let  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  and  $\chi_{\pm} \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)$  with  $X_{\alpha}(\chi_{\pm}) = \pm 1$ . (a)  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{+}}(1-X_{\alpha})A_{s_{\alpha}}$  is a scalar multiple of  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi^{+}}\phi_{\chi_{+}s_{\alpha}(\chi_{+}^{-1})}$ . If  $s_{\alpha}(\chi_{+}) = \chi_{+}$ , then  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{+}}(1-X_{\alpha})A_{s_{\alpha}} = \pm \operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{+}}$ . If  $\chi_{+} \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M_{\alpha})$ , then  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{+}}(1-X_{\alpha})A_{s_{\alpha}} = \operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{+}}$ .

(b) Suppose that  $q_{\alpha*} > 1$ . Then  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{-}}(1 + X_{\alpha})A_{s_{\alpha}}$  is a scalar multiple of  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{-}}\phi_{\chi_{-}s_{\alpha}(\chi_{-}^{-1})}$ . In case  $s_{\alpha}(\chi_{-}) = \chi_{-}$ :

$$\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{-}}(1+X_{\alpha})A_{s_{\alpha}} = \pm \frac{(1+q_{\alpha}^{-1})(1-q_{\alpha*}^{-1})}{(1-q_{\alpha}^{-1})(1+q_{\alpha*}^{-1})}\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{-}}.$$

*Remark.* With a closer analysis of the operators  $J_{s_{\alpha}(P)|P}(\sigma \otimes \chi)$ , as in [Wal, §IV.1], it could be possible to prove that the signs  $\pm$  in this lemma are always +1.

*Proof.* (a) By Proposition 4.2,  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_+}(1-X_\alpha)A_{s_\alpha}$  defines a *G*-isomorphism  $I_P^G(\sigma \otimes s_\alpha(\chi_+)) \to I_P^G(\sigma \otimes \chi_+)$ , parabolically induced from an  $M_\alpha$ -isomorphism

$$I_{P\cap M_{\alpha}}^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma\otimes\chi_{+})\to I_{P\cap M_{\alpha}}^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma\otimes s_{\alpha}(\chi_{+})).$$

The same holds for  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi^+} \phi_{\chi_+ s_\alpha(\chi_+^{-1})}$ . Further,  $I_{P \cap M_\alpha}^{M_\alpha}(\sigma \otimes \chi_+)$  is irreducible [Sil2, §4.2]. By Schur's lemma, these two operators are scalar multiples of each other.

Suppose now that  $s_{\alpha}(\chi_{+}) = \chi_{+}$ . By the above  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{+}}(1 - X_{\alpha})A_{s_{\alpha}} \in \mathbb{C}\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{+}}$ . From Proposition 5.5 and (5.19) we see that in fact  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{+}}(1 - X_{\alpha})A_{s_{\alpha}} = \pm \operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{+}}$ .

The variety  $X_{nr}(M_{\alpha}) \subset X_{nr}(M)$  is connected and fixed pointwise by  $s_{\alpha}$ . The sign in  $\pm sp_{\chi_+}$  established above depends algebraically on  $\chi_+$ , so it is constant on  $X_{nr}(M_{\alpha})$ . Therefore it suffices to consider  $\chi_+ = 1$ . Let us unravel the definitions:

$$sp_{\chi=1}(1 - X_{\alpha})A_{s_{\alpha}} = sp_{\chi=1}(1 - X_{\alpha})\rho_{s_{\alpha}}\tau_{s_{\alpha}}J_{K(B),s_{\alpha}}$$

$$(5.31) = I_{P}^{G}(\rho_{\sigma,s_{\alpha}}\otimes sp_{\chi=1})(1 - X_{\alpha})\tau_{s_{\alpha}}\lambda(\tilde{s_{\alpha}})J_{s_{\alpha}(P)|P}(\sigma\otimes\cdot)$$

$$= I_{P}^{G}(\rho_{\sigma,s_{\alpha}}\otimes sp_{\chi=1})\tau_{s_{\alpha}}\lambda(\tilde{s_{\alpha}})(1 - X_{\alpha}^{-1})J_{s_{\alpha}(P)|P}(\sigma\otimes\cdot)$$

$$= I_{P}^{G}(\rho_{\sigma,s_{\alpha}})sp_{\chi=1}\lambda(\tilde{s_{\alpha}})(X_{\alpha} - 1)J_{s_{\alpha}(P)|P}(\sigma\otimes\cdot).$$

By construction  $I_P^G(\rho_{\sigma,s_\alpha})$  is the inverse of

 $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi=1}\tau_{s_{\alpha}}\lambda(\tilde{s_{\alpha}})(X_{\alpha}-1)J_{s_{\alpha}(P)|P}(\sigma\otimes\cdot) = \operatorname{sp}_{\chi=1}\lambda(\tilde{s_{\alpha}})(X_{\alpha}-1)J_{s_{\alpha}(P)|P}(\sigma\otimes\cdot),$ 

see (4.10) and (4.11). We find  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi=1}(X_{\alpha}-1)A_{s_{\alpha}} = \operatorname{sp}_{\chi=1}$ . (b) This is analogous to part (a). For the second claim we use that  $(g_{\alpha}A_{s_{\alpha}})^2 = 1$  and

(5.32) 
$$\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{-}}(g_{\alpha}A_{s_{\alpha}}) = \frac{(1-q_{\alpha}^{-1})(1+q_{\alpha*}^{-1})}{(1+q_{\alpha}^{-1})(1-q_{\alpha*}^{-1})} \operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{-}}(1+X_{\alpha})A_{s_{\alpha}}.$$

**Remark 5.10.** Lemma 5.9 shows that some of the poles of  $A_{s_{\alpha}}$  may occur at  $\chi$ 's that are not fixed by  $s_{\alpha}$ , so those poles cannot be removed by adding an element of  $\mathbb{C}(X_{nr}(M))$  to  $A_{s_{\alpha}}$ . For instance, suppose that  $X_{\alpha}/3 \in X^*(X_{nr}(M))$  and  $(X_{\alpha}/3)(\chi) = e^{2\pi i/3}$ . Then  $X_{\alpha}(\chi) = 1$  but  $(X_{\alpha}/3)(s_{\alpha}\chi) = e^{-2\pi i/3}$ . Similar considerations apply to  $\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}$ . In particular the method from [Hei2, §5] does not apply in our generality.

This problem is only made worse by the possible nontriviality of  $\natural$  on  $X_{nr}(M, \sigma)^2$ . Although we expect that there exist  $|W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))|$  elements that generate  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  as B-module, we do not have good candidates. That renders it hard to find a nice presentation of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ .

# 6. Analytic localization on subsets on $X_{nr}(M)$

In this and the upcoming sections, when we talk about modules for an algebra, we tacitly mean right modules. Each of the algebras H we consider has a large commutative subalgebra A such that H has finite rank as A-module. For an H-module V, we denote the set of A-weights by Wt(V).

Every finite dimensional H-module V decomposes canonically, as A-module, as the direct sum of the subspaces

$$V_{\chi} := \{ v \in V : (a - a(\chi))^{\dim V}(v) = 0 \}$$

for  $\chi \in Wt(V)$ . For this reason it is much easier to work with representations of finite length. We denote the category of finite dimensional right *H*-modules by  $H - Mod_{f}$ . For a subset  $U \subset Irr(A)$ , we let  $H - Mod_{f,U}$  be the full subcategory of  $H - Mod_{f}$  formed by the modules all whose *A*-weights lie in *U*.

For  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ , the role of weights is played by the cuspidal support. When  $\pi \in \operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  has finite length, we define  $\operatorname{Sc}(\pi)$  as the set of  $\sigma' \in \mathcal{O}$  which appear in the Jacquet restriction  $J_P^G(\pi)$ .

Lemma 5.9 does not provide enough control over the poles of  $A_{s_{\alpha}}$  to deal with all of them in one stroke. Therefore we approach  $\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))$  via localization on suitable subsets of  $X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$ . Let U be a  $W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))$ -stable subset of  $X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$ , open with respect to the analytic topology. Then U is a complex submanifold of  $X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$ , so we can consider the algebra  $C^{an}(U)$  of complex analytic functions on U. The natural map  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \to C^{an}(U)$  is injective because U is Zariski dense in  $X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$ . This and (5.30) enable us to construct the algebra

$$\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{an}} := \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) \underset{B^{W(M,\sigma,X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))}}{\otimes} C^{\operatorname{an}}(U)^{W(M,\sigma,X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))}.$$

Its centre is

(6.1) 
$$Z\left(\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}\right) = C^{\operatorname{an}}(U)^{W(M,\sigma,X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))}.$$

We note that by [Opd, Lemma 4.4]

(6.2) 
$$\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \underset{\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)]^{W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))}}{\otimes} C^{\mathrm{an}}(U)^{W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))} \cong C^{\mathrm{an}}(U).$$

The subalgebra  $C^{\mathrm{an}}(U)$  of  $\mathrm{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\mathrm{an}}$  plays the same role as  $B = \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)]$ in  $\mathrm{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ .

**Remark 6.1.** The set of  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$ -weights of any module for  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  or  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}$  is stable under the subgroup  $X_{nr}(M,\sigma)R(\mathcal{O}) \subset W(M,\sigma,X_{nr}(M))$ , because  $\mathcal{T}_{\chi_c \mathfrak{r}}$  belongs to  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  for all  $\chi_c \in X_{nr}(M,\sigma), r \in R(\mathcal{O})$  and this element satisfies (5.24).

Lemma 6.2. There are natural equivalences between the following categories:

- (i)  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} \operatorname{Mod}_f;$
- (ii)  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) \operatorname{Mod}_{f,U}$ , or equivalently those  $V \in \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) \operatorname{Mod}_{f}$ with all weights of the centre in  $U/W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))$ ;
(iii) finite length representations in  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ , whose cuspidal support is contained in  $\{\sigma \otimes \chi : \chi \in U\}$ .

These equivalences commute with parabolic induction and Jacquet restriction in the sense of Proposition 4.1.

*Proof.* The equivalence between (ii) and (iii) follows from (4.1) and the way the *B*-action on  $I_P^G(E_B)$  is constructed in (2.5). We saw in Proposition 4.1 how it relates to induction and restriction.

The equivalence between (i) and (ii) is analogous to [Opd, Proposition 4.3]. For a Levi subgroup L of G containing M there are analogous algebras

$$\operatorname{End}_L(I_{P\cap L}^L(E_B)) \subset \operatorname{End}_L(I_{P\cap L}^L(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}.$$

The equivalence between (i) and (ii) for these two algebras works in the same way, basically it only depends on the inclusion  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)] \subset C^{\mathrm{an}}(U)$ . Hence these equivalences of categories commute with induction and restriction between the level of L and the level of G.

Now we specialize to very specific submanifolds of  $X_{nr}(M)$ . Let

(6.3) 
$$X_{\rm nr}(M) = X_{\rm unr}(M) \times X_{\rm nr}^+(M) = \operatorname{Hom}(M/M^1, S^1) \times \operatorname{Hom}(M/M^1, \mathbb{R}_{>0})$$

be the polar decomposition of the complex torus  $X_{nr}(M)$ . Fix a unitary unramified character  $u \in X_{unr}(M)$ . The following condition is a variation on [Opd, Condition 4.9] and [Sol3, Condition 2.1.1].

**Condition 6.3.** Let  $U_u$  be a (small) connected open neighborhood of u in  $X_{nr}(M)$ , such that

- $U_u$  is stable under the stabilizer of u in  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  and under  $X_{nr}^+(M)$ ;
- $W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))u \cap U_u = \{u\};$
- $\Re(X_{\alpha}(\chi u^{-1})) > 0$  for all  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}, \chi \in U_u$ .

We note that such a neighborhood  $U_u$  always exists because  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  is finite and its action on  $X_{nr}(M)$  preserves the polar decomposition (6.3). The first two bullets of Condition 6.3 entail that  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))U_u$  is homeomorphic to  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))u \times U_u$ . The last bullet implies that, if  $\mu^{M_\alpha}(\sigma \otimes \chi) = 0$  for some  $\chi \in U_u$  and  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{red}(A_M)$ , then  $\mu^{M_\alpha}(\sigma \otimes u) = 0$ . This replaces the conditions on  $U_u$  in relation to the functions  $c_\alpha$  in [Opd, Sol3].

In the remainder of this section we consider

(6.4) 
$$U := W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))U_u$$

an open neighborhood of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))uX_{nr}^+(M)$ . By Lemma 6.2 the family of algebras  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}$ , for all possible  $u \in X_{\operatorname{unr}}(M)$ , suffices to study the entire category of finite length representations in  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ .

We want to find a presentation of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}$ , as explicit as possible. For  $w \in W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))$  we write  $U_{wu} = w(U_u)$ . By (6.2)  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}$  contains the element  $1_{wu} \in C^{\operatorname{an}}(U)$  defined by

$$1_{wu}(\chi) = \begin{cases} 1 & \chi \in U_{wu} \\ 0 & \chi \in U \setminus U_{wu} \end{cases}$$

The  $1_{wu}$  with  $wu \in W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))u$  form a system of mutually orthogonal idempotents in  $C^{an}(U)$  and

(6.5) 
$$1_U = \sum_{wu \in W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))u} 1_{wu}.$$

This yields a decomposition of  $C^{an}(U)$ -modules

$$\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{an}} = \bigoplus_{wu,vu \in W(M,\sigma,X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))u} 1_{wu} \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{an}} 1_{vu}$$
$$= \bigoplus_{wu,vu \in W(M,\sigma,X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))u} C^{\operatorname{an}}(U_{wu}) \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{an}} C^{\operatorname{an}}(U_{vu}).$$

Here the submodules with wu = vu are algebras, while those with  $wu \neq vu$  are not.

**Lemma 6.4.** The inclusion  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u \to \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}$  is a Morita equivalence.

*Proof.* The Morita bimodules are  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}1_u$  and  $1_u\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}$ . Most of the required properties are automatically fulfilled, it only remains to verify that  $1_u$  is a full idempotent in  $Y := \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}$ :

(6.6) 
$$Y1_u Y$$
 should equal Y.

In view of (6.5), it suffices to show that  $1_{wu} \in Y1_uY$  for all  $w \in W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ .

By (3.14) there exist  $\chi_c \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma), r \in R(\mathcal{O})$  and  $v \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  such that  $w = \chi_c \mathfrak{rv}$ . We may and will assume that  $\ell_{\mathcal{O}}(\chi_c \mathfrak{rv})$  is minimal under the condition  $\chi_c \mathfrak{rv} u = wu$ . By (5.24)

$$\mathcal{T}_v 1_u \mathcal{T}_{v^{-1}} = 1_{vu} \mathcal{T}_v \mathcal{T}_v^{-1} = 1_{vu}.$$

We claim that  $\operatorname{sp}_{v\chi} \mathcal{T}_v$  and  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi} \mathcal{T}_v^{-1}$  are regular for all  $\chi \in U_u$ , or equivalently

(6.7)  $\mathcal{T}_v$  does not have poles on  $U_u$  and  $\mathcal{T}_v^{-1}$  does not have poles on  $U_{vu}$ .

We will prove this with induction to  $\ell_{\mathcal{O}}(v)$ . The case  $\ell_{\mathcal{O}}(v) = 0$  is trivial. For the induction step, write  $v = s_{\alpha}v'$  with  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  and  $\ell_{\mathcal{O}}(v') = \ell_{\mathcal{O}}(v) - 1$ . By the minimality of  $\ell_{\mathcal{O}}(\chi_c \mathfrak{rv}), v'u \neq vu$ . Then

$$s_{\alpha}(U_{v'u}) \cap U_{v'u} = U_{vu} \cap U_{v'u} = \emptyset.$$

By [Lus1, Lemma 3.15]  $X_{\alpha}(\chi) \neq 1$  for all  $\chi \in U_{v'u}$  and, if  $X_{\alpha} \in 2X^*(X_{nr}(M))$ , also  $X_{\alpha}(\chi) \neq -1$  for all  $\chi \in U_{v'u}$ . If  $\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}$  would have a pole on  $U_{v'u}$ , then  $U_{v'u} = X_{nr}^+(M)U_{v'u}$  and (5.20) entail that

(6.8) 
$$\exists \chi \in U_{v'u} : X_{\alpha}(\chi) = 1 \text{ or } q_{\alpha*} > 1 \text{ and } \exists \chi \in U_{v'u} : X_{\alpha}(\chi) = -1.$$

That would contradict the already derived properties of  $U_{v'u}$ , so  $\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}$  is regular on  $U_{v'u}$ . Notice that v' has minimal length for sending u to  $X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)R(\mathcal{O})^{-1}v'u$ , because v has minimal length under the condition  $vu \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)R(\mathcal{O})^{-1}wu$ . Hence the induction hypothesis applies, and it tells us that  $\mathcal{T}_{v'}$  is regular on  $U_u$ . We conclude that  $\mathcal{T}_v = \mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}\mathcal{T}_{v'}$  is regular on  $U_u$ .

If we replay the argument up to (6.8) with  $U_{vu}$  and  $U_{vu'}$  exchanged, we arrive at the conclusion that  $\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}$  is regular on  $U_{vu}$ . By the induction hypothesis  $\mathcal{T}_{v'}^{-1}$  does not have poles on  $U_{v'u}$ . Therefore  $\mathcal{T}_{v'}^{-1} = \mathcal{T}_{v'}^{-1} \mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}$  is regular on  $U_{vu}$ , affirming (6.7).

From (6.7) and (5.24) we obtain  $\mathcal{T}_v 1_u = 1_{vu} \mathcal{T}_v \in Y$  and  $\mathcal{T}_{v^{-1}} 1_{vu} = 1_u \mathcal{T}_v \in Y$ . By (5.4) and (2.15):

$$\mathcal{T}_{\chi_c \mathfrak{rv}} 1_u = \phi_{\chi_c} A_r \mathcal{T}_v 1_u \in Y \quad \text{and} \quad 1_u \mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{v}^{-1} \mathfrak{r}^{-1} \chi_c^{-1}} = 1_u \mathcal{T}_v^{-1} A_r^{-1} \phi_{\chi_c}^{-1} \in Y$$

Then (5.29) says

$$1_{wu} = 1_{\chi_c \mathfrak{rv} u} = \mathcal{T}_{\chi_c \mathfrak{rv}} 1_u \mathcal{T}_{\mathfrak{v} \mathfrak{r}^{-1} \chi_c^{-1}} = \phi_{\chi_c} A_r \mathcal{T}_v 1_u 1_u \mathcal{T}_v^{-1} A_r^{-1} \phi_{\chi_c}^{-1} \in Y.$$

This confirms (6.6).

For later use we analyse the Morita equivalence from Lemma 6.4 more deeply.

**Lemma 6.5.** (a) There are equivalences of categories

$$\begin{array}{cccc} 1_{u} \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{an}} 1_{u} - \operatorname{Mod} &\longleftrightarrow & \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{an}} - \operatorname{Mod} \\ V 1_{u} & \leftrightarrow & V \\ V_{u} & \mapsto & V_{u} & \bigotimes \\ & V_{u} & \underset{1_{u} \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{an}} 1_{u}}{\otimes} \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{an}} \cdot \end{array}$$

- (b) Let  $V \in \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}$  Mod. The  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]$ -weights of  $V1_u$  are precisely the  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]$ -weights of V that lie in  $U_u$ .
- (c) Let  $W^u$  be a set of shortest length representatives for  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))/W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))_u$  and let  $V_u \in 1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}1_u - \operatorname{Mod}_f$ . The  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$ -weights of  $V_u \bigotimes_{1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}1_u} \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}$  are

$$\{\chi_c \mathfrak{rw}(\chi) : \chi \text{ is } a \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \text{-weight of } V_u\}.$$

*Proof.* (a) follows from the explicit form of the bimodules in Lemma 6.4. (b) is clear from the definition of  $1_u$ .

(c) Since  $V_u$  has finite dimension, we can decompose it according to its  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$ -weights (or equivalently its  $C^{an}(U_u)$ -weights). For every such weight  $\chi \in U_u$  and every  $n \in \mathbb{Z}_{>1}$  we write

$$V_u^{\chi,n} = \{ v \in V_u : v(f - f(\chi))^n = 0 \ \forall f \in C^{\mathrm{an}}(U_u) \}$$

Then  $V_u = \sum_{\chi,n} V_u^{\chi,n}$ . From Corollary 5.8 we see that

 $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi}(\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{an}})$  is spanned by  $\{\operatorname{sp}_{\chi}(f_{w,\chi}\mathcal{T}_{w}): w \in W(M,\sigma,X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))\},\$ 

where  $f_{w,\chi} \in \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)]$  is such that  $\mathrm{sp}_{\chi}(f_{w,\chi}\mathcal{T}_w)$  is regular and nonzero (or zero if that is not possible). Hence

$$V := V_u \bigotimes_{\substack{1_u \text{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\text{an}} 1_u}} \text{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\text{an}}$$

equals  $\sum_{\chi,n,w} V_u^{\chi,n} f_{w,\chi} \mathcal{T}_w$ . Since  $V_u^{\chi,n} f_{w,\chi} \mathcal{T}_w \subset V_u$  for  $W(M,\sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_u$ ,

$$V = \sum_{\chi,n} \sum_{w \in W^u} V_u^{\chi,n} f_{w^{-1},\chi} \mathcal{T}_w^{-1}.$$

From (6.7) we know that  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi} \mathcal{T}_w^{-1}$  is regular for all  $\chi \in U_u$  and  $w \in W^u$ , so we can take  $f_{w^{-1},\chi} = 1_u$ . For  $v \in V_u^{\chi,1}$  we see from (5.24) that

$$v\mathcal{T}_w^{-1}f = v(w^{-1}f)\mathcal{T}_w^{-1}\mathcal{T}_{\chi_c\mathfrak{r}} = f(w\chi)v\mathcal{T}_w^{-1} \qquad \forall f \in C^{\mathrm{an}}(U).$$

Hence  $v\mathcal{T}_w^{-1}$  is a  $C^{\mathrm{an}}(U)$ -weight vector for the weight  $w\chi$ . It remains to see that V has no other  $C^{\mathrm{an}}(U)$ -weights. Suppose

$$\sum_{\chi,n\geq 1} \sum_{w\in W^u} v_{\chi,n,w^{-1}} \mathcal{T}_w^{-1} \in V$$

is a weight vector not in  $\sum_{\chi} \sum_{w \in W^u} V_u^{\chi,1} \mathcal{T}_w^{-1}$ , where  $v_{\chi,n,w^{-1}} \in V_u^{\chi,n}$ . Then the same holds for

$$w := \sum_{\chi, n>1} \sum_{w \in W^u} v_{n,\chi,w^{-1}} \mathcal{T}_w^{-1},$$

so  $v_{\chi,n,w^{-1}} \in V_u^{\chi,n} \setminus \{0\}$  for some  $\chi, n > 1, w$ . We may assume that n is minimal for this property. Then direct computation of  $v(f - f(w\chi))^{n-1}$  shows that for some  $f \in C^{\mathrm{an}}(U)$  it has a nonzero term in  $\sum_{\chi} \sum_{w \in W^u} V_u^{\chi,1} \mathcal{T}_w^{-1}$ . Therefore v cannot be a weight vector, and we indeed found all  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)]$ -weights already.  $\Box$ 

Lemma 6.5.a is compatible with parabolic induction and restriction, but we have to be careful with the formulation. Let L be a Levi subgroup of G containing Mand let  $W_L(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  be the version of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  for L. Then

$$U_L := W_L(M, \sigma, X_{\rm nr}(M))U_u$$

is a union of connected components of U and  $C^{\mathrm{an}}(U_L)$  is a subalgebra of  $C^{\mathrm{an}}(U)$ . From  $I_{PL}^G$  and (6.2) we obtain a natural injective algebra homomorphism

$$\operatorname{End}_L(I_{P\cap L}^L(E_B))_{U_L}^{\operatorname{an}} \to \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}.$$

We warn that in general this homomorphism is not unital, so naive restriction may not send unital modules to unital modules. Instead, we define a functor

$$\operatorname{Res}_{U_L} : \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} - \operatorname{Mod} \longrightarrow \operatorname{End}_L(I_{P\cap L}^L(E_B))_{U_L}^{\operatorname{an}} - \operatorname{Mod} V \mapsto V 1_{U_L}$$

On the other hand, the restricted homomorphism

$$1_u \operatorname{End}_L(I_{P \cap L}^L(E_B))_{U_L}^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u \to 1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u$$
 is unital.

**Lemma 6.6.** The following diagrams, with horizontal maps from Lemma 6.5.a, commute:

*Proof.* Consider the first diagram, with horizontal maps from left to right. It commutes because all arrows are inductions from subalgebras. Next consider the second diagram with horizontal maps from right to left. It commutes because  $1_u 1_{U_L} V = 1_u V$ .

As the horizontal maps are equivalences, the diagrams remain commutative if we reverse the directions of one or two horizontal arrows.  $\hfill \Box$ 

Lemma 6.4 tells us that we should understand the subalgebra  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u$ of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}$  better. Let  $C^{\operatorname{me}}(U)$  be the ring of meromorphic functions on U. We proceed via

(6.9) 
$$\operatorname{Hom}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}), I_{P}^{G}(E_{K(B)})) \subset \\ \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) \underset{B^{W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))}}{\otimes} C^{\mathrm{me}}(U)^{W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))} =: \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\mathrm{me}}.$$

For the same reasons as in (6.2),  $C^{\text{me}}(U)$  embeds in  $\text{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\text{me}}$ .

For  $\chi_c \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  and  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$ , (5.16) says that

(6.10) 
$$1_u \phi_{\chi_c} A_w 1_u = \begin{cases} 1_u \phi_{\chi_c} A_w = \phi_{\chi_c} A_w 1_u & \chi_c \mathfrak{w}(u) = u \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

Since  $X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  acts freely on  $X_{nr}(M)$ , for a given  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$  there exists at most one  $\chi_c = \chi_c(w) \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  such that  $\chi_c \mathfrak{w}$  fixes u. Let  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$  be the  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$ -stabilizer of  $\sigma \otimes u \in Irr(M)$ . Then

(6.11) 
$$\begin{aligned} \Omega_u: \quad W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma\otimes u} &\to \quad W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_u \\ w &\mapsto \quad \chi_c(w)\mathfrak{w} \end{aligned}$$

is a group isomorphism. With Theorem 5.4, (5.19) and (6.10) this yields

(6.12) 
$$1_{u} \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{me}} 1_{u} = \bigoplus_{w \in W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}} C^{me}(U_{u}) A_{\Omega_{u}(w)} = \bigoplus_{w \in W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}} C^{me}(U_{u}) A_{\Omega_{u}(w)} = \bigoplus_{w \in W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}} C^{me}(U_{u}) \mathcal{T}_{\Omega_{u}(w)}$$

# 6.1. Localized endomorphism algebras with meromorphic functions.

Consider the set of roots

$$\Sigma_{\sigma\otimes u} := \{ \alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathrm{red}}(A_M) : \mu^{M_\alpha}(\sigma \otimes u) = 0 \}.$$

This is a root system [Sil1, §1], that can be shown with the same argument as for Proposition 3.1.c. The parabolic subgroup P = MU of G determines a positive system  $\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}(P)$  and a basis  $\Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$  of  $\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}$ . The relevant R-group (the Knapp–Stein R-group) is

$$R(\sigma \otimes u) = \{ w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u} : w(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}(P)) = \Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}(P) \}$$

Like in (3.2)

(6.13) 
$$W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u} = W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}) \rtimes R(\sigma \otimes u)$$

We note that  $R(\sigma \otimes u)$  need not be contained in  $R(\mathcal{O})$ , even though  $W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}) \subset W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ .

To obtain generators of  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u$  with nice and simple relations, we vary on the previous constructions. We follow the setup from Sections 3–5, but now with base point  $\sigma \otimes u$  of  $\mathcal{O}$ , root system  $\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}$ , Weyl group  $W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$  and R-group  $R(\sigma \otimes u)$ . On  $X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$  we have new functions  $X^u_{\alpha}(\chi) := X_{\alpha}(u)^{-1}X_{\alpha}(\chi)$ . We recall that by (3.7)  $X_{\alpha}(u) \in \{1, -1\}$  for all  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}$ .

Further, E is by default endowed with the *M*-representation  $\sigma \otimes u$ , and we get a slightly different version  $J^u_{P'|P}$  of  $J_{P'|P}$ . Instead of  $\rho'_{\sigma,w}$  we use

$$\rho'_{\sigma\otimes u,w} := \lambda(\tilde{w}) \operatorname{sp}_{\chi=1} \prod_{\alpha \in \Sigma_{\sigma\otimes u}(P) \cap \Sigma_{\sigma\otimes u}(\overline{w^{-1}P})} (X^u_{\alpha} - 1) J^u_{w^{-1}(P)|P}(\sigma \otimes u\chi).$$

Then Lemmas 4.3 and 4.4 remain true with obvious small modifications. In particular, in Lemma 4.4 we have to replace the product over

$$\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(P) \cap \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(w_2^{-1}(\overline{P})) \cap \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}(w_2^{-1}w_1^{-1}(P))$$

by the analogous product (with  $\sigma \otimes u$  instead of  $\sigma$ ) over

$$\alpha \in \Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}(P) \cap \Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}(w_2^{-1}(\overline{P})) \cap \Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}(w_2^{-1}w_1^{-1}(P)).$$

For  $r \in R(\sigma \otimes u)$  we can now take  $\chi_r = 1$  and

$$(6.14) \qquad \qquad \rho_{\sigma \otimes u,r} : \tilde{r}(\sigma \otimes u) \to \sigma \otimes u$$

With these we define  $\rho_{P',rw}^u$  and

$$A^u_{rw} = \rho^u_{rw} \circ \tau_{rw} \circ J^u_{K(B), rw} \qquad rw \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}.$$

as before. The superscripts u are meant to distinguish these operators from their ancestors without u (or rather with u = 1). Then (5.2) becomes

(6.15) 
$$A^{u}_{rw} \circ b = (rw \cdot b) \circ A^{u}_{rw} \qquad b \in \mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))$$

Let  $w_1, w_2 \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$  and  $r_1, r_2 \in R(\sigma \otimes u)$ . By Proposition 5.1: (6.16)

$$A_{w_1}^u \circ A_{w_2}^u = \prod_{\alpha} \left( \sup_{\chi=1} \frac{\mu^{M_\alpha}(\sigma \otimes u \otimes \cdot)}{(X_{\alpha}^u - 1)((X_{\alpha}^u)^{-1} - 1)} \right) \mu^{M_\alpha}(\sigma \otimes u \otimes w_2^{-1} w_1^{-1} \cdot)^{-1} A_{w_1 w_2}^u,$$

where the product runs over

$$\alpha \in \Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}(P) \cap \Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}(w_2^{-1}(\overline{P})) \cap \Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}(w_2^{-1}w_1^{-1}(P)).$$

In particular for  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$ :

$$(6.17) \qquad (A^u_{s_\alpha})^2 = \frac{4c'_{s_\alpha}}{(1 - X_\alpha(u)q_\alpha^{-1})^2(1 + X_\alpha(u)q_\alpha^{-1})^2\mu^{M_\alpha}(\sigma \otimes u \otimes \cdot)}$$

Similarly Proposition 5.2 yields the following multiplication rules:

(6.18) 
$$\begin{aligned} A_{r_1}^u \circ A_{w_1}^u &= A_{r_1w_1}^u, \\ A_{w_2}^u \circ A_{r_2}^u &= A_{w_2r_2}^u, \\ A_{r_1}^u \circ A_{r_2}^u &= \natural_u(r_1, r_2) A_{r_1r_2}^u. \end{aligned}$$

Here  $\natural_u$  is a two-cocycle  $R(\sigma \otimes u)^2 \to \mathbb{C}^{\times}$ . By appropriate normalizations of the  $\rho_{\sigma \otimes u,r}$  we can achieve that

(6.19) 
$$\natural_u(1,r) = \natural_u(r,1) = 1 \quad \text{and} \quad \natural_u(r,r^{-1}) = 1$$

for all  $r \in R(\sigma \otimes u)$ . In other words, we may assume that  $A_1^u = 1$  and  $(A_r^u)^{-1} = A_{r-1}^u$ .

The arguments for Theorem 5.4 apply only partially in the current situation, because we may have fewer than  $|W(M, \mathcal{O})|$  operators  $A^u_{rw}$ . Rather, [Hei2, Proposition 3.7] shows that in  $\operatorname{End}_G(I^G_P(E_B)) \otimes_B K(B)$ 

(6.20) 
$$\{A^u_{rw} : rw \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}\}$$
 is  $K(B)$ -linearly independent.

We note that (6.16) and (6.17) mean that, when  $X_{\alpha}(u) = -1$ , in effect the roles of  $q_{\alpha}$  and  $q_{\alpha*}$  are exchanged. With that in mind we define

$$g_{\alpha}^{u} = \frac{(1 - X_{\alpha}^{2})(1 - X_{\alpha}(u)q_{\alpha}^{-1})(1 + X_{\alpha}(u)q_{\alpha*}^{-1})}{2(1 - X_{\alpha}(u)q_{\alpha}^{-1}X_{\alpha})(1 + X_{\alpha}(u)q_{\alpha*}^{-1}X_{\alpha})} \in \mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)),$$

and  $\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}^{u} := g_{\alpha}^{u} A_{s_{\alpha}}^{u}$ . This gives rise to elements  $\mathcal{T}_{w}^{u}$  for  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$ , which satisfy the analogues of Proposition 5.5, Lemma 5.6 and Lemma 5.7 – with  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ instead of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ .

To show that the set (6.20) spans (6.12) as  $C^{me}(U_u)$ -module, we vary on the proofs of [Hei2, Théorème 3.8] and of Theorem 5.4.

**Lemma 6.7.** Regard  $C^{an}(U)$ ,  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$  and  $C^{me}(U)$  as subsets of, respectively,  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} C^{an}(U)))$ ,  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} C^{an}(U)), I_P^G(E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} C^{me}(U)))$  and  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} C^{me}(U)))$ .

(a) Then  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{me}} 1_u$  equals

$$\operatorname{span}\left(C^{me}(U_u)\operatorname{Hom}_G\left(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)})\right)C^{an}(U_u)\right) = \bigoplus_{w \in W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}} C^{me}(U_u)A_w^u$$

(b) The elements  $A^u_r \mathcal{T}^u_w$  with  $rw \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$  span a subalgebra isomorphic to  $\mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u]$ , where  $\natural_u$  is the 2-cocycle from (6.18). This provides an algebra isomorphism

$$1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{me}} 1_u \cong C^{\operatorname{me}}(U_u) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u],$$

where we take the crossed product with respect to the canonical action of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$  on  $C^{\mathrm{me}}(U_u)$ .

*Proof.* (a) Recall from Lemma 5.3 and (5.15) that  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$  has a filtration with successive subquotients isomorphic to

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{M}(w \cdot E_{B}, E_{K(B)}) \cong \bigoplus_{\chi_{c} \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M, \sigma)} \phi_{\chi_{c}} K(B),$$

where w runs through  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ . Considering the left hand side as a subset of  $\operatorname{Hom}_M(w \cdot (E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} C^{an}(U)), E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} C^{me}(U))$ , we can compose it on the left with  $C^{me}(U)$  and on the right with  $C^{an}(U)$ . Using (2.20) we find

$$\operatorname{span}(C^{me}(U_u)\operatorname{Hom}_M(w \cdot E_B, E_{K(B)})C^{an}(U_u)) \cong \begin{cases} \bigoplus_{\chi \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)} C^{me}(U_u)\phi_{\chi}C^{an}(U_u) & wX_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)U_u \cap U_u \neq \emptyset \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

In view of the construction of  $U_u$ , the above condition on w is equivalent to  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ . Furthermore  $C^{me}(U_u)\phi_{\chi}C^{an}(U_u) = 0$  for all  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma) \setminus \{1\}$ . We conclude that

(6.21) 
$$\operatorname{span}\left(C^{me}(U_u)\operatorname{Hom}_G\left(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)})\right)C^{an}(U_u)\right)$$

has a filtration with subquotients isomorphic to

$$\operatorname{span}(C^{me}(U_u)\operatorname{Hom}_M(w \cdot E_B, E_{K(B)})C^{an}(U_u)) \cong C^{me}(U_u) \qquad w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}.$$

In particular (6.21) has dimension  $|W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}|$  over  $C^{me}(U_u)$  (notice that  $C^{me}(U_u)$  is a field because  $U_u$  is connected). By (6.20) the  $A^u_w$  are  $C^{me}(U_u)$ -linearly independent, so  $\bigoplus_{w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}} C^{me}(U_u)A^u_w$  is the whole of (6.21).

(b) The properties involving the elements  $A_r^u \mathcal{T}_w^u$  can be shown in the same way as at the end of Section 5.

**Remark 6.8.** The elements  $A_r^u \mathcal{T}_w^u$  from Lemma 6.7.b multiply like the elements of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$  (up to a 2-cocycle trivial on  $W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$ ), they normalize  $C^{me}(U_u)$  and act on it in a prescribed way. Furthermore, our construction consists entirely of steps needed to achieve those properties. In this sense, these elements  $A_r^u \mathcal{T}_w^u$  are canonical up to rescaling the  $A_r^u$ .

## 6.2. Localized endomorphism algebras with analytic functions.

We set out to find a  $C^{\operatorname{an}}(U_u)$ -basis of  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u$ . An element of  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{me}} 1_u$  lies in  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u$  precisely when it does not have any poles on  $U_u$ . By (6.16) the poles of  $A_{s_\alpha}$  ( $\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$ ) are precisely the zeros of  $\mu^{M_\alpha}(\sigma \otimes u \otimes \cdot)$ . In view of Condition 6.3, the only poles on  $U_u$  are those at

 $\{X_{\alpha}^{u} = 1\} = \{X_{\alpha} = X_{\alpha}(u)\}$ . The intersection of this set with  $U_{u}$  is connected and equals

$$U_u^{s_\alpha} = u X_{\rm nr}(M_\alpha) \cap U_u$$

By Lemma 5.9.a, for  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}, \chi \in U_u^{s_\alpha}$ :

(6.22) 
$$\operatorname{sp}_{\chi}(1 - X^{u}_{\alpha})A^{u}_{s_{\alpha}} = \operatorname{sp}_{\chi}.$$

For  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  we define

$$f_{\alpha} = \frac{X_{\alpha}^{2}(q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*}-1) + X_{\alpha}(q_{\alpha}-q_{\alpha*})}{X_{\alpha}^{2}-1} = \frac{X_{\alpha}^{u}(q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*}-1) + X_{\alpha}(u)(q_{\alpha}-q_{\alpha*})}{X_{\alpha}^{u} - (X_{\alpha}^{u})^{-1}}$$

When  $q_{\alpha*} = 1$  (which happens for most roots),  $f_{\alpha}$  reduces to

$$\frac{(X_{\alpha}+1)(q_{\alpha}-1)}{X_{\alpha}-X_{\alpha}^{-1}} = \frac{q_{\alpha}-1}{1-X_{\alpha}^{-1}}$$

By (3.6) and Lemma 3.4.a

(6.23) 
$$w \cdot f_{\alpha} = f_{w(\alpha)} \quad \alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}, w \in W(M,\mathcal{O}).$$

One checks that, for  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}, \chi \in U_u^{s_\alpha}$ :

(6.24) 
$$\operatorname{sp}_{\chi}\left((1 - X_{\alpha}^{u})f_{\alpha}\right) = \operatorname{sp}_{\chi}\left(\frac{q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*} - 1 + X_{\alpha}(u)(q_{\alpha} - q_{\alpha*})}{-1 - (X_{\alpha}^{u})^{-1}}\right) = -(q_{\alpha} - X_{\alpha}(u))(q_{\alpha*} + X_{\alpha}(u))/2.$$

By (6.22) and (6.24), the element

$$\frac{(q_{\alpha} - X_{\alpha}(u))(q_{\alpha*} + X_{\alpha}(u))}{2}A_{s_{\alpha}} + f_{\alpha} \in \operatorname{Hom}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}), I_{P}^{G}(E_{K(B)}))$$

does not have any poles on  $U_u$ . Therefore

$$T_{s_{\alpha}}^{u} := 1_{u} \frac{(q_{\alpha} - X_{\alpha}(u))(q_{\alpha*} + X_{\alpha}(u))}{2} A_{s_{\alpha}} + 1_{u} f_{\alpha}$$

belongs to  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u$ . We note that

$$1 + f_{\alpha} = \frac{X_{\alpha}^2 q_{\alpha} q_{\alpha*} - 1 + X_{\alpha} (q_{\alpha} - q_{\alpha*})}{X_{\alpha}^2 - 1} = \frac{(X_{\alpha}^u q_{\alpha} - X_{\alpha}(u))(X_{\alpha}^u q_{\alpha*} + X_{\alpha}(u))}{(X_{\alpha}^u)^2 - 1}$$

(6.25)

$$T_{s_{\alpha}}^{u} = 1_{u}(1+f_{-\alpha})\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}^{u} + 1_{u}f_{\alpha} = \mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}^{u}(1+f_{\alpha})1_{u} + f_{\alpha}1_{u} \in 1_{u}\mathrm{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\mathrm{an}}1_{u}.$$
  
The quadratic relations for the operators  $T_{s_{\alpha}}^{u}$  read:

**Lemma 6.9.**  $(T_{s_{\alpha}}^{u}+1_{u})(T_{s_{\alpha}}^{u}-q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*}1_{u})=0$  for  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$ .

*Proof.* With (6.25) and the multiplication rules for  $\mathcal{T}^{u}_{s_{\alpha}}$  in (5.24) we compute

$$(6.26) \quad (T_{s_{\alpha}}^{u} + 1_{u})(T_{s_{\alpha}}^{u} - q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*}1_{u}) = 1_{u}((1 + f_{-\alpha})\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}^{u} + f_{\alpha}1_{u} + 1_{u})((1 + f_{-\alpha})\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}^{u} + f_{\alpha} - q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*}) = 1_{u}((1 + f_{-\alpha})(1 + f_{\alpha})\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}^{u} + (1 + f_{-\alpha})\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}^{u}(f_{\alpha} - q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*} + f_{-\alpha} + 1) + (f_{\alpha} + 1)(f_{\alpha} - q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*}))$$
$$= 1_{u}((1 + f_{-\alpha})\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}^{u}(f_{\alpha} + f_{-\alpha} + 1 - q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*}) + (1 + f_{\alpha})(f_{\alpha} + f_{-\alpha} + 1 - q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*})).$$

By direct calculation  $f_{\alpha} + f_{-\alpha} + 1 - q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*} = 0$ , so the last line of (6.26) reduces to 0.

With (5.2) we compute, for  $b \in C^{\mathrm{me}}(U_u)$ :

$$b T_{s_{\alpha}}^{u} = \frac{(q_{\alpha} - X_{\alpha}(u))(q_{\alpha*} + X_{\alpha}(u))}{2} A_{s_{\alpha}}^{u}(s_{\alpha} \cdot b) + f_{\alpha}b$$
(6.27) 
$$= T_{s_{\alpha}}^{u}(s_{\alpha} \cdot b) + f_{\alpha}(b - s_{\alpha} \cdot b)$$

$$= T_{s_{\alpha}}^{u}(s_{\alpha} \cdot b) + (q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*} - 1 + X_{\alpha}^{-1}(q_{\alpha} - q_{\alpha*}))(1 - X_{\alpha}^{-2})^{-1}(b - s_{\alpha} \cdot b).$$

Any  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$  can be written as a reduced word  $s_1 s_2 \cdots s_{\ell_{\mathcal{O}}(w)}$  in the generators  $s_{\alpha}$  with  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$ . We pick such a reduced expression and we define

(6.28) 
$$T_w^u = T_{s_1}^u T_{s_2}^u \cdots T_{s_{\ell_{\mathcal{O}}(w)}}^u \in \mathbb{1}_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}\mathbb{1}_u.$$

**Lemma 6.10.** Let  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$  and  $r \in R(\sigma \otimes u)$ .

(a) The operator (6.28) does not depend on the choice of the reduced expression  $w = s_1 s_2 \cdots s_{\ell_{\mathcal{O}}(w)}.$ 

(b) 
$$(A_r^u)^{-1}T_w^u A_r^u = T_{r^{-1}wr}^u$$
.

*Proof.* (a) In view of the defining relations in the Coxeter group  $W(\Sigma_{\sigma\otimes u})$ , it suffices to show the following statement. Let  $\alpha, \beta \in \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$  with  $s_{\alpha}s_{\beta}$  of order  $m_{\alpha\beta} > 1$ . Then

(6.29) 
$$T^u_{s_{\alpha}}T^u_{s_{\beta}}T^u_{s_{\alpha}}\cdots T^u_{s_{\alpha/\beta}} = T^u_{s_{\beta}}T^u_{s_{\alpha}}T^u_{s_{\beta}}\cdots T^u_{s_{\beta/\alpha}}$$
 ( $m_{\alpha\beta}$  factors on both sides).

Consider the affine Hecke algebra  $\mathcal{H}$  with root system  $\{h_{\alpha}^{\vee} : \alpha \in \Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}\}$ , torus  $X_{\rm nr}(M)$ , parameter  $q_F^{1/2}$  and labels

$$\lambda(h_{\alpha}^{\vee}) = \log(q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*})/\log(q_F), \ \lambda^*(h_{\alpha}^{\vee}) = \log(q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*}^{-1})/\log(q_F).$$

By definition  $\mathcal{H}$  is generated by a subalgebra  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$  and elements  $T_{s_{\alpha}}$  ( $\alpha \in$  $\Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$ ) that satisfy:

- the braid relations (6.29) from  $W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$ ;
- $\begin{aligned} \bullet \ (T_{s_{\alpha}}+1)(T_{s_{\alpha}}-q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*}) &= 0; \\ \bullet \ bT_{s_{\alpha}} &= T_{s_{\alpha}}(s_{\alpha}\cdot b) + f_{\alpha}(b-s_{\alpha}\cdot b) \quad b \in \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)]. \end{aligned}$

Alternatively,  $\mathcal{H} \otimes_{\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)]^{W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})}} \mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))^{W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})}$  can be generated by  $\mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))$  and the elements

(6.30) 
$$\tau_{s_{\alpha}} := (T_{s_{\alpha}} + 1)(1 + f_{\alpha})^{-1} - 1.$$

These elements stem from [Lus1, §5.1], where  $1 + f_{\alpha}$  is denoted  $\mathcal{G}(\alpha)$ . By [Lus1, Proposition 5.2] they satisfy the same relations as our  $\mathcal{T}^u_{s_{\alpha}}$ , namely Proposition 5.5 and (5.24). That gives a new presentation of  $\mathcal{H} \otimes_{\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)]^{W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})}} \mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))^{W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})}$ , with defining relations

- the braid relations from  $W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$  (but now for the  $\tau_{s_{\alpha}}$ );
- $\begin{array}{ll} \bullet \ \tau^2_{s_\alpha} = 1; \\ \bullet \ b\tau_{s_\alpha} = \tau_{s_\alpha}(s_\alpha \cdot b) \quad b \in \mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)). \end{array}$

We map  $U_u$  to  $X_{nr}(M)$  by considering  $u \in U_u$  and  $1 \in X_{nr}(M)$  as basepoints, so  $\chi \mapsto u^{-1}\chi$ . That gives an injection

(6.31) 
$$\mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)) \to C^{\mathrm{me}}(U_u).$$

We checked that the  $\tau_{s_{\alpha}}$  and the  $\mathcal{T}^{u}_{s_{\alpha}}$  satisfy the same relations. Hence there is a unique algebra homomorphism

$$\mathcal{H} \otimes_{\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)]^{W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})}} \mathbb{C}(X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))^{W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})} \longrightarrow 1_{u} \mathrm{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\mathrm{me}} 1_{u}$$

that extends (6.31) and sends  $\tau_w$  to  $\mathcal{T}_w^u$  for  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$ . From (6.25) and (6.30) we see that  $T_{s_\alpha}$  is mapped  $T_{s_\alpha}^u$  for  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$ . As the  $T_{s_\alpha}$  satisfy the braid relations (6.29), so do the  $T_{s_\alpha}^u$ .

(b) From the definition of  $T^u_{s_{\alpha}}$  and Proposition 5.2.c we obtain

$$(6.32) \quad T^{u}_{s_{\alpha}}A^{u}_{r} = 1_{u}\frac{(q_{\alpha} - X_{\alpha}(u))(q_{\alpha*} + X_{\alpha}(u))}{2}A^{u}_{r}A_{s_{r^{-1}\alpha}} + A^{u}_{r}1_{u}f_{r^{-1}\alpha} = A^{u}_{r}T^{u}_{s_{r^{-1}\alpha}}.$$

Recall from (6.19) that  $(A_r^u)^{-1} = A_{r-1}^u$ . Applying that and (6.32) repeatedly, we find

$$(6.33) \quad (A_r^u)^{-1} T_w^u A_r^u = (A_r^u)^{-1} T_{s_1}^u T_{s_2}^u \cdots T_{s_{\ell_{\mathcal{O}}(w)}}^u A_r^u = T_{r^{-1}s_1r}^u T_{r^{-1}s_2r}^u \cdots T_{r^{-1}s_{\ell_{\mathcal{O}}(w)}}^u r.$$

Since conjugation by  $r \in R(\sigma \otimes u)$  preserves the lengths of elements of  $W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$ ,

$$r^{-1}wr = (r^{-1}s_1r)(r^{-1}s_2r)\cdots(r^{-1}s_{\ell_{\mathcal{O}}(w)}r)$$

is a reduced expression. Now part (a) guarantees that the right hand side of (6.33) equals  $T^u_{r^{-1}wr}$ .

The arguments from [Hei2, §5] apply to the operators  $A_r^u$  and  $T_w^u$  in  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$ , provided that we only look at  $U_u \subset X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$ . In particular [Hei2, Proposition 5.9] proves that, for any  $\chi \in U_u$ :

(6.34) 
$$\{\operatorname{sp}_{\chi} A^{u}_{r} T^{u}_{w} : rw \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}\}$$
 is  $\mathbb{C}$ -linearly independent

in  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E, \sigma \otimes \chi)).$ 

# Theorem 6.11. The algebra

$$1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u = \operatorname{span}\left(C^{\operatorname{an}}(U_u) \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))C^{\operatorname{an}}(U_u)\right)$$

can be expressed as

$$\bigoplus_{r \in R(\sigma \otimes u)} \bigoplus_{w \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})} C^{\mathrm{an}}(U_u) A^u_r T^u_w = \bigoplus_{w \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})} \bigoplus_{r \in R(\sigma \otimes u)} T^u_w A^u_r C^{\mathrm{an}}(U_u).$$

*Proof.* By (6.15), for all  $rw \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ ,

$$1_u A_r^u T_w^u = 1_u A_r^u T_w^u 1_u = A_r^u T_w^u 1_u$$

and it is a nonzero element of  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u$ . Lemma 6.7 tells us that

$$\bigoplus_{w \in W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}} C^{\mathrm{an}}(U_u) A^u_r T^u_w \subset 1_u \mathrm{End}_G(I^G_P(E_B))^{\mathrm{an}}_U 1_u \subset \bigoplus_{rw \in W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}} C^{\mathrm{me}}(U_u) A^u_r T^u_w.$$

With (6.34) that entails, for any  $\chi \in U_u$ , the  $\mathbb{C}$ -vector space

 $\{\operatorname{sp}_{\chi}(A) : A \in \operatorname{1}_{u}\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{an}}\operatorname{1}_{u}\}\$ has a basis  $\{\operatorname{sp}_{\chi}A_{r}^{u}T_{w}^{u} : rw \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}\}.$ Suppose that  $f_{rw} \in C^{\operatorname{me}}(U_{u})$  and

$$A := \sum_{rw \in W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}} f_{rw} A^u_r T^u_w \in 1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I^G_P(E_B))^{\operatorname{an}}_U 1_u$$

It remains to show that all the  $f_{rw}$  belong to  $C^{\mathrm{an}}(U_u)$ . Consider any  $\chi \in U_u$ . By the above there are unique  $z_{rw} \in \mathbb{C}$  such that

$$\operatorname{sp}_{\chi}(A) = \sum_{rw \in W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}} z_{rw} \operatorname{sp}_{\chi} A^{u}_{r} T^{u}_{w}$$

Then  $f_{rw}(\chi) = z_{rw}$ . Hence none of the  $f_{rw}$  has a pole at any  $\chi \in U_u$ . In other words, they are analytic.

Theorem 6.11 and the multiplication rules (6.15), (6.18), Lemma 6.9, (6.27), (6.28), Lemma 6.10 provide a presentation of  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}1_u$ . We note that it is quite similar to an affine Hecke algebra (when  $R(\sigma \otimes u) = 1$ ) or to a twisted affine Hecke algebra [AMS3, Proposition 2.2]. The only difference is that the complex torus T in the definition of an affine Hecke algebra has been replaced by the complex manifold  $U_u$ , and  $\mathbb{C}[T]$  by  $C^{\operatorname{an}}(U_u)$ .

This observation enables us to compute the centre of  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U 1_u$  with the methods from [Lus1, Proposition 3.11] and [Sol3, §1.2]:

(6.35) 
$$Z(1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u) = C^{an}(U_u)^{W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}}.$$

#### 7. LINK WITH GRADED HECKE ALGEBRAS

We will provide an easier presentation of  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U 1_u$ , which comes from a graded Hecke algebra [Lus1]. Let us recall the construction of the graded Hecke algebras that we want to use, starting from the affine Hecke algebra  $\mathcal{H}$  in the proof of Lemma 6.10. We replace the complex torus  $X_{nr}(M) = \operatorname{Hom}(M/M^1, \mathbb{C}^{\times})$  by its Lie algebra

$$\operatorname{Lie}(X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)) = \operatorname{Hom}(M/M^1, \mathbb{C}) = a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}.$$

The algebra of regular functions  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)] = \mathbb{C}[M/M^1]$  is replaced by the algebra of polynomial functions

$$\mathbb{C}[\operatorname{Lie}(X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))] = \mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}] = S(a_M \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}),$$

where S denotes the symmetric algebra of a vector space. The group  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$  acts naturally on  $\operatorname{Lie}(X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))$  and on  $\mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}]$ .

Recall that in Proposition 3.1 we associated to every  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  elements  $h_{\alpha}^{\vee} \in M/M^1 \subset a_M, \alpha^{\sharp} \in a_M^*$ . These elements form root systems  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee}$  and  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}$ , respectively. The quadruple

$$\left(a_M, \{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}, \alpha \in \Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}\}, a_M^*, \{\alpha^{\sharp} : \alpha \in \Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}\}, \{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}, \alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}\}\right)$$

will be denoted  $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u$ , and is sometimes called a degenerate root datum. Let  $k^u$ :  $\Sigma_{\sigma\otimes u} \to \mathbb{R}_{>0}$  be the  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma\otimes u}$ -invariant parameter function

$$k_{\alpha}^{u} = \begin{cases} \log(q_{\alpha}) & \text{if } X_{\alpha}(u) = 1\\ \log(q_{\alpha*}) & \text{if } X_{\alpha}(u) = -1 \end{cases}$$

We also need the 2-cocycle

$$\natural_u : R(\sigma \otimes u)^2 = (W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u} / W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}))^2 \to \mathbb{C}^{\times}$$

from Lemma 6.7. It gives rise to a twisted group algebra  $\mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u]$  with basis  $\{N_w : w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}\}$  and multiplication rules

$$N_{w_1}N_{w_2} = \natural_u(w_1, w_2)N_{w_1w_2}.$$

**Lemma 7.1.** Recall the bijection  $\Omega_u : W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u} \to W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))_u$  from (6.11). The 2-cocycles  $\natural_u$  and  $\natural \circ \Omega_u$  of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$  are cohomologous. Further,  $\Omega_u$  induces a canonical algebra isomorphism

$$\widetilde{\Omega_u}: \mathbb{C}[W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma\otimes u},\natural_u] \to \mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_u,\natural].$$

*Proof.* By definition

(7.1) 
$$A^u_{r'}\mathcal{T}^u_{w'} \circ A^u_r\mathcal{T}^u_w = \natural_u(r'w',rw)A^u_{r'r}\mathcal{T}^u_{r^{-1}w'rw}$$

for  $rw, r'w' \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ . For a generic  $\chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)$ ,  $I_P^G(\sigma \otimes \chi)$  and  $I_P^G(\sigma \otimes \Omega_u(rw)^{-1}\chi)$  are irreducible. Both  $\mathrm{sp}_{\chi}A_r^u\mathcal{T}_w^u$  and  $\mathrm{sp}_{\chi}\mathcal{T}_{\Omega_u(rw)}$  are *G*-homomorphisms

$$I_P^G(\sigma \otimes \chi) \to I_P^G(\sigma \otimes \Omega_u(rw)^{-1}\chi),$$

so they differ only by a scalar factor (at least away from their poles). Furthermore  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi} A^u_r \mathcal{T}^u_w$  and  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi} \mathcal{T}_{\Omega_u(rw)}$  are rational functions of  $\chi \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$ , so there exists a unique  $f^u_{rw} \in \mathbb{C}(X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))$  such that

(7.2) 
$$A_r^u \mathcal{T}_w^u = f_{rw}^u \mathcal{T}_{\Omega_u(rw)}.$$

By (5.20)  $\mathcal{T}_{\Omega_u(rw)}$  and  $A^u_r \mathcal{T}^u_w$  are regular at every unitary  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M)$ , in particular at u. Specializing (7.1) at u and combining it with (7.2), we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} f^u_{r'w'}(u) \mathrm{sp}_u(\mathcal{T}_{\Omega_u(r'w')}) f^u_{rw}(u) \mathrm{sp}_u(\mathcal{T}_{\Omega_u(rw)}) &= \mathrm{sp}_u(A^u_{r'}\mathcal{T}^u_{w'}) \mathrm{sp}_u(A^u_r\mathcal{T}^u_w) &= \\ & \natural_u(r'w', rw) \mathrm{sp}_u(A^u_{r'r}\mathcal{T}^u_{r^{-1}w'rw}) &= \natural_u(r'w', rw) f^u_{r'w'rw}(u) \mathrm{sp}_u(\mathcal{T}_{\Omega_u(r'w'rw)}) \end{aligned}$$

On the other hand, by Lemma 5.6

$$\operatorname{sp}_u(\mathcal{T}_{\Omega_u(r'w')})\operatorname{sp}_u(\mathcal{T}_{\Omega_u(rw)}) = \natural(\Omega_u(r'w'), \Omega_u(rw))\operatorname{sp}_u(\mathcal{T}_{\Omega_u(r'w'rw)}).$$

Comparing the expressions with  $\mathcal{T}_{\Omega_u(?)}$  we find that

(7.3) 
$$\frac{\natural(\Omega_u(r'w'), \Omega_u(rw))}{\natural_u(r'w', rw)} = \frac{f^u_{r'w'rw}(u)}{f^u_{r'w'}(u)f^u_{rw}(u)}$$

By definition, this says that  $\natural_u$  and  $\natural \circ \Omega_u$  are cohomologous 2-cocycles. Moreover (7.3) shows that

$$A_r^u T_w^u \mapsto f_{rw}^u(u) \mathcal{T}_{\Omega_u(rw)} \qquad r \in R(\sigma \otimes u), w \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$$

defines the algebra isomorphism  $\widetilde{\Omega_u}$  we were looking for. It is canonical because every  $f_{rw}^u$  is unique.

The graded Hecke algebra associated to the above data is the vector space  $\mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}] \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u]$  with multiplication rules

- (i)  $\mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}]$  and  $\mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u]$  are embedded as subalgebras;
- (ii) for  $f \in \mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}]$  and  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$ :

$$fN_{s_{\alpha}} - N_{s_{\alpha}}(s_{\alpha} \cdot f) = k_{\alpha}^{u} \frac{f - s_{\alpha} \cdot f}{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}};$$

(iii)  $N_r f = (r \cdot f) N_r$  for  $f \in \mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}]$  and  $r \in R(\sigma \otimes u)$ . This algebra is denoted

(7.4) 
$$\mathbb{H}(\mathcal{R}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u).$$

Weights of representations of this algebra are by default with respect to the commutative subalgebra  $\mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}]$ . An advantage of (7.4) over  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  is that a lot is known about its representation theory, even with arbitrary parameters  $k_{\alpha}^u$ . It is easy to see that the centre of (7.4) is

$$Z\big(\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)\big) = \mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}]^{W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}}$$

To interpolate between  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u$  and a graded Hecke algebra, we need a version of the latter with analytic functions instead of polynomials. Let  $\tilde{U} \subset a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}$  be an open  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ -stable subset. Like in [Sol3, §1.5] we consider the algebra

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^{u}, \natural_{u})_{\tilde{U}}^{\mathrm{an}} &:= \\ \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^{u}, \natural_{u}) & \bigotimes_{\mathbb{C}[a_{M}^{*} \otimes_{\mathbb{R}}\mathbb{C}]^{W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}}} C^{\mathrm{an}}(\tilde{U})^{W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}}. \end{aligned}$$

As vector space it is

(7.5) 
$$\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)_{\tilde{U}}^{\mathrm{an}} = C^{\mathrm{an}}(\tilde{U}) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u],$$

compare with Theorem 6.11. The multiplication relations (ii) and (iii) in the definition of  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)$  now hold for all  $f \in C^{an}(\tilde{U})$ .

Lemma 7.2. (a) The following categories are naturally equivalent:

- $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)_{\tilde{U}}^{\mathrm{an}} \mathrm{Mod}_{\mathrm{f}};$
- $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u) \mathrm{Mod}_{\mathrm{f}, \tilde{U}}.$
- (b) For a Levi subgroup L of G containing M, there is a version of  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)$  that uses only those elements of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$  and  $\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}$  that come from L. With that as parabolic subalgebra, the above equivalence of categories commutes with parabolic induction and restriction in the same sense as Lemma 6.2.

*Proof.* This can be shown in the same way as [Opd, Proposition 4.3] and Lemmas 6.2.  $\Box$ 

We can also involve meromorphic functions on  $\tilde{U}$ , in an algebra

(7.6) 
$$\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^{u}, \natural_{u})_{\tilde{U}}^{\mathrm{me}} := \\ \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^{u}, \natural_{u}) \underset{\mathbb{C}[a_{M}^{*} \otimes_{\mathbb{R}}\mathbb{C}]^{W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}}{\otimes} C^{me}(\tilde{U})^{W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}},$$

which as vector space equals

$$C^{me}(\tilde{U}) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u].$$

As in [Lus1, §5.1] we define, for  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$ , the following element of (7.6):

(7.7) 
$$\tilde{\mathcal{T}}_{s_{\alpha}} = -1 + (N_{s_{\alpha}} + 1) \frac{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}{k_{\alpha}^{u} + h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}$$

According to [Lus1, Proposition 5.2],  $s_{\alpha} \mapsto \tilde{\mathcal{T}}_{s_{\alpha}}$  extends uniquely to a group homomorphism  $w \mapsto \tilde{\mathcal{T}}_w$  from  $W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$  to the multiplicative group of (7.6), and

$$\tilde{\mathcal{T}}_w f = (w \cdot f) \tilde{\mathcal{T}}_w \qquad f \in C^{me}(\tilde{U}), w \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}).$$

An argument analogous to Lemma 6.10.b shows that

$$N_r \tilde{\mathcal{T}}_w N_r^{-1} = \tilde{\mathcal{T}}_{rwr^{-1}} \qquad r \in R(\sigma \otimes u), w \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}).$$

It is easy to see from (7.7) that the  $\mathbb{C}(a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C})$ -span of the  $\tilde{\mathcal{T}}_w$  coincides with the  $\mathbb{C}(a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C})$ -span of the  $N_w$  ( $w \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$ ). With (7.5) that yields

(7.8) 
$$\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^{u}, \natural_{u})_{\tilde{U}}^{\mathrm{me}} = \operatorname{span}\left(C^{\mathrm{me}}(\tilde{U})\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^{u}, \natural_{u})\right) = \bigoplus_{rw \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}} N_{r}\tilde{\mathcal{T}}_{w}C^{me}(\tilde{U}).$$

In view of the above multiplication relations, (7.8) means that the algebra (7.6) is a crossed product

(7.9) 
$$C^{me}(U) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u]$$

where the latter factor is spanned by the  $N_r \tilde{\mathcal{T}}_w$ . We note that these elements  $N_r \tilde{\mathcal{T}}_w$  are canonical in the same sense as Remark 6.8.

Now we specialize to a particular U. The analytic map

$$\exp_u: a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C} = \operatorname{Hom}(M/M^1, \mathbb{C}) \to \operatorname{Hom}(M/M^1, \mathbb{C}^{\times}) = X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$$
$$\lambda \mapsto u \exp(\lambda)$$

is a  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ -equivariant covering. Notice that

$$\exp_u(a_M^*) = uX_{\mathrm{nr}}^+(M).$$

Let  $\log(U_u)$  be the connected component of  $\exp_u^{-1}(U_u)$  that contains 0. By Condition 6.3  $\exp_u : \log(U_u) \to U_u$  is an isomorphism of analytic varieties. In particular  $f \mapsto f \circ \exp_u$  provides  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ -equivariant algebra isomorphisms

$$C^{an}(U_u) \to C^{an}(\log(U_u))$$
 and  $C^{me}(U_u) \to C^{me}(\log(U_u))$ 

From Lemma 6.7, (7.8) and the multiplication relations in these algebras, we see that  $\exp_u$  induces an algebra isomorphism

$$\Phi_u: 1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\mathrm{me}} 1_u \to \mathbb{H}(\mathcal{R}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)_{\log(U_u)}^{\mathrm{me}} \\
f A_r^u \mathcal{T}_w^u \mapsto (f \circ \exp_u) N_r \tilde{\mathcal{T}}_w$$

**Proposition 7.3.** The algebra homomorphism  $\Phi_u$  is canonical. It restricts to an algebra isomorphism

$$1_{u} \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{an}} 1_{u} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^{u}, \natural_{u})_{\log(U_{u})}^{\operatorname{an}}$$

For a Levi subgroup L of G containing M, we looked at parabolic subalgebras in Lemmas 6.6 and 7.2. For any such L,  $\Phi_u$  restricts to an isomorphism between the respective parabolic subalgebras.

*Proof.* We note that as linear map  $\Phi_u$  can be expressed in terms of Lemma 6.7.b and (7.9) as

$$\exp_u^* \otimes \mathrm{id} : C^{me}(U) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u] \to C^{me}(\log(U_u)) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u].$$

As discussed in Remark 6.8, the basis elements  $A_r^u \mathcal{T}_u^w$  and  $N_r \tilde{\mathcal{T}}_w$  are constructed in a canonical way, apart from possible renormalizations of the  $A_r^u$  and the  $N_r$ . But the multiplication relations between the  $N_r$  are defined in terms of the multiplication rules for the  $A_r^u$ , so that automatically works in the same way for the source and the target of  $\Phi_u$ . Hence (7.10) shows that  $\Phi_u$  is canonical.

By construction  $\Phi_u(C^{an}(U_u)) = C^{an}(\log(U_u))$  and  $\Phi_u(1_uA_r^u) = N_r$ , where  $1_uA_r^u \in 1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u$  and  $N_r \in \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)$ . Hence, by Theorem 6.11 it suffices to show that

$$\Phi_u(T_w^u) \in \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)_{\log(U_u)}^{\mathrm{an}} \quad \mathrm{and} \quad \Phi_u^{-1}(N_w) \in \mathbb{1}_u \mathrm{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\mathrm{an}}\mathbb{1}_u$$

for all  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$ . The argument for that is a variation on [Lus1, Theorem 9.3] and [Sol3, Theorem 2.1.4]. By (6.28) for the  $T_w^u$ , it suffices to consider  $w = s_\alpha$  with

#### $\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$ . We compute

$$\begin{split} \Phi_u(1_u + T_{s_\alpha}^u) &= \Phi_u((1_u + 1_u \mathcal{T}_{s_\alpha}^u)(1 + f_\alpha)) \\ &= (1 + \tilde{\mathcal{T}}_{s_\alpha}^u)(1 + f_\alpha \circ \exp_u) \\ &= (N_{s_\alpha} + 1) \Big(\frac{h_\alpha^{\vee}}{k_\alpha^u + h_\alpha^{\vee}}\Big) \Big(\frac{X_\alpha^2 q_\alpha q_{\alpha \ast} + X_\alpha (q_\alpha - q_{\alpha \ast}) - 1}{X_\alpha^2 - 1}\Big) \circ \exp_u \\ &= (N_{s_\alpha} + 1) \frac{h_\alpha^{\vee}}{k_\alpha^u + h_\alpha^{\vee}} \frac{e^{2h_\alpha^{\vee}} q_\alpha q_{\alpha \ast} + X_\alpha (u)e^{h_\alpha^{\vee}}(q_\alpha - q_{\alpha \ast}) - 1}{e^{2h_\alpha^{\vee}} - 1} \\ &= (N_{s_\alpha} + 1) \Big(\frac{h_\alpha^{\vee}}{e^{2h_\alpha^{\vee}} - 1}\Big) \Big(\frac{(e^{h_\alpha^{\vee}} q_\alpha - X_\alpha (u))(e^{h_\alpha^{\vee}} q_{\alpha \ast} + X_\alpha (u))}{k_\alpha^u + h_\alpha^{\vee}}\Big) \end{split}$$

By Condition 6.3, for all  $v \in \log(U_u)$ 

(7.11)  $h_{\alpha}^{\vee}(v) = \log(X_{\alpha}(u^{-1}\exp_{u}(v)))$  has imaginary part in  $(-\pi/2, \pi/2)$ . Hence  $\frac{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}{e^{2h_{\alpha}^{\vee}-1}}$  is an invertible analytic function on  $\log(U_{u})$ . When  $X_{\alpha}(u) = 1$ , (7.11) entails that  $e^{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}q_{\alpha*} + X_{\alpha}(u)$  is an invertible and analytic on  $\log(U_{u})$ , and by l'Hopital's rule, so is

$$\frac{e^{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}q_{\alpha} - X_{\alpha}(u)}{k_{\alpha}^{u} + h_{\alpha}^{\vee}} = \frac{e^{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}q_{\alpha} - 1}{\log(q_{\alpha}) + h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}.$$

Similarly, when  $X_{\alpha}(u) = -1$ ,  $e^{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}q_{\alpha} - X_{\alpha}(u)$  and  $\frac{e^{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}q_{\alpha*} + X_{\alpha}(u)}{e^{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}} = \frac{e^{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}}{e^{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}}$ 

$$\frac{h^{h_{\alpha}}}{k_{\alpha}^{u} + h_{\alpha}^{\vee}} = \frac{e^{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}q_{\alpha*} - 1}{\log(q_{\alpha*}) + h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}$$

are invertible analytic functions on  $\log(U_u)$ . The above computation and these considerations about invertibility allow us to conclude that

$$\Phi_u(1_u + T_{s_\alpha}^u) = 1_u + \Phi_u(T_{s_\alpha}^u) \in \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)_{\log(U_u)}^{\mathrm{an}}.$$

Applying  $\Phi_u^{-1}$  to the entire computation and rearranging, we obtain

$$\Phi_u^{-1}(N_{s_{\alpha}}+1) = (1_u + 1_u T_{s_{\alpha}}^u) \Big( \frac{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}(e^{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}q_{\alpha} - X_{\alpha}(u))(e^{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}q_{\alpha*} + X_{\alpha}(u))}{(e^{2h_{\alpha}^{\vee}} - 1)(k_{\alpha}^u + h_{\alpha}^{\vee})} \Big)^{-1} \circ \exp_u^{-1}.$$

We just argued that the function between the large brackets is invertible and analytic on  $\log(U_u)$ . So its composition with  $\exp_u^{-1}$  is invertible and analytic on  $U_u$ . In particular  $\Phi_u^{-1}(N_{s_{\alpha}}+1) = \Phi_u^{-1}(N_{s_{\alpha}}) + 1_u$  lies in  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u$ .

On both sides of (7.10), the parabolic subalgebra (with meromorphic functions) associated to L is obtained by using only the elements of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$  that come from L. Clearly  $\Phi_u$  restricts to an isomorphism between those subalgebras. The above calculations can be restricted to those subalgebras, and then they show that  $\Phi_u$  also provides an isomorphism between the parabolic subalgebras with analytic functions.

#### 8. Classification of irreducible representations

#### 8.1. Description in terms of graded Hecke algebras.

In Sections 6 and 7 we investigated the following algebra homomorphisms:

(8.1) 
$$\begin{array}{c} \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) \hookrightarrow \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{an}} \hookrightarrow 1_{u} \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{an}} 1_{u} \\ \xrightarrow{\sim} \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^{u}, \natural_{u})_{\log(U_{u})}^{\operatorname{an}} \hookrightarrow \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^{u}, \natural_{u}). \end{array}$$

**Corollary 8.1.** There are equivalences between the following categories:

(i)  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u) - \mathrm{Mod}_{\mathrm{f}, a_M^*};$ 

(*ii*)  $\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) - \operatorname{Mod}_{f,W(M,\sigma,X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))uX_{\operatorname{nr}}^{+}(M)};$ 

(*iii*)  $\{\pi \in \operatorname{Rep}_{f}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} : \operatorname{Sc}(\pi) \subset W(M, \mathcal{O}) \{\sigma \otimes u\chi : \chi \in X^{+}_{\operatorname{nr}}(M) \}.$ 

Once the 2-cocycle  $\natural_u$  has been fixed (by normalizing the elements  $A_u^r$  and  $N_r$ ), these equivalences are canonical. The equivalences commute with parabolic induction and Jacquet restriction, in the sense of Proposition 4.1.

*Proof.* Since  $\natural_u$  is given, we may apply Proposition 7.3. By Lemmas 6.2, 6.4, 6.7, 7.2 and Proposition 7.3, the homomorphisms (8.1) provide canonical equivalences between the categories of finite dimensional modules of the respective algebras, with the restriction that we only consider modules all whose central weights lie in, respectively  $U/W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  (twice),  $U_u/W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$  and  $\log(U_u)/W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$  (twice). Restricting from  $\log(U_u)$  to  $a_M^*$  and from  $U_u$  to  $uX_{nr}^+(M)$ , we obtain the equivalence between (i) and (ii).

The equivalence between (ii) and (iii) can be shown in the same way as in Lemma 6.4. It is always canonical.

The compatibility with parabolic induction and (Jacquet) restriction was already checked in all the results we referred to in this proof.  $\Box$ 

Sometimes it is more convenient to use left modules instead of right modules. That could have been achieved by considering the *G*-endomorphisms of  $I_P^G(E_B)$  as acting from the right. Then we would get the opposite algebra  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))^{op}$ , and item (ii) of Corollary 8.1 would involve left modules of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))^{op}$ . The constructions summarised in (8.1) relate those to left modules of  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)^{op}$ .

Fortunately, with the multiplication rules (i)–(iii) before (7.4) it is easy to identify the opposite algebra of a (twisted) graded Hecke algebra. Namely, there is an algebra isomorphism

(8.2) 
$$\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^{u}, \natural_{u})^{op} \to \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^{u}, \natural_{u}^{-1}) \to fN_{w^{-1}r^{-1}}$$

The only subtlety to check in (8.2) is that the 2-cocycles match up – for that one needs (6.19).

Thus the categories in Corollary 8.1 are also equivalent with the category of finite dimensional left  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u^{-1})$ -modules, all whose  $\mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}]$ -weights lie in  $a_M^*$ . In other words, for the algebras that we consider it does not make too much difference whether we use left or right modules.

For  $\chi_c \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$ , the *M*-representations  $\sigma \otimes u$  and  $\sigma \otimes u\chi_c$  are equivalent, and sometimes it is hard to distinguish them. Fortunately, the equivalences of categories from Corollary 8.1 are essentially the same for  $\sigma \otimes u$  and  $\sigma \otimes u\chi_c$ . To make that precise, we assume that in (6.14) the choices are made so that

(8.3) 
$$\rho_{r,\sigma_{\chi_c u}} = \phi_{\sigma,\chi_c} \rho_{r,\sigma \otimes u} \phi_{\sigma,\chi_c}^{-1}.$$

**Lemma 8.2.** Let  $\chi_c \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$ .

- (a) The algebras  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)$  and  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{\chi_c u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes \chi_c u}, k^{\chi_c u}, \natural_{\chi_c u})$ are equal.
- (b) Let  $V \in \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u) \operatorname{Mod}_{f,a_M^*}$ . Then its image in  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) - \operatorname{Mod}_f$  via Corollary 8.1 coincides with the image of V as

52

 $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{\chi_{c}u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes \chi_{c}u}, k^{\chi_{c}u}, \natural_{\chi_{c}u}) \text{-module in } \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) - \operatorname{Mod}_{f}, \text{ obtained} from Corollary 8.1 for } \chi_{c}u.$ 

*Proof.* (a) The *M*-representations  $\sigma \otimes u$  and  $\sigma \otimes u\chi_c$  are the same in  $\operatorname{Irr}(M)$  and  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$  acts on that set, so  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u} = W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes \chi_c u}$ . By the  $X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M, \sigma)$ invariance of  $\mu^{M_{\alpha}}$ ,  $\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u = \tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{\chi_c u}$  and  $k^u = k^{\chi_c u}$ .

Conjugation with  $\phi_{\chi_c}$  provides an algebra isomorphism

$$\operatorname{Ad}(\phi_{\chi_c}): 1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u \to 1_{\chi_c u} \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_{\chi_c u},$$

and similarly with meromorphic functions on U. By (8.3) this isomorphism sends  $\mathcal{T}_w^u$  ( $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ ) to  $\mathcal{T}_w^{\chi_c u}$ , so the 2-cocycles  $\natural_u$  and  $\natural_{\chi_c u}$  of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$  coincide. Furthermore Ad( $\phi_{\chi_c}$ ) sends  $f \in C^{\mathrm{an}}(U_u)$  to  $f(\chi_c^{-1} \cdot)$ , which equals  $(\exp_u \circ \exp_{\chi_c u}^{-1})^* f$ . Thus Proposition 7.3 gives a commutative diagram

$$(8.4) \qquad \begin{array}{ccc} \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^{u}, \natural_{u}) & \to & 1_{u} \mathrm{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\mathrm{an}} 1_{u} \\ & & \parallel & & \downarrow \mathrm{Ad}(\phi_{\chi_{c}}) \\ \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{\chi_{c}u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes \chi_{c}u}, k^{\chi_{c}u}, \natural_{\chi_{c}u}) & \to & 1_{\chi_{c}u} \mathrm{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\mathrm{an}} 1_{\chi_{c}u} \end{array}$$

(b) Let us retrace what happens in (8.1). First we translate V to a module for  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u$  (on the same vector space). Then we apply the Morita equivalence in Lemma 6.4. That yields a module

$$V' := \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} \underset{1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}1_u}{\otimes} V = \bigoplus_{u' \in W(M,\sigma,X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))_u} V_{u'}$$

where  $V_{u'} \in 1_{u'} \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_{u'} - \operatorname{Mod}_f$  has the same dimension as V. This V' is also the  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ -module that results from (8.1). From the proof of Lemma 6.4 we see that  $V_{u'} = V\mathcal{T}_{w'}$  for a  $w' \in W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))$  which satisfies w'u' = uand whose length is minimal for that property. In particular  $V_{u\chi_c} = V\phi_{\chi_c}^{-1}$ .

Hence the module of  $1_{\chi_c u} \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_{\chi_c u}$  obtained from V' via Lemma 6.4 is  $\operatorname{Ad}(\phi_{\chi_c}^{-1})^*$ . In view of the commutative diagram (8.4), this procedure recovers Vas module of  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{\chi_c u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes \chi_c u}, k^{\chi_c u}, \natural_{\chi_c u})$ . Then Corollary 8.1 for  $\chi_c u$  implies that V in the latter sense has the same image in  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) - \operatorname{Mod}_f$  as V in the former sense.  $\Box$ 

A weaker version of Lemma 8.2 holds for all points in  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))u$ .

**Lemma 8.3.** Let w be an element of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  which is of minimal length in the coset  $wW(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))_u$ .

(a) Conjugation by  $\mathcal{T}_w$  gives rise to an algebra isomorphism

$$\operatorname{Ad}(\mathcal{T}_w) : \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u) \to \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{w(u)}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes w(u)}, k^{w(u)}, \natural_{w(u)})$$
with  $\operatorname{Ad}(\mathcal{T}_w)(\mathbb{C}N_v) = \mathbb{C}N_{wvw^{-1}}$  for  $v \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$  and  $\operatorname{Ad}(\mathcal{T}_w)(N_v) = N_{wvw^{-1}}$ 
for  $v \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$ .

(b) Let  $V \in \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u) - \text{Mod}_f \text{ with } Wt(V) \subset a_M^*$ . Then V and

$$\operatorname{Ad}(\mathcal{T}_w^{-1})^* V \in \mathbb{H}(\hat{\mathcal{R}}_{w(u)}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes w(u)}, k^{w(u)}, \natural_{w(u)}) - \operatorname{Mod}_{\mathbb{H}}$$

have the same image in  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) - \operatorname{Mod}_f$  (via Corollary 8.1 for, respectively,  $\sigma \otimes u$  and  $\sigma \otimes w(u)$ ).

*Proof.* (a) From the proof of Lemma 6.4 we see that  $\mathcal{T}_w 1_u \in \text{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\text{an}}$  and  $\mathcal{T}_w 1_u \mathcal{T}_w^{-1} = 1_{w(u)}$ . Therefore conjugation by  $\mathcal{T}_w$  gives an algebra isomorphism

 $\operatorname{Ad}(\mathcal{T}_w): 1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u \to 1_{w(u)} \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_{w(u)},$ 

which on  $C^{\mathrm{an}}(U_u)$  is just  $f \mapsto f \circ w^{-1}$ . The elements  $\mathcal{T}_w \mathcal{T}_v^u \mathcal{T}_w^{-1}$  with  $v \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$ satisfy the same multiplication relations as the elements  $\mathcal{T}_{wvw^{-1}}^u$  and they have the same specialization at w(u) (namely the identity on  $I_P^G(E)$ , by Lemma 5.9.a). Therefore  $\mathrm{Ad}(\mathcal{T}_w)(\mathcal{T}_v^u) = \mathcal{T}_{wvw^{-1}}^{w(u)}$ . The same applies to the  $A_r^u$  with  $r \in R(\sigma \otimes u)$ , but for those we can only say that  $\mathrm{sp}_{w(u)}\mathcal{T}_w A_r^u \mathcal{T}_w^{-1}$  and  $\mathrm{sp}_{w(u)} A_{wrw^{-1}}$  are equal up to a scalar factor. Hence  $\mathrm{Ad}(\mathcal{T}_w)(\mathcal{A}_r^u)$  is a scalar multiple of  $\mathcal{A}_{wrw^{-1}}^{w(u)}$ .

Via Proposition 7.3 Ad( $\mathcal{T}_w$ ) becomes an algebra isomorphism

$$\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)_{\log(U_u)}^{\mathrm{an}} \to \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{w(u)}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes w(u)}, k^{w(u)}, \natural_{w(u)})_{w(\log(U_u))}^{\mathrm{an}}.$$

It restricts to  $f \mapsto f \circ w$  on  $C^{\mathrm{an}}(\log(U_u))$  and sends  $N_v$  to  $N_{wvw^{-1}}$  for  $v \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$ , and to a scalar multiple of that for  $v \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ . Now it is clear that  $\mathrm{Ad}(\mathcal{T}_w)$ restricts to the required isomorphism between (twisted) graded Hecke algebras. (b) This can be shown in the same way as Lemma 8.2.b.

Corollary 8.1 tells us that there is a surjection from the union of the sets

$$\{\pi \in \operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{H}(\mathcal{R}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)) : \operatorname{Wt}(\pi) \subset a_M^*\}$$

with  $u \in X_{unr}(M)$  to  $Irr(End_G(I_P^G(E_B)))$ . For u and u' in different  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ orbits, the images in  $Irr(End_G(I_P^G(E_B)))$  are disjoint. For u and u' in the same  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ -orbit, Lemma 8.3.b tells us precisely which modules of

$$\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u) \quad \text{and} \quad \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u'}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u'}, k^{u'}, \natural_{u'})$$

have the same image – the relation between them comes from an element  $w \in W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  with w(u) = u'. If we agree that  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))_u$  acts trivially on  $Irr(\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u))$ , it does not matter which w with w(u) = u' we pick. Thus we obtain a bijection

$$\bigsqcup_{u \in X_{\mathrm{unr}}(M)} \{ \pi \in \mathrm{Irr} \big( \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u) \big) : \mathrm{Wt}(\pi) \subset a_M^* \} / W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))$$

$$(8.5) \longrightarrow \mathrm{Irr} \big( \mathrm{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) \big).$$

Here the group action of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  on the disjoint union comes from the relations described in Lemma 8.3.

## 8.2. Comparison by setting the q-parameters to 1.

It is interesting to investigate what happens when in Corollary 8.1 we replace the parameter function  $k^u$  by 0. It is known that the analogous operation for affine Hecke algebras gives rise to a bijection on the level of irreducible representations [Sol3, Sol7]. Replacing all the  $k^u$  by 0 corresponds to manually setting all the parameters  $q_{\alpha}$  and  $q_{\alpha*}$  to 1. In view of Corollary 5.8, that transforms  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  into  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)), \natural]$ . Therefore we start by analysing the irreducible representations of that simpler crossed product algebra.

Lemma 8.4. There is a canonical bijection

$$\begin{aligned} & \bigsqcup_{u \in X_{\mathrm{unr}}(M)} \{ \pi \in \mathrm{Irr} \big( \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_u, \natural] \big) : \mathrm{Wt}(\pi) \subset uX_{\mathrm{nr}}^+(M) \} \\ & \quad / W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)) \\ & \longrightarrow \mathrm{Irr} \big( \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)), \natural] \big). \end{aligned}$$

Here  $w \in W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  acts on the disjoint union by pullback along the algebra isomorphism  $\operatorname{Ad}(N_w^{-1})$ :

$$\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_{w(u)},\natural] \to \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_{u},\natural].$$

Proof. Choose a central extension  $\Gamma$  of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  such that  $\natural$  becomes trivial in  $H^2(\Gamma, \mathbb{C}^{\times})$ . Then there exists a central idempotent  $p_{\natural} \in \mathbb{C}[\ker(\Gamma \to W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M)))]$  such that

(8.6) 
$$\mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)),\natural] \cong p_{\natural}\mathbb{C}[\Gamma].$$

The isomorphism sends  $\mathbb{C}N_w$  to  $\mathbb{C}p_{\natural}N_{\tilde{w}}$ , for any lift  $\tilde{w} \in \Gamma$  of  $w \in W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))$ .

Lift the  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ -action on  $X_{nr}(M)$  to  $\Gamma$  and note that (8.6) gives rise to a bijection

$$\operatorname{Irr}\left(\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)), \natural]\right) \longleftrightarrow \{V \in \left(\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[\Gamma]\right) : p_{\natural}V \neq 0\}.$$

By Clifford theory every irreducible representation  $\pi$  of  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[\Gamma]$  is of the form

(8.8) 
$$\operatorname{ind}_{\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[\Gamma_{\chi}]}^{\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[\Gamma]} (\chi \otimes \rho),$$

where  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M)$  and  $\rho \in Irr(\Gamma_{\chi})$ . Moreover the pair  $(\chi, \rho)$  is determined by  $\pi$ , uniquely up to the  $\Gamma$ -action

$$\gamma(\chi,\rho) = (\gamma(\chi), \operatorname{Ad}(N_{\gamma}^{-1})^* \rho).$$

When u is the unitary part of  $\chi$ ,  $\Gamma_u \supset \Gamma_{\chi}$ . Again by Clifford theory, every irreducible representation of  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \Gamma_u$  is of the form

$$\operatorname{ind}_{\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]\rtimes\mathbb{C}[\Gamma_{u}]}^{\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]\rtimes\mathbb{C}[\Gamma_{u}]}(\chi\otimes\rho),$$

where  $(\chi, \rho)$  is unique up to the action of  $\Gamma_u$ . Hence there is a canonical bijection

$$\bigsqcup_{\chi \in uX_{\mathrm{nr}}^+(M)} \mathrm{Irr}(\Gamma_{\chi}) / \Gamma_u \longrightarrow \{ \pi \in \mathrm{Irr}(\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \Gamma_u) : \mathrm{Wt}(\pi) \subset uX_{\mathrm{nr}}^+(M) \}.$$

Comparing this with Clifford theory for  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[\Gamma]$ , we deduce a canonical bijection

$$\bigsqcup_{u \in X_{\rm unr}(M)} \{\pi \in \operatorname{Irr} \left( \mathbb{C}[X_{\rm nr}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[\Gamma_u] \right) : \operatorname{Wt}(\pi) \subset uX_{\rm nr}^+(M) \} / \Gamma \to \operatorname{Irr} \left( \mathbb{C}[X_{\rm nr}(M)] \rtimes \Gamma \right).$$

Now we restrict on both sides to the subsets that are not annihilated by  $p_{\natural}$  and we use (8.7).

It is possible to vary on Lemma 8.4 by taking on the left hand side a variety in which  $uX_{\mathrm{nr}}^+(M)$  embeds, for instance  $a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}$  with as embedding  $\exp_u^{-1}$ :

 $uX_{\mathrm{nr}}^+(M) \to a_M^*$ . Then Lemma 8.4 provides a canonical bijection between  $\mathrm{Irr}(\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)), \natural])$  and

$$\bigsqcup_{u \in X_{\mathrm{unr}}(M)} \{ \pi \in \mathrm{Irr} \big( \mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_u, \natural] \big) : \mathrm{Wt}(\pi) \subset a_M^* \}$$

$$(8.9) \qquad / W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)).$$

With Lemma 7.1 we can identify (8.9) with

$$\bigsqcup_{u \in X_{\mathrm{unr}}(M)} \{ \pi \in \mathrm{Irr} \left( \mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u] \right) : \mathrm{Wt}(\pi) \subset a_M^* \}$$

$$(8.10) \qquad / W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)).$$

Notice that

$$\mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u] = \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, 0, \natural_u),$$

a (twisted) graded Hecke algebra with all parameters  $k_{\alpha}$  equal to 0. In [Sol1, Sol3] we studied how graded Hecke algebras behave under deformations of the parameters  $k_{\alpha}$ . To formulate that properly, we recall some results from the representation theory of graded Hecke algebras.

For  $P \subset \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$ , we denote the Weyl group generated by the reflections  $s_{\alpha}$  with  $\alpha \in P$  by  $W_P$ . The set  $\mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}]\mathbb{C}[W_P]$  constitutes a parabolic subalgebra  $\mathbb{H}(P, k)$  of  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}), k)$ . As algebra, it decomposes as a tensor product

$$\mathbb{C}[\operatorname{span}_{\mathbb{C}}(P)]\mathbb{C}[W_P]\otimes\mathbb{C}[(a_M^*\otimes_{\mathbb{R}}\mathbb{C})^{\perp P}].$$

where the subscript  $\perp P$  denotes the subspace orthogonal to the set of coroots  $P^{\vee}$ .

The Langlands classification, proven for graded Hecke algebras in [Eve], expresses irreducible representations in terms of parabolic subalgebras, tempered representations and parabolic induction. See Definition 9.2 for temperedness. We need an extension that includes R-groups like  $R(\sigma \otimes u)$ . Such a version was proven for affine Hecke algebras in [Sol3, §2.2]. In view of Lusztig's second reduction theorem [Lus1, §9], generalized in [Sol3, Corollary 2.1.5], that extended Langlands classification also applies to graded Hecke algebras.

# Proposition 8.5. [Sol3, Corollary 2.2.5]

Let  $\Gamma$  be a finite group acting linearly in  $a_M^*$ , stabilizing  $\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}$  and  $\Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$ .

(a) Suppose that the following data are given:  $P \subset \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$ ,  $t \in (a_M^*)^{\perp P}$  which is strictly positive with respect to  $\Delta_{\sigma \otimes u} \setminus P$ , a tempered  $\tau \in \operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{H}(P,k))$ , an irreducible representation  $\rho$  of  $\mathbb{C}[\Gamma_{P,\tau,t},\kappa]$  (where the 2-cocycle  $\kappa$  is determined by the action of  $\Gamma_{P,\tau,t}$  on  $\tau$ ). Then the  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})\Gamma, k)$ -representation

$$\operatorname{ind}_{\mathbb{H}(P,k)\rtimes\mathbb{C}[\Gamma_{P,\tau,t}]}^{\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u},W(\Sigma_{\sigma\otimes u})\Gamma,k)}((\tau\otimes t)\otimes\rho)$$

has a unique irreducible quotient. It is called the Langlands quotient and we denote it by an L.

(b) For every  $\pi \in \operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})\Gamma, k))$  there exist data as in part (a), unique up to the action of  $\Gamma$ , such that

$$\pi \cong L\Big(\mathrm{ind}_{\mathbb{H}(P,k)\rtimes\mathbb{C}[\Gamma_{P,\tau,t}]}^{\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u},W(\Sigma_{\sigma\otimes u})\Gamma,k)}((\sigma\otimes t)\otimes\rho)\Big).$$

In Proposition 8.5.a we can combine  $\tau$  and  $\rho$  in

(8.11) 
$$\tau' := \operatorname{ind}_{\mathbb{H}(P,k) \rtimes \Gamma_{P,t}}^{\mathbb{H}(P,k) \rtimes \Gamma_{P,t}} (\tau \otimes \rho),$$

an irreducible tempered representation such that

$$\operatorname{ind}_{\mathbb{H}(P,k)\rtimes\mathbb{C}[\Gamma_{P,t}]}^{\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}W(\Sigma_{\sigma\otimes u})\Gamma,k)}(\tau'\otimes t)\cong \operatorname{ind}_{\mathbb{H}(P,k)\rtimes\mathbb{C}[\Gamma_{P,\tau},t]}^{\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}W(\Sigma_{\sigma\otimes u})\Gamma,k)}((\tau\otimes t)\otimes \rho).$$

Then Proposition 8.5 holds also with the alternative data  $P, \tau', t$ .

Theorem 8.6. There exists a bijection

$$\begin{aligned} \zeta_u : \{ V \in \operatorname{Irr} \left( \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u) \right) : \operatorname{Wt}(V) \subset a_M^* \} \\ & \longrightarrow \{ V \in \operatorname{Irr} \left( \mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u] \right) : \operatorname{Wt}(V) \subset a_M^* \} \end{aligned}$$

such that

- $\pi$  is tempered if and only if  $\zeta_u(\pi)$  is tempered,
- $\zeta_u$  is compatible with the Langlands classification from Proposition 8.5.

*Proof.* First we get rid of the 2-cocycle  $\natural_u$ . Choose a central extension

$$1 \to Z(\sigma \otimes u) \to \Gamma \to R(\sigma \otimes u) \to 1$$

such that  $\natural_u$  becomes trivial in  $H^2(\Gamma, \mathbb{C}^{\times})$ . Let  $p_{\natural_u} \in \mathbb{C}[Z(\sigma \otimes u)]$  be a central idempotent such that

$$p_{\natural_u} \mathbb{C}[Z(\sigma \otimes u)] \cong \mathbb{C}[R(\sigma \otimes u), \natural_u].$$

For both  $k = k^u$  and k = 0 that gives a bijection

$$\operatorname{Irr}\left(\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k, \natural_{u})\right) \to \{V \in \operatorname{Irr}\left(\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})\Gamma, k)\right) : p_{\natural_{u}}V \neq 0\}.$$

Hence it suffices to construct the required bijection with  $\Gamma$  instead of  $R(\sigma \otimes u)$ , provided that it does not change the  $Z(\sigma \otimes u)$ -characters of representations.

Consider  $\pi \in \operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{H}(\mathcal{R}_u, W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})\Gamma, k))$  with  $\operatorname{Wt}(\pi) \subset a_M^*$ . By Proposition 8.5, with the modified data from (8.11), we have

(8.12) 
$$\pi \cong L\left(\operatorname{ind}_{\mathbb{H}(P,k)\rtimes\mathbb{C}[\Gamma_{P,t}]}^{\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u},W(\Sigma_{\sigma\otimes u})\Gamma,k)}(\tau'\otimes t)\right),$$

for data  $(P, \tau', t)$  that are unique up to the  $\Gamma$ -action. Since both  $Wt(\pi)$  and t lie in  $a_M^*$  and  $Wt(\tau') + t$  consists of weights of  $\pi$  [Eve], we must have  $Wt(\tau') \subset a_M^*$ . By [Sol1, Theorem 6.5.c] the restrictions to  $\mathbb{C}[W_P\Gamma_{P,t}]$  of the set

(8.13) 
$$\{V \in \operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{H}(P,k) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[\Gamma_{P,t}]) \text{ is tempered and } \operatorname{Wt}(V) \subset a_M^*\}$$

form a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -basis of the representation ring of  $W_P\Gamma_{P,t}$ . As  $Z(\sigma \otimes u) \subset \Gamma_{P,t}$ , we can find a bijection  $\zeta_{P,t}$  from (8.13) to  $\operatorname{Irr}(W_P\Gamma_{P,t})$ , such that  $\zeta_{P,t}(V)$  occurs in  $V|_{\mathbb{C}[W_P\Gamma_{P,t}]}$ . We regard  $\zeta_{P,t}(V)$  as a  $\mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W_P\Gamma_{P,t}]$ -representation on which  $\mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}]$ acts via evaluation at  $0 \in a_M^*$ .

Now we define

(8.14) 
$$\zeta_u(\pi) := L\left(\operatorname{ind}_{\mathbb{H}(P,0)\rtimes\mathbb{C}[\Gamma_{P,t}]}^{\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u,W(\Sigma_{\sigma\otimes u})\Gamma,0)}(\zeta_{P,t}(\tau')\otimes t)\right).$$

By Proposition 8.5, this is a well-defined irreducible representation of  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})\Gamma, 0)$ . The only weight of  $\zeta_{P,t}(\tau')$  is 0, so by [BaMo2, Theorem 6.4]

$$\operatorname{Wt}(\zeta_u(\pi)) \subset W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})\Gamma t \subset a_M^*.$$

The analogy between (8.12) and (8.14) is our compatibility with the extended Langlands classification. The construction of  $\zeta_u$  also works in the other direction (with  $\zeta_{P,t}^{-1}$ ), so it is bijective. Since  $\zeta_u$  is built from operations that do not change anything in  $Z(\sigma \otimes u)$ , it preserves the  $Z(\sigma \otimes u)$ -characters of representations. A canonical choice for the bijection  $\zeta_{P,t}$  in the above proof is provided by [Sol7, Theorem 6.2]. By that and [Sol7, Proposition 6.10], the map  $\zeta_u$  is canonical once the 2-cocycle  $\natural_u$  has been fixed. But, there is one caveat. Namely, [Sol7] deals with all parameter functions  $k : R \to \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0}$ , except for root systems of type  $F_4$ , for those only certain positive parameter functions are analysed. In the sequel [Sol8] we show that all the parameter functions  $k_u$  occurring in this paper are among those investigated in [Sol7].

For any  $w \in W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ , conjugation with  $\mathcal{T}_w$  in  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) \otimes_B K(B)$  defines an isomorphism

$$\mathrm{Ad}(\mathcal{T}_w): \mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_u,\natural] \to \mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_{w(u)},\natural].$$

Recall from Lemma 7.1 that  $\mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u]$  is embedded in  $\mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_u, \natural]$  as the span of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_u$ . Thus  $\mathrm{Ad}(\mathcal{T}_w)$  can be transferred to an algebra isomorphism

$$\mathrm{Ad}(N_w): \mathbb{C}[W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma\otimes u},\natural_u] \to \mathbb{C}[W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma\otimes w(u)},\natural_{w(u)}],$$

which sends  $\mathbb{C}N_{\Omega_u(v)}$  to  $\mathbb{C}N_{\Omega_{w(u)}(wvw^{-1})}$ . We denote the differential of  $w: U_u \to U_{w(u)}$  also by w, but now from  $a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}$  to itself. For  $f \in \mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}]$  we define  $\mathrm{Ad}(N_w)f = f \circ w^{-1}$ . These instances of  $\mathrm{Ad}(N_w)$  combine to an algebra isomorphism

$$\mathrm{Ad}(N_w): \mathbb{H}(\mathcal{R}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u) \to \mathbb{H}(\mathcal{R}_{w(u)}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes w(u)}, k^{w(u)}, \natural_{w(u)}).$$

For  $w \in W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_u$ , this is just the inner automorphism  $\mathrm{Ad}(N_{\Omega_u(w)})$  of  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k, \natural_u)$ . For other  $w \in W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))$  the notation  $\mathrm{Ad}(N_w)$  is only suggestive, because we have not defined an element  $N_w$ .

With all that set, we define a bijection

 $\operatorname{Ad}(N_w^{-1})^* : \operatorname{Irr}\left(\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)\right) \to \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u'}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u'}, k^{u'}, \natural_{u'}),$ 

for any  $w \in W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  such that w(u) = u'. Since inner automorphisms act trivially on the set of irreducible representation of an algebra, (8.15) does not depend on the choice of w with w(u) = u'. Clearly, the construction of  $Ad(N_w)$  also works with k = 0 instead of  $k^u$  and  $k^{w(u)}$ .

However, because of the lack of canonicity of  $\zeta_u$  it is not clear whether

$$\zeta_{w(u)} \circ \operatorname{Ad}(N_w^{-1})^* = \operatorname{Ad}(N_w^{-1})^* \circ \zeta_u.$$

To achieve that desirable equality we can enforce it in the following way. For every  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ -orbit in  $X_{unr}(M)$  we fix one representative u. Then we define

$$(8.16) \quad \zeta_{w(u)} := \operatorname{Ad}(N_w^{-1})^* \circ \zeta_u \circ \operatorname{Ad}(N_w)^* :$$

$$\{V \in \operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{w(u)}, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes w(u)}, k^{w(u)}, \natural_{w(u)})) : \operatorname{Wt}(V) \subset a_M^*\}$$

$$\longrightarrow \{V \in \operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes w(u)}, \natural_{w(u)}]) : \operatorname{Wt}(V) \subset a_M^*\}.$$

When w is of minimal length in  $wW(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))_u$ , it sends  $\Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}$  to  $\Delta_{\sigma \otimes w(u)}$ . Then  $w(a_M^*)_u^- = (a_M^*)_{w(u)}^-$ , so  $\operatorname{Ad}(N_w^{-1})^*$  preserves temperedness. That particular  $\operatorname{Ad}(N_w^{-1})^*$  also maps a Langlands datum  $(P, \tau, t')$  (as in Proposition 8.5) to another Langlands datum, so it respects the compatibility with the Langlands classification from (8.12) and (8.14).

As  $\zeta_{u'}$ , as defined in (8.16), does not depend on the choice of w with w(u) = u', this means that  $\zeta_{u'}$  always satisfies the requirements of Theorem 8.6.

Corollary 8.7. There exists a bijection

$$\zeta : \operatorname{Irr}(\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))) \to \operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))], \natural])$$

such that  $Wt(\pi) \subset W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))uX_{nr}^+(M)$  if and only if  $Wt(\zeta(\pi)) \subset W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))uX_{nr}^+(M).$ 

*Proof.* With (8.5) we decompose  $\operatorname{Irr}(\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)))$  as a disjoint union over  $X_{\operatorname{unr}}(M)$ , modulo an action of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))$ . Notice that the  $W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))$ -actions in (8.5) and (8.15) agree, because both are induced by  $\operatorname{Ad}(\mathcal{T}_w)$ . By Theorem 8.6 the terms in the disjoint union in (7.6) are in bijection with

$$\left\{ V \in \operatorname{Irr} \left( \mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u] \right) : \operatorname{Wt}(V) \subset a_M^* \right\}.$$

By (8.16) the bijections from Theorem 8.6 are  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ -equivariant. That brings us to the left hand side of Lemma 8.4. Applying that lemma, we finally obtain the required bijection.

## 9. Temperedness

Like in [Hei3, Sol5], we want to show that the equivalence of categories

 $\mathcal{E}: \operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} \to \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ -Mod

preserves temperedness. At the moment we have not even defined temperedness for representations of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ , so we address that first. We also consider (essentially) discrete series representations of Hecke algebras, which correspond, under some extra conditions, to (essentially) square-integrable representations in  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ .

Our definition will mimick that for affine Hecke algebras [Opd,  $\S2$ ]. It depends on the choice of the parabolic subgroup P with Levi factor M. Before we just picked one, in this section we have to be more careful.

Recall that  $\mathcal{A}_0$  is a maximal *F*-split torus of  $\mathcal{G}$ , contained in  $\mathcal{M}$ . By the standard theory of reductive groups [Spr] there are (non-reduced) root systems  $\Sigma(\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{A}_0)$  and  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{A}_0)$  in  $X^*(\mathcal{A}_0)$ . Further  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{M}) \cup \{0\}$  is the image of  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{A}_0) \cup \{0\}$  in the quotient  $X^*(\mathcal{A}_0) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R}/\mathbb{R}\Sigma(\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{A}_0)$ .

The root system  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  is contained in  $\Sigma_{\text{red}}(A_M) \subset \Sigma(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{M})$ . We write

$$\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu} + \Sigma(\mathcal{M},\mathcal{A}_0) = \{ \alpha \in \Sigma(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{A}_0) : \alpha + \mathbb{R}\Sigma(\mathcal{M},\mathcal{A}_0) \in \mathbb{R}\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu} \},\$$

a parabolic root subsystem of  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{A}_0)$ .

**Lemma 9.1.** There exists a basis  $\Delta$  of  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{A}_0)$  which contains a basis  $\Delta_{\mathcal{M}}$  of  $\Sigma(\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{A}_0)$  and a basis  $\Delta_{\mathcal{M}}^{\mathcal{O}}$  of  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}, \mu} + \Sigma(\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{A}_0)$ .

*Proof.* Choose a linear function t on  $X^*(\mathcal{A}_0) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R}$  such that, for all  $\alpha \in \Sigma(\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{A}_0), \beta \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O}, \mu} + \Sigma(\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{A}_0) \setminus \Sigma(\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{A}_0)$  and  $\gamma \in \Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{A}_0) \setminus \Sigma_{\mathcal{O}, \mu} + \Sigma(\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{A}_0)$ :

$$0 < |t(\alpha)| < |t(\beta)| < |t(\gamma)|.$$

Now take the system of positive roots

$$\Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{A}_0)^+ := \{ \alpha \in \Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{A}_0) : t(\alpha) > 0 \}$$

and let  $\Delta$  be the unique basis of  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{A}_0)$  contained therein. Then  $\Delta$  consists of the positive roots that cannot be written as sums of positive roots with smaller *t*-values. Hence  $\Delta$  consists of a basis of  $\Sigma(\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{A}_0)$ , added to that some roots to create a basis of  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu} + \Sigma(\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{A}_0)$  and completed with other roots (all with *t*-values as small as possible) to a basis of  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{A}_0)$ .

Let  $\mathcal{P}_0$  be the "standard" minimal parabolic F-subgroup of  $\mathcal{G}$  determined by  $\mathcal{A}_0$ and  $\Delta$  and put  $\mathcal{P} = \mathcal{P}_0 \mathcal{M}$ . Then  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{M})$  is spanned by  $\Delta \setminus \Delta_{\mathcal{M}}$  and  $\Delta_{\mathcal{M}}^{\mathcal{O}} \setminus \Delta_{\mathcal{M}}$ spans  $\mathbb{R}\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ . We note that

$$(a_M^*)^{\perp\Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}} := \{ x \in a_M^* : \langle \alpha^{\vee}, x \rangle = 0 \; \forall \alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu} \} = \{ x \in a_M^* : \langle \alpha^{\vee}, x \rangle = 0 \; \forall \alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{M}}^{\mathcal{O}} \}$$

always contains  $a_G^* = X^*(A_G) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R}$ , but can be larger (if  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  has smaller rank than  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{M})$ ). Consider the obtuse negative cones with respect to  $\Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ :

$$a_M^{*-} = \left\{ \sum_{\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}} x_\alpha \alpha : x_\alpha \in \mathbb{R}_{\leq 0} \right\},\$$
$$a_M^{*--} = \left\{ \sum_{\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}} x_\alpha \alpha : x_\alpha \in \mathbb{R}_{< 0} \right\}.$$

**Definition 9.2.** Let  $\pi$  be a finite dimensional  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ -representation. Then  $\pi$  tempered if  $Wt(\pi) \subset X_{unr}(M) \exp(a_M^{*-})$ . We say that  $\pi$  is discrete series if  $(a_M^*)^{\perp\Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}} = 0$  and  $Wt(\pi) \subset X_{unr}(M) \exp(a_M^{*--})$ . We call  $\pi$  essentially discrete series if  $Wt(\pi) \subset \exp((a_M^*)^{\perp \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}} \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}) X_{\mathrm{unr}}(M) \exp(a_M^{*--}).$ 

These definitions also apply to  $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u$ , provided that we replace  $\Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  by  $\Delta_{\sigma\otimes u}$ . This means replacing  $a_M^{*-}$  by

$$(a_M^*)_u^- := \left\{ \sum_{\alpha \in \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}} x_\alpha \alpha : x_\alpha \in \mathbb{R}_{\leq 0} \right\}$$

and similarly adjusting  $a_M^{*-}$  to  $(a_M^*)_u^{-}$  and  $(a_M^*)^{\perp \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}}$  to  $(a_M^*)^{\perp \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}}$ . Let  $k : \Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u} \to \mathbb{R}$  be a  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ -invariant function. We say that  $V \in \mathbb{R}$  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k, \natural_u) - \text{Mod}_f \text{ is tempered if } Wt(V) \subset ia_M^* + (a_M^*)_u^-, \text{ essentially discrete series if } Wt(V) \subset (a_M^*)^{\perp \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}} + ia_M^* + (a_M^*)_u^- \text{ and discrete series if it is } identically descrete series if it is desc$ essentially discrete series and  $(a_M^*)^{\perp \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}} = 0.$ 

We note that Definition 9.2 also makes sense for localized or completed versions of Hecke algebras, because those still have a root system and a large commutative subalgebra with respect to which one can consider weights.

#### 9.1. Preservation of temperedness and discrete series.

We will investigate these aspects of the relation between  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  and  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  – Mod via graded Hecke algebras. From Corollary 8.1 we recall the equivalence of categories between

- $\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) \operatorname{Mod}_{f,W(M,\sigma,X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))uX_{\operatorname{nr}}^{+}(M)},$   $\operatorname{\mathbb{H}}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u},W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma\otimes u},k^{u},\natural_{u}) \operatorname{Mod}_{f,a_{M}^{*}}.$

**Proposition 9.3.** (a) The above equivalence of categories preserves temperedness. (b) The above equivalence of categories preserves discrete series.

(c) Any  $V \in \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) - \operatorname{Mod}_{f,W(M,\sigma,X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))uX_{\operatorname{nr}}^{+}(M)}$  is essentially discrete series if and only if the corresponding module for  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)$  is essentially discrete series and  $\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}$  has full rank in  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ .

*Proof.* We have to consider all the steps in (8.1), for those give rise to the equivalence of categories in Corollary 8.1. Pullback along

$$\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) \to \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}$$

does not change the  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$ -weights, nor the root system, so that step certainly preserves everything under consideration. Similarly pullback along

$$\mathbb{H}(\mathcal{R}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u) \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}(\mathcal{R}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)_{\log(U_u)}^{\mathrm{an}}$$

is innocent for our purposes.

The algebra isomorphism

$$1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}(\mathcal{R}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)_{\log(U_u)}^{\operatorname{an}}$$

from Proposition 7.3 has the effect  $\exp_u$  on weights. Since the root systems on both sides are the same,

$$\begin{aligned} \exp_{u}(ia_{M}^{*} + (a_{M}^{*})_{u}^{-}) &= X_{\mathrm{unr}}(M) \exp((a_{M}^{*})_{u}^{-}), \\ \exp_{u}(ia_{M}^{*} + (a_{M}^{*})_{u}^{--}) &= X_{\mathrm{unr}}(M) \exp((a_{M}^{*})_{u}^{--}), \\ \exp_{u}\left((a_{M}^{*})^{\perp \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}} + ia_{M}^{*} + (a_{M}^{*})_{u}^{--}\right) &= \exp\left((a_{M}^{*})^{\perp \Delta_{\sigma \otimes u}}\right) X_{\mathrm{unr}}(M) \exp((a_{M}^{*})_{u}^{--}). \end{aligned}$$

From Definition 9.2 we see that the equivalence of categories coming from this algebra isomorphism preserves temperedness and (essentially) discrete series.

It remains to investigate the Morita equivalent inclusion

(9.1) 
$$1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u \longrightarrow \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}}$$

from Lemma 6.4. Notice that here the root system changes from  $\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}$  to  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ . Let  $V \in \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\mathrm{an}} - \operatorname{Mod}_f$  be a module corresponding to  $V_u \in$ 

 $1_u \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))_U^{\operatorname{an}} 1_u - \operatorname{Mod}_{\mathrm{f}}$ . The relation between the  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]$ -weights of  $V_u$ and V was described in Lemma 6.5, in terms of a set of representatives  $W^u$  for  $W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))/W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))_u$ .

In Definition 9.2 the unitary parts of  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$ -weights are irrelevant, the conditions depend only on the absolute values of  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)]$ -weights. Therefore it suffices to consider these weights as elements of  $X_{nr}(M)/X_{nr}(M,\sigma) \cong \mathcal{O}$ , or equivalently as characters of  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)/X_{nr}(M,\sigma)]$ . We indicate this by Wt'(V) and Wt'(V<sub>u</sub>). Then Lemma 6.5 becomes

$$Wt'(V_u) = Wt'(V) \cap X_{nr}(M, \sigma)U_u/X_{nr}(M, \sigma),$$
  
$$Wt'(V) = \{w(\chi) : w \in W^u, \chi \in Wt'(V_u)\}.$$

In view of Remark 6.1, Wt'(V) is stable under  $R(\mathcal{O})$ . Therefore we may replace  $W^u$  by  $R(\mathcal{O})W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})^u$ , where  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})^u$  is a set of shortest length representatives for  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})/W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})_u$ . Since Wt'(V<sub>u</sub>) is stable under  $R(\sigma \otimes u)$  and

$$W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})_u \subset R(\sigma \otimes u)W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}),$$

we may also take for  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})^u$  a set of shortest length representatives of  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})/W(\Sigma_{\sigma\otimes u})$ , then still

$$Wt'(V) = \{ rw(\chi) : r \in R(\mathcal{O}), w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})^u, \chi \in Wt'(V_u) \}.$$

Now we are in a setting where, under the Morita equivalence from Lemma 6.5, the root systems and  $\mathbb{C}[X_{nr}(M)/X_{nr}(M,\sigma)]$ -weights behave exactly as in [AMS3, Theorem 2.5.c]. That enables us to apply the arguments for [AMS3, Proposition 2.7] (which can easily be rephrased in terms of a root datum and an extended Weyl group acting on it). The conclusions from [AMS3, §2] about the behaviour of temperedness and (essentially) discrete series with respect to (9.1) are exactly as stated in the proposition.

Now we will translate  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  to the module category of an affine Hecke algebra, as far as possible. Every finite dimensional  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ -module decomposes canonically as a direct sum of submodules, each of which has weights in just one set  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))uX_{nr}^+(M)$ . Combining that with Corollary 8.1 and Lemma 8.3, we obtain equivalences of categories between  $\operatorname{Rep}_f(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ ,  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) - \operatorname{Mod}_f$ and

(9.2) 
$$\bigoplus_{u \in X_{\mathrm{unr}}(M)} \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u) - \mathrm{Mod}_{\mathrm{f}, a^*_M} / W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)).$$

To make sense of this as category, the action of  $w \in W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  on the summands indexed by u with w(u) = u is supposed to be trivial. Hence the quotient operation only takes place in the index set  $X_{unr}(M)$ , and the result can be considered as a direct sum of module categories, indexed by  $X_{unr}(M)/W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ . Unfortunately this is not canonical, it depends on the choice of a set of representatives for the action of  $X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  on  $X_{unr}(M)$ .

With Lemma 8.2 we can rewrite (9.2) as

(9.3) 
$$\bigoplus_{u \in X_{\mathrm{unr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u) - \mathrm{Mod}_{\mathrm{f}, a_M^*} / W(M, \mathcal{O}).$$

This is very similar to the module category of an affine Hecke algebra with torus  $X_{\rm unr}(M)/X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma) = {\rm Irr}(M_{\sigma}^2/M^1)$ . To make that precise, consider the algebra

$$\operatorname{End}_{G}^{\circ}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) := \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) \bigcap \bigoplus_{w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})} \mathbb{C}(X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))\mathcal{T}_{w}$$

Corollary 5.8 and  $\mathcal{T}_r \in \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))^{\times}$  for  $r \in R(\mathcal{O})$  entail that

$$\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) = \bigoplus_{r \in R(\mathcal{O})} \operatorname{End}_G^\circ(I_P^G(E_B))\mathcal{T}_r.$$

All the calculations in Sections 6–8 also work with  $\operatorname{End}_{G}^{\circ}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))$ , provided we replace  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$  by  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  and  $W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))$  by  $X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M, \sigma) \rtimes W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  everywhere. (These restrictions only make the computations easier.)

For any  $u \in X_{unr}(M)$ , Lemmas 5.7 and 7.1 imply that the 2-cocycle  $\natural_u$  of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$  is trivial on  $W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ . The proof of Lemma 7.1 provides a canonical normalization for the involved  $\mathcal{T}_w^u$ , so that  $\natural_u$  disappears in this setting. In the end we find that, like (9.3), End<sup>o</sup><sub>G</sub>(I^O\_F(E\_B)) - Mod\_f is equivalent with

(9.4) 
$$\bigoplus_{u \in X_{\mathrm{unr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_{u}, W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^{u}) - \mathrm{Mod}_{\mathrm{f},a_{M}^{*}} / W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}).$$

Recall the root datum

$$(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee}, M_{\sigma}^2/M^1, \Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}, (M_{\sigma}^2/M^1)^{\vee})$$

from Proposition 3.1. Endow it with the basis determined by P, parameter  $q_F$  and the labels

(9.5) 
$$\lambda(h_{\alpha}^{\vee}) = \log(q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*}) / \log(q_F), \ \lambda^*(h_{\alpha}^{\vee}) = \log(q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*}^{-1}) / \log(q_F).$$

To these data we associate the affine Hecke algebra

(9.6) 
$$\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O},G) := \mathcal{H}(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee}, M_{\sigma}^2/M^1, \Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}, (M_{\sigma}^2/M^1)^{\vee}, \lambda, \lambda^*, q_F).$$

From Lusztig's reduction theorems [Lus1], in the form [AMS3, Theorems 2.5 and 2.9], we see that  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, G) - \text{Mod}_{f}$  is also equivalent with (9.4). The group  $R(\mathcal{O})$  acts

on the root system and on the algebra (9.6), preserving all the structure. With a 2-cocycle

(9.7) 
$$\tilde{\mathfrak{h}}: (W(M,\mathcal{O})/W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}))^2 \to \mathbb{C}^{\times}$$

we build a twisted affine Hecke algebra

$$\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O},G) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\mathcal{O}),\tilde{\natural}]$$

as in [AMS3, Proposition 2.2]. Let  $\tilde{\natural}_u$  be the restriction of  $\tilde{\natural}$  to  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ . From [AMS3, Theorems 2.5 and 2.9] we see that  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, G) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\mathcal{O}), \tilde{\natural}] - \text{Mod}_f$  is equivalent with

(9.8)

$$\bigoplus_{u \in X_{\mathrm{unr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}), k^u) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\sigma \otimes u), \tilde{\mathfrak{f}}_u] - \mathrm{Mod}_{\mathrm{f},a_M^*} / W(M, \mathcal{O}).$$

Notice that here we do not see the entire 2-cocycle  $\dot{\xi}$ , only its restrictions to the subgroups  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ . Let us summarise the above observations:

Corollary 9.4. (a) There exists an equivalence of categories

 $\operatorname{End}_{G}^{\circ}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) - \operatorname{Mod}_{f} \longleftrightarrow \mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, G) - \operatorname{Mod}_{f}.$ 

Thus  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  has a subalgebra, over which it is of finite rank, and that subalgebra is almost Morita equivalent with an affine Hecke algebra.

(b) Suppose that  $\natural_u$  is cohomologous to  $\natural_u$ , for each  $u \in X_{unr}(M)$ . Then the categories  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, G) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\mathcal{O}), \tilde{\natural}] - \operatorname{Mod}_f$  and  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) - \operatorname{Mod}_f$  are equivalent.

Although the equivalences of categories in Corollary 9.4 look like Morita equivalences, they are not quite, because we do not know whether they extend to modules of infinite length. Let us describe part (b) more explicitly. Start with  $V \in$  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) - \operatorname{Mod}_f$ . Decompose it as

$$V = \bigoplus_{u \in X_{\mathrm{unr}}(M)} V_u \quad \text{where } \mathrm{Wt}(V_u) \subset uX_{\mathrm{nr}}^+(M).$$

Pick a fundamental domain X for the action of  $X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  on  $X_{unr}(M)$ . Then put  $\tilde{V} = \bigoplus_{u \in \tilde{X}} V_u$ , this is the associated  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, G) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\mathcal{O}), \tilde{\natural}]$ -module. The

 $\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)]$ -action can be read of directly, to reconstruct how the rest of  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O},G) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\mathcal{O}),\tilde{\xi}]$  acts one needs Lemmas 8.2 and 8.3. The effect of this equivalence on weights is simple. Whenever a module  $\tilde{V}$  of  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O},G) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\mathcal{O}),\tilde{\xi}]$  has a weight  $\chi X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma) \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)$ , all elements of  $\chi X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma) \subset X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)$ are weights of  $V \in \mathrm{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) - \mathrm{Mod}_{\mathrm{f}}$ , and conversely.

The problem with Corollary 9.4.b lies in the existence of a 2-cocycle  $\natural$  with the mentioned properties. We do not know whether such a 2-cocycle exists in general. Of course it is easy to fulfill the condition for one given  $u \in X_{unr}(M)$ , but then it could fail for different  $u' \in X_{unr}(M)$ . Nevertheless, even if we cannot find such a  $\tilde{\natural}$ , we can still work in similar spirit.

Recall from the proof of Theorem 8.6 that there is a central extension  $\Gamma_{\mathcal{O}}$  of  $R(\mathcal{O})$  such that  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, G) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\mathcal{O}), \tilde{\natural}]$  – Mod is equivalent with the subcategory of  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, G) \rtimes \Gamma_{\mathcal{O}}$  – Mod determined by the appropriate character of ker( $\Gamma_{\mathcal{O}} \to R(\mathcal{O})$ ). That allows us to apply results about extended affine Hecke algebras like  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, G) \rtimes \Gamma_{\mathcal{O}}$  to twisted affine Hecke algebras like  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, G) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\mathcal{O}), \tilde{\natural}]$ .

It is known from [AMS3, §2.1–2.2] that the equivalence between  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, G) \rtimes \mathbb{C}[R(\mathcal{O}), \tilde{\natural}]$  – Mod<sub>f</sub> and (9.8) is compatible with parabolic induction and restriction, temperedness, discrete series and the Langlands classication, and its effect on weights is also well-understood. All this is analogous to the equivalence between  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  – Mod<sub>f</sub> and (9.2), as we worked out in Corollary 8.1 and Proposition 9.3. As a consequence, most results about finite dimensional modules of extended affine Hecke algebras can be interpreted in terms of the category (9.8).

That applies in particular to the results of [Sol5] that do not involve infinite dimensional modules or topological completions of Hecke algebras. In that paper it is assumed that  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  is equivalent with the module category of an extended affine Hecke algebra, and properties of such an equivalence are derived. In fact, all the proofs and results of [Sol5] outside Paragraphs 1.2, 2.1 and 3.3 can be reformulated with (9.8) instead of the module category of a twisted affine Hecke algebra, because they only use properties that are respected by such equivalences of categories. If we do that, we do not need all of  $\tilde{\mathfrak{b}}$  any more, it suffices to know its restrictions  $\tilde{\mathfrak{b}}_u$ .

Once we realize that, we can generalize [Sol5]. Namely, we can replace  $\natural$  by a family of 2-cocyles  $\tilde{\natural}_u$  of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}$ , parametrized by  $X_{\rm nr}(M)/X_{\rm nr}(M, \sigma)$  and equivariant (up to coboundaries) for  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$ , but not necessarily constructed from a single 2-cocycle  $\tilde{\natural}$  on  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$ . From Lemmas 8.2.a and 8.3.a we know that  $\natural_u$  is such a family of 2-cocycles. Thus, we want to apply [Sol5] with (9.3) instead of an extended affine Hecke algebra.

To do so, it remains to verify the precise assumptions in [Sol5, §4.1] for the equivalence between (9.3) and  $\operatorname{Rep}_{f}(G)^{\sharp}$ . The results about parabolic induction and restriction in Corollary 8.1 take care of [Sol5, Condition 4.1.(i)–(ii)]. Next, [Sol5, Conditions 4.1.(iii) and 4.2.(ii)] are about inclusions of parabolic subalgebras associated to Levi subgroups L of G containing M. These are fulfilled by the naturality of the inclusion (4.2) and because for graded Hecke algebras we are using standard parabolic subalgebras anyway.

In [Sol5, Condition 4.2.iii] it is required that  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}^+$  lies in the cone  $\mathbb{Q}_{\geq 0}\Sigma(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{M})^+$ and that  $\mathbb{Q}\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  has a  $\mathbb{Q}$ -basis consisting of simple roots of  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{M})$ . Both are guaranteed by Lemma 9.1.

Let  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},L}$  be the parabolic root subsystem of  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  consisting of roots that come from the action of  $A_M$  on the Lie algebra of L. Then

$$N_L(M,\mathcal{O})/M = W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},L}) \rtimes R(\mathcal{O},L), \text{ where } R(\mathcal{O},L) = R(\mathcal{O}) \cap N_L(M,\mathcal{O})/M.$$

In [Sol5, Condition 4.2.iv] it is required firstly that  $R(\mathcal{O}, L)$  stabilizes  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},L}$  – which is clear. Secondly, when  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},L}$  has full rank in  $\Sigma(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{M})$ , [Sol5, Condition 2.1] has to be fulfilled. That says

- $R(\mathcal{O}, L) \subset R(\mathcal{O}, L')$  if  $L \subset L'$ ;
- the action of  $R(\mathcal{O}, L)$  on  $X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)$  stabilizes the subsets  $\exp(\mathbb{C}\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},L})$  and  $X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)^L := \exp((a_M^*)^{\perp L} \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C})$ , where

$$(a_M^*)^{\perp L} = \{ x \in a_M^* : \langle \alpha^{\vee}, x \rangle = 0 \; \forall \alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},L} \};$$

•  $R(\mathcal{O}, L)$  acts on  $X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)^L$  by multiplication with elements of  $X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)^L \cap \exp(\mathbb{C}\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},L})$ .

The first of these bullets is obvious. By the full rank assumption

$$(9.9) \qquad (a_M^*)^{\perp L} = \{ x \in a_M^* : \langle \alpha^{\vee}, x \rangle = 0 \; \forall \alpha \in \Sigma(\mathcal{L}, \mathcal{M}) \} = a_L^* = X^*(A_L) \otimes_{\mathbb{Z}} \mathbb{R}.$$

Recall that the action of  $r \in R(\mathcal{O}, L)$  on  $X_{nr}(M)$  consists of a part which is linear on the Lie algebra and a translation by  $\chi_r$ . By the  $R(\mathcal{O}, L)$ -stability of  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},L}$ , the linear part stabilizes  $\exp(\mathbb{C}\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},L})$ . Further the linear part of the action of r fixes  $a_L^*$  pointwise, so by (9.9) it fixes  $X_{nr}(M)^L$  pointwise. The definition of  $\chi_r$  in (3.9) shows that it is an unramified character of L which is trivial on Z(L). This means that  $\chi_r \in X_{nr}(M)^L \cap \exp(\mathbb{C}\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},L})$ . Hence the second and third bullets hold.

We have verified everything needed to make the arguments in [Sol5, §4.2] about finite length representations work with (9.3). Recall that a G-representation (of finite length) is called essentially square-integrable if its restriction to the derived group of G is square-integrable.

**Proposition 9.5.** Consider the equivalence between  $\operatorname{Rep}_{f}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  and

$$\bigoplus_{u \in X_{\mathrm{unr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u) - \mathrm{Mod}_{\mathrm{f}, a_M^*} / W(M, \mathcal{O})$$

coming from Corollary 8.1 and Lemma 8.2.

- (a) This equivalence preserves temperedness.
- (b) Suppose that  $\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}$  has smaller rank than  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{M})$ . Then  $\operatorname{Rep}_{f}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  contains no essentially square-integrable representations with cuspidal support in  $W(M, \mathcal{O})\{\sigma \otimes u\chi : \chi \in X^{+}_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)\}.$
- (c) Suppose that  $\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}$  has full rank in  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G}, \mathcal{M})$ . The equivalence provides a bijection between the following sets:
  - essentially square-integrable objects of  $\operatorname{Rep}_{f}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  with cuspidal support in  $W(M, \mathcal{O})\{\sigma \otimes u\chi : \chi \in X^{+}_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)\},\$
  - essentially discrete series objects of  $\mathbb{H}(\mathcal{R}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k, \natural_u) \operatorname{Mod}_{f, a_M^*}$ . This remains valid if we add "tempered" and/or "irreducible" on both sides.
- (d) When Z(G) is compact, part (c) holds without "essentially".

*Proof.* With [AMS3, Proposition 2.7 and Theorem 2.11.d] we translate the notions of temperedness and (essentially) discrete series for extended affine Hecke algebras to notions for (9.7). Then we apply [Sol5, Theorem 4.9 and Proposition 4.10], as discussed above.  $\Box$ 

With Proposition 9.3 we can translate Proposition 9.5 into a statement about  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ .

- **Theorem 9.6.** (a) The equivalence  $\mathcal{E} : \operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} \to \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) \operatorname{Mod} restricts$ to an equivalence between the subcategories of finite length tempered representations on both sides.
- (b) If  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  has smaller rank than  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{M})$ , then  $\operatorname{Rep}_{f}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  contains no essentially square-integrable representations.
- (c) Suppose that  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  has full rank in  $\Sigma(\mathcal{G},\mathcal{M})$ . Then  $\mathcal{E}$  provides a bijection between the following sets:
  - essentially square-integrable representations in  $\operatorname{Rep}_{f}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ ,
  - essentially discrete series representations in  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) \operatorname{Mod}_f$ .
  - This remains valid if we add "tempered" and/or "irreducible" on both sides.
- (d) When Z(G) is compact, part (c) also holds without "essentially".

## 9.2. The structure of $Irr(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$ .

It is interesting to combine the previous results on temperedness with Corollaries 8.1 and 8.7.

**Theorem 9.7.** There exist bijections

$$\operatorname{Irr}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} \xrightarrow{\mathcal{E}} \operatorname{Irr}\left(\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))\right) \xrightarrow{\zeta} \operatorname{Irr}\left(\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)),\natural]\right)$$

such that, for  $\pi \in Irr(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  and  $u \in X_{unr}(M)$ :

- the cuspidal support  $Sc(\pi)$  lies in  $W(M, \mathcal{O})uX_{\mathrm{nr}}^+(M) \iff$   $Wt(\mathcal{E}(\pi)) \subset W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))uX_{\mathrm{nr}}^+(M) \iff$  $Wt(\zeta \circ \mathcal{E}(\pi)) \subset W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))uX_{\mathrm{nr}}^+(M)$
- $\pi$  is tempered  $\iff \mathcal{E}(\pi)$  is tempered  $\iff \operatorname{Wt}(\zeta \circ \mathcal{E}(\pi)) \subset X_{\operatorname{unr}}(M)$

Proof. The bijections and the first bullet come from Corollaries 8.1 and 8.7. Let

 $V_0 \in \operatorname{Irr} \left( \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)), \natural] \right)$ 

with  $\operatorname{Wt}(V) \subset W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))uX_{\operatorname{nr}}^+(M)$ . Then  $\operatorname{Wt}(V_0) \subset X_{\operatorname{unr}}(M)$  if and only if the irreducible representation  $V_1$  of  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))_u, \natural]$  associated to it by Lemma 8.4 has u as its only weight. This is the case if and only if the irreducible representation  $V_2$  of  $\mathbb{C}[a_M^* \otimes_{\mathbb{R}} \mathbb{C}] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, \natural_u]$  obtained from  $V_1$ as in (8.10) has  $0 \in a_M^*$  as its only weight.

Now  $V_2$ , a representation of a twisted graded Hecke algebra  $\mathbb{H}(\tilde{\mathcal{R}}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, 0, \natural_u)$  with  $Wt(V_2) \subset a_M^*$ , is tempered if and only if  $Wt(V_2) = \{0\}$ . To see that, notice that the weights of  $V_2$  form full  $W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$ -orbits. Every  $W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u})$ -orbit in  $a_M^*$ , except  $\{0\}$ , contains elements outside the cone  $(a_M^*)_u^-$ .

By Theorem 8.6  $V_2$  is tempered if and only if

$$\zeta_u^{-1}(V_2) \in \operatorname{Irr}\left(\mathbb{H}(\mathcal{R}_u, W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u}, k^u, \natural_u)\right)$$

is tempered. Next Proposition 9.5 says that  $\zeta_u^{-1}(V_2)$  is tempered if and only if its image  $V_3$  in  $\operatorname{Irr}(\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)))$  is so. Comparing the above with the proof of Corollary 8.7, we see that  $V_3$  equals  $\zeta^{-1}(V_0)$ . Finally, in Theorem 9.6.a we showed that  $\zeta^{-1}(V_0)$  is tempered if and only if  $\mathcal{E}^{-1}(\zeta^{-1}(V_0))$  is tempered.  $\Box$ 

The space  $\operatorname{Irr}(\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)), \natural])$  admits an alternative description, which clarifies the geometric structure in Theorem 9.7.

Lemma 9.8. There is a canonical bijection

$$\bigsqcup_{\chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \mathrm{Irr}(\mathbb{C}[W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes \chi}, \natural_{\chi}]) / W(M,\mathcal{O}) \longrightarrow \\ \mathrm{Irr}(\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)), \natural]).$$

Here  $\natural_{\chi}$  is defined as the restriction of  $\natural_u$  to  $(W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes \chi})^2$ , where u is the unitary part of  $\chi$ .

*Proof.* Let the central extension  $\Gamma$  of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  and the central idempotent  $p_{\sharp}$  be as in the proof of Lemma 8.4, so that

$$p_{\natural}\mathbb{C}[\Gamma] \cong \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)), \natural].$$

By (8.7) and (8.8), every irreducible representation  $\pi$  of  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)), \natural]$  is of the form

$$\operatorname{ind}_{\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]}^{\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]} \rtimes_{\mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))_{\chi},\natural]}^{\mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))_{\chi},\natural]} (\chi \otimes \rho),$$

where  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M)$  and  $\rho \in Irr(\mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))_{\chi}, \natural])$ . The pair  $(\chi, \rho)$  is determined by  $\pi$ , uniquely up to the action of  $\Gamma$  given by

$$\gamma(\chi, \rho) = (\gamma(\chi), \operatorname{Ad}(\gamma^{-1})^* \rho).$$

Since  $\Gamma$  is a central extension of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$ , this action descends to an action of  $W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M))$  on the collection of such pairs. This yields a bijection

$$(9.10) \qquad \bigsqcup_{\chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)} \mathrm{Irr}(\mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_{\chi},\natural]) \ / W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)) \longrightarrow \\ \mathrm{Irr}\big(\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \rtimes \mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)),\natural]\big)$$

Recall from Lemma 7.1 that  $\mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_{\chi}, \natural]$  is canonically isomorphic with  $\mathbb{C}[W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes \chi}, \natural_{\chi}]$ . For  $\chi_c \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \sigma)$  there are group isomorphisms

$$(9.11) \quad W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma\otimes\chi} \xrightarrow{\Omega_{\chi}} W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_{\chi} \xrightarrow{\mathrm{Ad}(\chi_c)} W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_{\chi\chi_c} \xleftarrow{\Omega_{\chi\chi_c}} W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma\otimes\chi\chi_c}$$

It follows from (8.4) that conjugation with  $\phi_{\chi_c}$  induces an algebra isomorphism

$$\mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_{\chi},\natural] \to \mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_{\chi_{c}\chi},\natural]$$

which via Lemma 7.1 translates to the identity map

$$\mathbb{C}[W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma\otimes\chi},\natural_{\chi}]\to\mathbb{C}[W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma\otimes\chi_{c}\chi},\natural_{\chi_{c}\chi}].$$

Hence, in (9.10) we can canonically identify all the terms associated to  $\chi$ 's in one  $X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma)$ -orbit. If we do that, the action of  $W(M,\sigma,X_{\rm nr}(M))$  descends to an action of

$$W(M, \mathcal{O}) = W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M)) / X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$$

and the left hand side of (9.10) becomes

$$\bigsqcup_{\chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \mathrm{Irr}(\mathbb{C}[W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes \chi}, \natural_{\chi}]) / W(M,\mathcal{O}).$$

We note that in Lemma 9.8  $\natural_{\chi}$  is not necessarily equal to  $\natural \circ \Omega_u|_{W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes \chi}}$ . These 2-cocycles are merely cohomologous (by Lemma 7.1 with u the unitary part of  $\chi$ ). An advantage of  $\natural_{\chi}$  is that it factors via

$$(W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes u} / W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}))^2 \cong R(\sigma \otimes u)^2.$$

The action of  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$  on the left hand side of Lemma 9.8 comes from isomorphisms

$$(9.12) \quad \mathbb{C}[W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma\otimes\chi},\natural_{\chi}] \cong \mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_{\chi},\natural] \xrightarrow{\mathrm{Ad}(N_w)} \\ \mathbb{C}[W(M,\sigma,X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M))_{w(\chi)},\natural] \cong \mathbb{C}[W(M,\mathcal{O})_{\sigma\otimes w(\chi)},\natural_{w(\chi)}].$$

Here the outer automorphisms are described in Lemma 7.1, while the middle isomorphism is computed in  $\mathbb{C}[W(M, \sigma, X_{nr}(M)), \natural]$ . In particular we still make use of the entire 2-cocycle  $\natural$ , not just of the  $\natural_{\chi}$ .

Define the root system  $\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes \chi}$  like  $\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes u}$ . By Lemma 8.3, the composed isomorphism (9.12) sends  $N_v$  to  $N_{wvw^{-1}}$  for  $v \in W(\Sigma_{\sigma \otimes \chi})$ , and to a scalar multiple of that for  $v \in W(M, \mathcal{O})_{\sigma \otimes \chi}$ . Since

$$X_{\rm nr}(M)/X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma) \to \mathcal{O}: \chi \mapsto \sigma \otimes \chi$$

is bijective, we can rewrite the left hand side of Lemma 9.8 as

In the terminology of [ABPS4, §2.1], (9.13) is the twisted extended quotient  $(\mathcal{O}//W(M, \mathcal{O}))_{\mathfrak{h}}$ .

**Theorem 9.9.** (a) There exists a bijection

$$\widetilde{\zeta \circ \mathcal{E}} : \operatorname{Irr}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} \to \left( \mathcal{O} / / W(M, \mathcal{O}) \right)_{\natural},$$

such that, for  $\pi \in Irr(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  and  $u \in X_{unr}(M)$ :

- the cuspidal support  $Sc(\pi)$  lies in  $W(M, \mathcal{O})\{\sigma \otimes u\chi : \chi \in X^+_{nr}(M)\}$  if and only if  $\widetilde{\zeta \circ \mathcal{E}}(\pi)$  has  $\mathcal{O}$ -coordinate in  $W(M, \mathcal{O})\{\sigma \otimes u\chi : \chi \in X^+_{nr}(M)\};$
- $\pi$  is tempered if and only if  $\zeta \circ \mathcal{E}(\pi)$  has a unitary (or equivalently tempered)  $\mathcal{O}$ -coordinate.
- (b) This gives rise to bijection

$$\operatorname{Irr}(G) \longrightarrow \bigsqcup_{M} \left( \operatorname{Irr}_{\operatorname{cusp}}(M) / / W(G, M) \right)_{\natural}$$

where M runs over a set of representatives for the conjugacy classes of Levi subgroups of G.

*Proof.* (a) This follows from Theorem 9.7, Lemma 9.8 and (9.13). (b) We write  $\mathcal{O} = \mathcal{O}_{\sigma}$ , so that the space of supercuspidal representations of M becomes

$$\operatorname{Irr}_{\operatorname{cusp}}(M) = \bigsqcup_{\mathfrak{s}_M = [M,\sigma]_M} \operatorname{Irr}(M)^{\mathfrak{s}_M} = \bigsqcup_{\mathfrak{s}_M = [M,\sigma]_M} \mathcal{O}_{\sigma}$$

Let Irr(G, M) be the subset of Irr(G) with supercuspidal support in Irr(M). Part (a) gives rise to a bijection

(9.14) 
$$\operatorname{Irr}(G, M) = \bigsqcup_{\mathfrak{s} = [M, \sigma]_G} \operatorname{Irr}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} \longrightarrow \bigsqcup_{\mathfrak{s} = [M, \sigma]_G} \left( \mathcal{O}_{\sigma} / / W(M, \mathcal{O}_{\sigma}) \right)_{\mathfrak{q}}.$$

Now we must be careful because  $\widetilde{\zeta \circ \mathcal{E}}$  is not entirely canonical. We choose a set of  $\sigma \in \operatorname{Irr}_{\operatorname{cusp}}(M)$  representing all possible inertial equivalence classes (for G) in (9.14), and (for each such  $\sigma$ ) a set of representatives  $w \in N_G(M)/M$  for  $N_G(M)/N_G(M, \mathcal{O}_{\sigma})$ . For  $\sigma' \in \mathcal{O}_{\sigma}$  and such a w, we define  $\natural_{w \cdot \sigma'}$  as the push-forward of  $\natural_{\sigma'}$  along  $\operatorname{Ad}(N_w)$  Then the set in (9.13) can be enlarged to

and the action of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$  in (9.13) extends to an action of  $W(G, M) = N_G(M)/M$ on (9.15). As in [ABPS4, (29)], that puts (9.14) in bijection with

$$\left(\bigsqcup_{\mathfrak{s}_M=[M,\sigma]_M} \mathcal{O}_{\sigma}//W(G,M)\right)_{\natural} = \left(\operatorname{Irr}_{\operatorname{cusp}}(M)//W(G,M)\right)_{\natural}.$$

When we let M run over a set of representatives for the conjugacy classes of Levi subgroups of G, Irr(G, M) exhausts Irr(G) and we find the claimed bijection.  $\Box$ 

Theorem 9.9.a reveals some geometry hidden in  $Irr(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  and proves a version of the ABPS conjecture, namely [ABPS4, Conjecture 2].

# 10. A SMALLER PROGENERATOR OF $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$

In our main results we do not obtain an affine Hecke algebra, rather a category which is almost equivalent to the category of finite length modules of an affine Hecke algebra. On the other hand, it is known that in many cases  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  is really equivalent to the module category of an affine Hecke algebra. To obtain more results in that direction, we study progenerators of  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  that are strictly contained in  $I_P^G(E_B)$ .

### 10.1. The cuspidal case.

From (2.22) we see that  $\chi \mapsto \phi_{\chi}$  yields a group homomorphism

(10.1) 
$$\operatorname{Irr}(M/M^3_{\sigma}) \to \operatorname{Aut}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E)) \cong \operatorname{Aut}_M(E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]).$$

In other words, the group  $\operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^3)$  acts on  $\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E)$  and on  $E \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]$ . With the isomorphism (2.3) one can easily express the space of invariants under  $\operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^3)$ :

(10.2) 
$$\left(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E)\right)^{\operatorname{Irr}(M/M^3_{\sigma})} = \operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1).$$

Recall that every irreducible  $M^1$ -subrepresentation of E is isomorphic to  $(m^{-1} \cdot \sigma_1, \sigma(m)E_1)$  for some  $m \in M$ . More precisely, it follows from (2.8) and (2.10) that

$$\operatorname{Res}_{M^1}^M(\sigma, E) \cong \bigoplus_{m \in M/M_{\sigma}^4} (m \cdot \sigma_1)^{\mu_{\sigma,1}}.$$

Since  $\sigma_1$  and  $m \cdot \sigma_1$  have isomorphic induction to M:

(10.3) 
$$\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma, E) \cong \bigoplus_{m \in M/M_{\sigma}^4} \operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(m \cdot \sigma_1)^{\mu_{\sigma,1}} \cong \operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1)^{[M:M_{\sigma}^4]\mu_{\sigma,1}}$$

Notice that

$$[M: M^4_\sigma]\mu_{\sigma,1} = [M: M^3_\sigma]$$

is the length of  $\operatorname{Res}_{M^1}^M(E)$ . From (10.3) we see that  $\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1)$  is, like  $\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma, E)$ , a progenerator of  $\operatorname{Rep}(M)^{\mathcal{O}}$  – this was already shown by Bernstein [BeRu]. Further (10.3) implies

(10.4) 
$$\operatorname{End}_{M}(\operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(\sigma, E)) \cong \operatorname{End}_{M}(\operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(\sigma_{1}, E_{1})) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} M_{[M:M_{\sigma}^{3}]}(\mathbb{C}),$$

where  $M_d(\mathbb{C})$  denotes the algebra of  $d \times d$  complex matrices. For comparison with [Hei2] we analyse the Morita equivalent subalgebra  $\operatorname{End}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1))$  as well. Now (2.6) cannot be used in general, because  $\sigma(m^{-1})$  need not preserve  $E_1$ . So we cannot easily embed  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \cong \mathbb{C}[M/M^1]$  in  $\operatorname{End}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1))$ . The formula (2.6) does still apply when  $m \in M^3_{\sigma}/M^1$ , which means that (2.6) provides a homomorphism

$$M_{\sigma}^3/M^1 \to \operatorname{Aut}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1)).$$

That extends  $\mathbb{C}$ -linearly to an embedding

(10.5) 
$$\inf_{M^{1}} \overset{M^{3}_{\sigma}}{(\mathbb{C})} \cong \begin{array}{c} \mathbb{C}[M^{3}_{\sigma}/M^{1}] \to \operatorname{End}_{M}(\operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(\sigma_{1}, E_{1})) \\ \delta_{m} \mapsto m^{-1}M^{1} \mapsto \sigma_{3}(m)\lambda_{m} \end{array}$$

where  $\sigma_3(m)\lambda_m(v)(m') = \sigma_3(m)v(m^{-1}m')$  for  $v \in \operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1)$ . We note that  $\mathbb{C}[M_{\sigma}^3/M^1]$  can be regarded as the ring of regular functions on the complex torus

$$\mathcal{O}_3 := \operatorname{Irr}(M^3_{\sigma}/M^1),$$

a degree  $\mu_{\sigma,1}$  cover of  $X_{nr}(M)/X_{nr}(M,\sigma)$ . Another way to construct the embedding (10.5) uses that  $(\sigma_1, E_1)$  extends to the  $M^3_{\sigma}$ -representation  $\sigma_3$ . The same reasoning as in (2.3) gives an isomorphism of  $M^3_{\sigma}$ -representations

$$\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^{M^3_{\sigma}}(E_1) \to E_1 \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}_3].$$

Since  $\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}_3]$  is commutative, the  $M^3_{\sigma}$ -action on  $E_1 \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}_3]$  is  $\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}_3]$ -linear. We find (10.6)  $\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1) \cong \operatorname{ind}_{M^3}^M(E_1 \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}_3])$ 

and  $\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}_3]$  acts on it by *M*-intertwiners, induced from the action on  $E_1 \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}_3]$ . As worked out in [Roc2, Proposition 1.6.3.2], the subalgebra

(10.7) 
$$\mathbb{C}[M_{\sigma}^2/M^1] \cong \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)]$$

is the centre of  $\operatorname{End}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1))$ . In view of (10.4),  $\mathbb{C}[M_{\sigma}^2/M^1]$  is also the centre of  $\operatorname{End}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma, E))$  – which can be derived directly from Proposition 2.2. Furthermore  $\operatorname{End}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1))$  is free of rank  $\mu_{\sigma,1}^2$  as a module over its centre.

The commutative subalgebra

$$\mathbb{C}[M^3_{\sigma}/M^1] \cong \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}_3],$$

embedded in  $\operatorname{End}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1))$  as in (10.5) or (10.6), is free of rank  $\mu_{\sigma,1}$  as a module over  $\mathbb{C}[M_{\sigma}^2/M^1]$ . To find generators for  $\operatorname{End}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1))$  as a module over  $\mathbb{C}[M_{\sigma}^3/M^1]$ , we consider any  $m \in M_{\sigma}^4$ . By definition there exists an  $M_1$ -isomorphism

$$\phi_{m,\sigma_1}: (\sigma_1, E_1) \to (m^{-1} \cdot \sigma_1, E_1).$$

Regarding the subspace of  $\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1)$  supported on  $mM^1$  as the  $M^1$ -representation  $m^{-1} \cdot \sigma_1$ ,  $\phi_{m,\sigma_1}$  becomes an element of  $\operatorname{Hom}_{M_1}(\sigma_1, \operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1))$ . Applying Frobenius reciprocity, we obtain

(10.8) 
$$\phi_m \in \operatorname{End}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1)), \qquad \phi_m(v) = \phi_{m,\sigma_1} \lambda_m(v).$$

For  $m \in M^3_{\sigma}$  we can take  $\phi_{m,\sigma_1} = \sigma_3(m)$ , and then (10.8) recovers (10.5).

**Lemma 10.1.** For every  $m \in M_{\sigma}^4/M^1$  and for every  $m \in M_{\sigma}^4/M_{\sigma}^3$  we pick a representative  $\tilde{m} \in M_{\sigma}^4$ .

- (a) The set  $\{\phi_{\tilde{m}} : m \in M_{\sigma}^4/M^1\}$  is a  $\mathbb{C}$ -basis of  $\operatorname{End}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1))$ .
- (b) With respect to the embedding (10.5):

$$\operatorname{End}_{M}\left(\operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(\sigma_{1}, E_{1})\right) = \bigoplus_{m \in M_{\sigma}^{4}/M_{\sigma}^{3}} \phi_{\tilde{m}}\mathbb{C}[M_{\sigma}^{3}/M^{1}] = \bigoplus_{m \in M_{\sigma}^{4}/M_{\sigma}^{3}} \phi_{\tilde{m}}\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}_{3}].$$

*Proof.* (a) By Frobenius reciprocity

(10.9) 
$$\operatorname{End}_{M}(\operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(\sigma_{1}, E_{1})) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{M_{1}}(\sigma_{1}, \operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(\sigma_{1}))$$
  
$$\cong \operatorname{Hom}_{M_{1}}(\sigma_{1}, \bigoplus_{m \in M/M^{1}}(m^{-1} \cdot \sigma_{1})).$$

By the definition of  $M_{\sigma}^4$ , this reduces to

$$\bigoplus_{m \in M^4_{\sigma}/M^1} \operatorname{Hom}_{M_1}(\sigma_1, m^{-1} \cdot \sigma_1),$$

where each summand is one-dimensional. For every  $m \in M_{\sigma}^4$ , the element  $\phi_m \in \text{End}_M(\text{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1))$  comes by construction from the nonzero element  $\phi_{m,\sigma_1} \in \text{Hom}_{M^1}(\sigma_1, m^{-1} \cdot \sigma_1)$ . It follows that, for any  $m_1 \in M^1$ ,  $\phi_m$  and  $\phi_{mm_1}$  differ only

by a scalar, and that the  $\phi_{\tilde{m}}$  with  $m \in M_{\sigma}^4/M^1$  form a basis of (10.9). (b) This follows directly from part (a) and (10.5).

It is known from [Roc2, (1.6.1.1)] that the operators  $\phi_m$  with  $m \in M^4_{\sigma}$  commute up to scalars. However, by [Roc2, Proposition 1.6.1.2] the algebra  $\operatorname{End}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1))$  is commutative if and only if  $\mu_{\sigma,1} = 1$ .

From (2.27), (10.6) and Lemma 10.1.b we obtain

(10.10) 
$$\operatorname{Hom}_{M}\left(\operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(E_{1}), \operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(E_{1}) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}_{3}]} \mathbb{C}(\mathcal{O}_{3})\right) \cong \bigoplus_{m \in M_{\sigma}^{4}/M_{\sigma}^{3}} \phi_{\tilde{m}} \mathbb{C}(\mathcal{O}_{3}).$$

The action of  $\operatorname{Irr}(M/M_{\sigma}^3)$  on  $\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E)$  from (10.1) extends naturally to an action on  $\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]} \mathbb{C}(X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))$ . From [Hei2, Proposition 4.3], with the same proof, we obtain

(10.11) 
$$\left(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]} \mathbb{C}(X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M))\right)^{\operatorname{Irr}(M/M^3_{\sigma})} = \operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}_3]} \mathbb{C}(\mathcal{O}_3).$$

Unfortunately, we did not succeed in making the isomorphism (10.4) explicit in terms of the endomorphisms of  $\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E)$  and  $\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1)$  exhibited above. Clearly

$$\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}_3] \subset \operatorname{End}_M(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1))$$

corresponds naturally to a subalgebra of

$$\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)] \subset \mathrm{End}_M(\mathrm{ind}_{M^1}^M(E)).$$

From Lemma 10.1 and (2.20) we see that the  $\phi_{\tilde{m}}$  with  $m \in M_{\sigma}^4/M_{\sigma}^3$  should correspond to linear combinations of the  $\phi_{\chi}$  with  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  and  $\chi|_{M_{\sigma}^3} = \chi_{3,m}$ , but we did not find a canonical choice. Thus, although the progenerators  $\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E)$  and  $\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1)$  of the cuspidal Bernstein component  $\operatorname{Rep}(M)^{\mathcal{O}}$  are equally good, they look somewhat differently. It seems technically difficult to analyse  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1)))$  in general.

Many complications with the 2-cocycles  $\natural$  stem from the multiplicity  $\mu_{\sigma,1}$  of the  $M^1$ -subrepresentation  $E_1$  in  $\operatorname{Res}_{M^1}^M E$ . In Section 2 we saw that  $\natural |_{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)}$  is trivial if and only if  $\mu_{\sigma,1} = 1$ . Recall that  $\mu_{\sigma,1}$  depends on  $\sigma$  but not on the choice of  $E_1$ . It is known from [Roc2, Remark 1.6.1.3] that  $\mu_{\sigma,1} = 1$  in many cases:

- when the maximal F-split central torus of M has dimension  $\leq 1$ ,
- when M is quasi-split and  $(\sigma, E)$  is generic,
- for finite products  $(\prod_i M_i, \boxtimes_i \sigma_i)$  with each  $(M_i, \sigma_i)$  as in the above cases.

We note that the first bullet includes semisimple groups, general linear groups, unitary groups and inner forms of such groups, while the second bullet includes all tori. On the other hand, in Example 2.G we saw that  $\mu_{\sigma,1} = 2$  also occurs.

Working hypothesis 10.2. We are given  $(\sigma, E) \in \operatorname{Irr}_{\operatorname{cusp}}(M)$  such that the restriction of  $\sigma$  to  $M^1$  is multiplicity free, that is,  $\mu_{\sigma,1} = 1$ .

We stress that this hypothesis does not imply that the restriction of  $(\sigma, E)$  to the derived subgroup  $M_{\text{der}}$  is multiplicity-free. Indeed, a counterexample to that can be found in [AdPr, §7].

As Working hypothesis 10.2 constitutes a major difference between the assumptions from [Hei2] and from this paper, it should not come as a surprise that it makes better results possible. We will investigate how far we can get, following [Hei2] rather closely. So, in the remainder of this section we assume Working hypothesis 10.2 (then it also holds for  $\sigma \otimes \chi$  with  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M)$  because  $M^1 \subset \ker \chi$ ).

 $\square$ 

From (2.10) we know that  $M^2_{\sigma}, M^3_{\sigma}$  and  $M^4_{\sigma}$  now coincide to a single group, which we call  $M_{\sigma}$ . Lemma 10.1 reduces to

$$\operatorname{End}_M\left(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(\sigma_1, E_1)\right) = \mathbb{C}[M_\sigma/M^1] = \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}_3].$$

Further  $X_{nr}(M,\sigma) = Irr(M/M_{\sigma})$  and (2.14)–(2.16) provide a group homomorphism

$$X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma) \to \mathrm{Aut}_M(E_B) : \chi_c \mapsto \phi_{\chi_c}$$

In particular  $\natural |_{X_{nr}(M,\sigma)} = 1$  and (2.25) simplifies to

$$\operatorname{End}_M(E_B) = \mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)] \rtimes X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M, \sigma).$$

#### 10.2. The non-cuspidal case.

As before, we also write  $\phi_{\chi_c}$  for  $I_P^G(\phi_{\chi_c}) \in \operatorname{Aut}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ . Then (10.2) implies

(10.12) 
$$(I_P^G(E_B))^{X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma)} = I_P^G((E_B)^{X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma)}) = I_P^G(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1)).$$

By (10.3) the progenerator  $I_P^G(E_B)$  of  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  is isomorphic to  $I_P^G(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1))^{[M:M_{\sigma}]}$ . In particular  $I_P^G(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1))$  is also a progenerator of  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{\mathfrak{s}}$  and

(10.13) 
$$\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) \cong \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(\operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(E_{1}))) \otimes_{\mathbb{C}} M_{[M:M_{\sigma}]}(\mathbb{C}),$$
$$\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma) \times X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)} = \operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(\operatorname{ind}_{M^{1}}^{M}(E_{1}))).$$

Here we use that  $X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  embeds in  $\operatorname{Aut}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ , which acts from the left and from the right on  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ .

Under Working hypothesis 10.2, [Hei2, §4.1–4.4] holds for  $G, M, \sigma$ .

**Lemma 10.3.** Assume Working hypothesis 10.2 and let  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$ .

- (a) There exists a  $m_w \in M$ , unique up to  $M_{\sigma}$ , such that:
  - $\sigma(m_w)\rho_{\sigma,w}E_1 = E_1$ ,
  - $b_{m_w}A_w$  stabilizes  $I_P^G(E_{K(B)})^{X_{nr}(M,\sigma)}$ .
- (b) For  $s_{\alpha}$  with  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ , we can take  $m_{s_{\alpha}} \in M \cap M^{1}_{\alpha}$ , and then there is a canonical choice up to  $M^{1}$ .

*Proof.* (a) Working hypothesis 10.2 entails that there is a  $m_w \in M$ , unique up to  $M_{\sigma}$ , which fulfills the first bullet. The proof of [Hei2, Lemme 4.5] then shows the second bullet.

(b) The element  $m_{s_{\alpha}} \in M \cap M_{\alpha}^{1}$  comes from the proof of [Hei2, Lemme 4.5]. As  $M \cap M_{\alpha}^{1}/M^{1} \cong \mathbb{Z}$ , there is a unique choice  $m_{s_{\alpha}}M^{1}$  such that  $\nu_{F}(\alpha(m_{s_{\alpha}}))$  is positive and minimal.

As in [Hei2, §4.6] we define  $J_{s_{\alpha}} = b_{m_{s_{\alpha}}} A_{s_{\alpha}}$  for  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ , but not for other  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ . By (5.2) and Proposition 5.1.c:

(10.14) 
$$J_{s_{\alpha}}^{2} = b_{m_{s_{\alpha}}}(s_{\alpha} \cdot b_{m_{s_{\alpha}}})A_{s_{\alpha}}^{2} = A_{s_{\alpha}}^{2} = \frac{4c'_{s_{\alpha}}}{(1 - q_{\alpha}^{-1})^{2}(1 + q_{\alpha*}^{-1})^{2}\mu^{M_{\alpha}}(\sigma \otimes \cdot)}.$$

Let  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ , with a reduced expression  $w = s_1 s_2 \cdots s_{\ell(w)}$ . Then [Hei2, Lemme 4.7.i] shows: the operator

(10.15) 
$$J_w := J_{s_1} J_{s_2} \cdots J_{s_{\ell(w)}}$$

depends only on w, not on the chosen reduced expression. For  $r \in R(\mathcal{O})$  we define

$$J_{rw} := b_{m_r} A_r J_w = J_r J_w.$$
By Lemma 10.3 and (5.4),  $J_r$  belongs to  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)})$ . On the other hand, the  $J_w$  with  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}) \setminus \{1\}$  have poles, just like the  $A_w$ . The multiplication rules for these elements are similar to Proposition 5.2:

**Lemma 10.4.** Assume Working hypothesis 10.2, let  $r, r_1, r_2 \in R(\mathcal{O})$  and  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ .

(a) Write  $\chi(r_1, r_2) = \chi_{r_1} r_1(\chi_{r_2}) \chi_{r_1 r_2}^{-1} \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \sigma)$ . There exists a  $\natural_J(r_1, r_2) \in \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \sigma)]^{\times} \cong \mathbb{C}^{\times} \times M_{\sigma}/M^1$  such that

$$J_{r_1} \circ J_{r_2} = \natural_J(r_1, r_2) \phi_{\chi(r_1, r, 2)} \circ J_{r_1 r_2}.$$

(b) There exists a  $\natural_J(w,r) \in \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)]^{\times}$  such that

$$J_w \circ J_r = \natural(w, r) \phi_{w(\chi_r^{-1})\chi_r} \circ J_{wr}.$$

*Proof.* (a) By (5.2) and Proposition 5.2.a

$$(10.16) J_{r_1} J_{r_2} = b_{m_{r_1}} A_{r_1} b_{m_{r_2}} A_{r_2} = b_{m_{r_1}} (r_1 \cdot b_{m_{r_2}})_{\chi_{r_1}^{-1}} A_{r_1} A_{r_2} = b_{m_{r_1}} (r_1 \cdot b_{m_{r_2}}) (r_1 \cdot b_{m_{r_2}}) (\chi_{r_1}^{-1}) A_{r_1} A_{r_2} = b_{m_{r_1}} b_{\tilde{r}_1 m_{r_2} \tilde{r}_1^{-1}} b_{m_{r_2}} (r_1^{-1} \chi_{r_1}^{-1}) \natural (r_1, r_2) \phi_{\chi(r_1, r_2)} A_{r_1 r_2}$$

On the other hand, by (2.20)

(10.17) 
$$\phi_{\chi(r_1,r_2)} J_{r_1r_2} = \phi_{\chi(r_1,r_2)} b_{m_{r_1r_2}} A_{r_1r_2} = (b_{m_{r_1r_2}})_{\chi(r_1,r_2)^{-1}} \phi_{\chi(r_1,r_2)} A_{r_1r_2} = b_{m_{r_1r_2}} \chi(r_1,r_2)^{-1} (m_{r_1r_2}) \phi_{\chi(r_1,r_2)} A_{r_1r_2}.$$

Inserting (10.17) into (10.16), we obtain

(10.18) 
$$b_{m_{r_1}}b_{\tilde{r}_1m_{r_2}\tilde{r}_1^{-1}}b_{m_{r_1r_2}}^{-1}\chi(r_1,r_2)(m_{r_1r_2})(r_1^{-1}\chi_{r_1}^{-1})(m_{r_2})\natural(r_1,r_2)\phi_{\chi(r_1,r_2)}J_{r_1r_2}.$$

This element stabilizes  $I_P^G(E_{K(B)})^{X_{nr}(M,\sigma)}$ , so by the uniqueness of  $m_w$  (up to  $M_{\sigma}$ ):

$$m := m_{r_1} \tilde{r}_1 m_{r_2} \tilde{r}_1^{-1} m_{r_1 r_2}^{-1}$$
 lies in  $M_{\sigma}$ .

The three middle terms in (10.18) are nonzero scalars, so (10.18) is of the form  $b_m z \phi_{\chi(r_1,r_2)} J_{r_1r_2}$  for some  $z \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$ .

(b) This can be derived from Proposition 5.2.c, analogous to part (a).

It is clear from Theorem 5.4 that  $\{J_w\phi_{\chi_c} : w \in W(M, \mathcal{O}), \chi_c \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \sigma)\}$  is a K(B)-basis of  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$ . Consider the idempotent

$$p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} := |X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)|^{-1} \sum_{\chi_c \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \phi_{\chi_c} \in \mathrm{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)).$$

It satisfies  $p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}I_P^G(E_B) = I_P^G(E_B)^{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}$  and

(10.19) 
$$p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \operatorname{Hom}_{G} (I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}), I_{P}^{G}(E_{K(B)})) p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} = \operatorname{Hom}_{G} (I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})^{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}, I_{P}^{G}(E_{K(B)})^{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}).$$

**Proposition 10.5.** Assume Working hypothesis 10.2. As vector spaces over  $K(B)^{X_{nr}(M,\sigma)} = \mathbb{C}(X_{nr}(M)/X_{nr}(M,\sigma))$ :

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)}, I_{P}^{G}(E_{K(B)})^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)}) = \bigoplus_{w \in W(M,\mathcal{O})} K(B)^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)} J_{w} p_{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)}.$$

*Proof.* By Lemma 10.3.a, each  $J_w$  defines an element  $J_w p_{X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma)}$  of  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B)^{X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma)}, I_P^G(E_{K(B)})^{X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma)})$ . By Theorem 5.4 these elements are linearly independent over K(B) and over  $K(B)^{X_{\rm nr}(M,\sigma)}$ . This proves the inclusion  $\supset$  of the proposition.

Further, Lemma 10.3.a also shows that, for every  $\chi_c \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$ ,

$$J_w p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} = p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} J_w p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} = \phi_{\chi_c} J_w p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}.$$

Since  $J_w$  is invertible in  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$ , this also equals

(10.20) 
$$p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}J_w = p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}J_w\phi_{\chi_c}.$$

With Theorem 5.4 we deduce

(10.21) 
$$\operatorname{Hom}_{G}\left(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})^{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}, I_{P}^{G}(E_{K(B)})^{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}\right) = \left(\bigoplus_{w \in W(M,\mathcal{O})} \bigoplus_{\chi_{c} \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} K(B)\phi_{\chi_{c}}J_{w}\right)^{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma) \times X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} = \left(\bigoplus_{w \in W(M,\mathcal{O})} \left(p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \bigoplus_{\chi_{c} \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} K(B)\phi_{\chi_{c}}J_{w}p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}\right)\right) = \left(\bigoplus_{w \in W(M,\mathcal{O})} p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}K(B)p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}J_{w}\right).$$

From (2.20) we see that

$$p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}K(B)p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)} = K(B)^{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}p_{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}$$

Combine that with (10.21) and (10.20).

As  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B), I_P^G(E_{K(B)}))$  is an algebra, so the vector space in Proposition 10.5. The multiplication relations between the elements  $J_w$  with  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$  are similar to those in Proposition 5.1.a, but with some extra factors  $b_m$  inserted. The relations between the other  $J_w$  with  $w \in W(M, \mathcal{O})$  are given in Lemma 10.4 (although in part (a) we do not need  $\phi_{\chi(r_1,r_2)}$  because it is the identity on  $I_P^G(E_{K(B)})$ ). Like in Paragraph 5.2, we can simplify these multiplication relations by replacing the  $J_w$  with slightly different operators.

For  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  we define

(10.22) 
$$\mathcal{T}'_{s_{\alpha}} = g_{\alpha} J_{s_{\alpha}}.$$

Then Proposition 5.5 holds for these  $\mathcal{T}'_{s_{\alpha}}$ , with the same proof: (10.22) extends to a group homomorphism

(10.23) 
$$W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}) \to \operatorname{Aut}_G(I_P^G(E_{K(B)})^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)}) : w \mapsto \mathcal{T}'_w.$$

Now we can replay the proof of Lemma 5.6.b for the  $\mathcal{T}'_w J_r$ , using Lemma 10.4.b as a substitute for Proposition 5.2.c. That leads to:

(10.24) 
$$\mathcal{T}'_w J_r = \natural_J(w, r) J_r \mathcal{T}'_{r^{-1}wr} \qquad w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}), r \in R(\mathcal{O}),$$

where  $\natural_J(w,r) \in \mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)]^{\times}$  is as in Lemma 10.4. Recall that

$$X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M)/X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma) o \mathcal{O}: \chi \mapsto \sigma \otimes \chi$$

is a bijection and that  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$  acts naturally on  $\mathcal{O}$  (which induces an action on  $\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]$ ).

**Theorem 10.6.** Assume Working hypothesis 10.2.

- (a) The set  $\{J_r \mathcal{T}'_w : r \in R(\mathcal{O}), w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})\}$  is a  $\mathbb{C}(\mathcal{O})$ -basis of  $\operatorname{Hom}_G(I_P^G(E_B)^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)}, I_P^G(E_{K(B)})^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)})$ . For any  $b \in \mathbb{C}(\mathcal{O})$ :  $J_r \mathcal{T}'_w \circ b = (rw \cdot b) \circ J_r \mathcal{T}'_w$ .
- (b) There exists a 2-cocycle  $\natural_J : W(M, \mathcal{O})^2 \to \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]^{\times}$  (with respect to the action of  $W(M, \mathcal{O})$  on  $\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]$ ) such that, for all  $r_1, r_2 \in R(\mathcal{O}), w_1, w_2 \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ :

$$J_{r_1}\mathcal{T}'_{w_1}J_{r_2}\mathcal{T}'_{w_2} = \natural_J(r_1w_1, r_2w_2)J_{r_1r_2}\mathcal{T}'_{r_2^{-1}w_1r_2w_2}.$$

When  $r_2 = 1$ , this simplifies to  $\natural_J(r_1w_1, w_2) = 1$ .

*Proof.* (a) The expression for  $J_r \mathcal{T}'_w b$  follows from (5.16) and (5.24). This implies that

$$J_r \mathcal{T}'_w (J_r J_w)^{-1} \in \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]^{\times} \qquad \forall r \in R(\mathcal{O}), w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}).$$

Then Proposition 10.5 says that the  $J_r \mathcal{T}'_w$ , just like the  $J_r J_w$ , form a  $\mathbb{C}(\mathcal{O})$ -basis. (b) With (10.23), (10.24) and Lemma 10.4.a we compute

$$J_{r_1}\mathcal{T}'_{w_1}J_{r_2}\mathcal{T}'_{w_2} = J_{r_1}\natural(w_1, r_2)J_{r_2}\mathcal{T}'_{r_2^{-1}w_1r_2}\mathcal{T}'_{w_2} = (r_1 \cdot \natural_J(w_1, r_2))J_{r_1}J_{r_2}\mathcal{T}'_{r_2^{-1}w_1r_2w_2}$$
$$= (r_1 \cdot \natural_J(w_1, r_2))\natural_J(r_1, r_2)J_{r_1r_2}\mathcal{T}'_{r_2^{-1}w_1r_2w_2}.$$

This means that we must define

$$\natural_J(r_1w_1, r_2w_2) = (r_1 \cdot \natural_J(w_1, r_2))\natural_J(r_1, r_2).$$

The above computation with  $r_2 = 1$  shows that  $\natural_J(r_1w_1, w_2) = 1$ . In view of the associativity of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_{K(B)})^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)})$ , we can work out the product

$$J_{r_1}\mathcal{T}'_{w_1}\circ J_{r_2}\mathcal{T}'_{w_2}\circ J_{r_3}\mathcal{T}'_{w_3}$$

in two equivalent ways. Comparing the resulting expressions in

$$\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]^{\times} J_{r_1 r_2 r_3} \mathcal{T}_{r_3^{-1} r_2^{-1} w_1 r_3^{-1} w_2 r_3 w_3}^{\prime},$$

we deduce that  $\natural_J$  is a 2-cocycle.

Next we aim for a version of Theorem 10.6 with regular (instead of merely rational) functions on  $\mathcal{O}$ . As  $\mathcal{T}'_{s_{\alpha}} = b_{m_{s_{\alpha}}}\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}$  and  $b_{m_{s_{\alpha}}} \in \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]^{\times}$ , the poles of  $\mathcal{T}'_{s_{\alpha}}$  are the same as the poles of  $\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}}$ . We know those from (5.20): they are simple and occur at

(10.25) 
$$\{X_{\alpha} = q_{\alpha}\} \text{ and } (\text{if } q_{\alpha*} > 1) \text{ at } \{X_{\alpha} = -q_{\alpha*}\}$$

Since  $X_{\alpha} = b_{h_{\alpha}^{\vee}}$  and  $h_{\alpha}^{\vee}$  is indivisible in  $M_{\sigma}/M^1$ , any set of the form

$$\{\sigma' \in \mathcal{O} : X_{\alpha}(\sigma') = \text{constant}\}\$$

is connected. By Lemma 3.3 and the same indivisibility of  $h_{\alpha}^{\vee}$ ,  $s_{\alpha}$  pointwise fixes  $\{\sigma' \in \mathcal{O} : X_{\alpha}(\sigma') = 1\}$  and (if  $q_{\alpha*} > 1$ )  $\{\sigma' \in \mathcal{O} : X_{\alpha}(\sigma') = -1\}$ . For  $\sigma' \in \mathcal{O}$  and  $u \in I_{\alpha}^{G}(F_{\alpha})^{X_{\mathrm{trr}}(M,\sigma)} = I_{\alpha}^{G}(\mathrm{ind}^{M}(F_{\alpha}))$  we define

For 
$$\sigma' \in \mathcal{O}$$
 and  $v \in I_P^G(E_B)^{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M, \mathcal{O})} = I_P^G(\mathrm{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1))$  we define

$$\operatorname{sp}_{\sigma'}(v) = |X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)|^{-1} \sum_{\chi_c \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \phi_{\chi_c}(\operatorname{sp}_{\chi}(v)),$$

for any  $\chi \in X_{nr}(M, \sigma)$  with  $\sigma' \cong \sigma \otimes \chi$ . By the invariance property of v, this does not depend on the choice of  $\chi$ . In view of (2.14), it is a well-defined map

$$\operatorname{sp}_{\sigma'}: I_P^G(E_B)^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \to E_1.$$

**Lemma 10.7.** Assume Working hypothesis 10.2. Let  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  and  $\sigma_+, \sigma_- \in \mathcal{O}$  with  $X_{\alpha}(\sigma_{\pm}) = \pm 1$ .

(a)  $\operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_+}(1 - X_\alpha)J_{s_\alpha} = \operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_+}\mathcal{T}'_{s_\alpha} = \operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_+}.$ 

(b) Suppose that 
$$q_{\alpha*} > 1$$
. There exists  $\epsilon_{\alpha} \in \{0,1\}$  such that  $\operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_{-}} \mathcal{T}'_{s_{\alpha}} = (-1)^{\epsilon_{\alpha}} \operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_{-}}$ 

*Proof.* (a) From  $\mathcal{T}'_{s_{\alpha}} = g_{\alpha}J_{s_{\alpha}}$  and the definition of  $g_{\alpha}$  we see that

$$\operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_+} \mathcal{T}'_{s_\alpha} = \operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_+} (1 - X_\alpha) J_{s_\alpha}$$

By Lemma 5.9,  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_+}(1-X_{\alpha})A_{s_{\alpha}} = \operatorname{sp}_{\chi_+}$  for all  $\chi_+ \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M_{\alpha})$ . From Lemma 10.3.b we see that also  $\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_+}(1-X_{\alpha})J_{s_{\alpha}} = \operatorname{sp}_{\chi_+}$ . As

$$\{\chi \in X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M) : X_{\alpha}(\chi)\} \to \{\sigma' \in \mathcal{O} : X_{\alpha}(\sigma') = 1\}$$

is a covering, there exists a  $\chi_+ \in X_{nr}(M_\alpha)$  with  $\sigma \otimes \chi_+ \cong \sigma_+$ . Consequently

$$\operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_+}(1-X_\alpha)J_{s_\alpha} = |X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)|^{-1}\sum_{\chi_c \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \phi_{\chi_c} \circ \operatorname{sp}_{\chi_+} = \operatorname{sp}_{\chi_+}.$$

(b) Pick  $\chi_{-} \in X_{nr}(M)$  with  $\sigma \otimes \chi_{-} \cong \sigma_{-}$ . From Lemma 5.9 we know that

(10.26) 
$$\operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{-}}\mathcal{T}'_{s_{\alpha}} = z \operatorname{sp}_{\chi_{-}} \phi_{\chi_{-}s_{\alpha}(\chi_{-}^{-1})}$$

for some  $z \in \mathbb{C}^{\times}$ . On  $I_P^G(E_B)^{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}$  the operator  $\phi_{\chi_{-}s_{\alpha}(\chi_{-}^{-1})}$  acts as the identity, so there (10.26) reduces to  $\mathrm{sp}_{\chi_{-}}\mathcal{T}'_{s_{\alpha}} = z\mathrm{sp}_{\chi_{-}}$ . Using  $(\mathcal{T}'_{s_{\alpha}})^2 = 1$ , we deduce  $z = \pm 1$ . By definition, that means

$$\operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_{-}}\mathcal{T}'_{s_{\alpha}} = \pm \operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_{-}}$$

Since  $\{\sigma' \in \mathcal{O} : X_{\alpha}(\sigma') = -1\}$  is connected and this sign  $\pm$  depends continuously on  $\sigma'$ , the sign is a constant  $(-1)^{\epsilon_{\alpha}}$ .

Recall the elements  $f_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{C}(\mathcal{O})$  for  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  from (6.23). One readily checks that

$$(1+f_{-\alpha})\mathcal{T}'_{s_{\alpha}} = (q_{\alpha} - X_{\alpha})(q_{\alpha*} + X_{\alpha})J_{s_{\alpha}}/2.$$

For  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$  we take  $\epsilon_{\alpha}$  as in Lemma 10.7 if  $q_{\alpha*} > 1$ , and  $\epsilon_{\alpha} = 0$  if  $q_{\alpha*} = 1$ . We define

$$T'_{s_{\alpha}} = (1 + f_{-\alpha})X_{\alpha}^{\epsilon_{\alpha}}\mathcal{T}'_{s_{\alpha}} + f_{\alpha} = (X_{\alpha}^{\epsilon_{\alpha}}\mathcal{T}'_{s_{\alpha}} + 1)(1 + f_{\alpha}) - 1.$$

**Lemma 10.8.** Assume Working hypothesis 10.2. For all  $\alpha \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O},\mu}$ ,  $T'_{s_{\alpha}}$  lies in  $\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)})$ .

*Proof.* By (10.25) the operators  $(q_{\alpha} - X_{\alpha})(q_{\alpha*} + X_{\alpha})J_{s_{\alpha}}/2$ ,  $f_{\alpha}$  and  $T'_{s_{\alpha}}$  can only have poles at  $\{\sigma' \in \mathcal{O} : X_{\alpha}(\sigma') = \pm 1\}$ . Select  $\sigma_{\pm} \in \mathcal{O}$  with  $X_{\alpha}(\sigma_{\pm}) = \pm 1$ . By Lemma 10.7, as operators on  $I_P^G(E_B)^{X_{\mathrm{nr}}(M,\sigma)}$ :

 $\begin{array}{lll} \operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_{+}}(1-X_{\alpha})(1+f_{-\alpha})X_{\alpha}^{\epsilon_{\alpha}}\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}'}' &=& -\operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_{+}}(1-X_{\alpha})f_{\alpha} &=& \operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_{+}}(q_{\alpha}-1)(q_{\alpha*}+1)/2\\ \operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_{-}}(1+X_{\alpha})(1+f_{-\alpha})X_{\alpha}^{\epsilon_{\alpha}}\mathcal{T}_{s_{\alpha}'}' &=& -\operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_{-}}(1+X_{\alpha})f_{\alpha} &=& \operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_{-}}(q_{\alpha}+1)(q_{\alpha*}-1)/2\\ \operatorname{Hence\,} \operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_{+}}(1-X_{\alpha})T_{s_{\alpha}}' &=& 0 \text{ and } \operatorname{sp}_{\sigma_{-}}(1+X_{\alpha})T_{s_{\alpha}}' &=& 0, \text{ which means that } T_{s_{\alpha}}' \text{ does}\\ \operatorname{not\,} \text{have any poles and sends } I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)} \text{ to itself.} \end{array}$ 

In view of Theorem 10.6.a, the proof of Lemma 6.9 remains valid in the current setting, and shows that

$$(T'_{s_{\alpha}}+1)(T'_{s_{\alpha}}-q_{\alpha}q_{\alpha*})=0.$$

Similarly (6.27) holds for  $T'_{s_{\alpha}}$  and  $b \in \mathbb{C}(\mathcal{O})$ . Next, the proof of Lemma 6.10.a also holds in our setting, if we take u = 1 and replace  $X_{nr}(M)$  by  $\mathcal{O}$ . That provides a consistent definition of  $T'_w$  for  $w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})$ . The multiplication relations between these  $T'_w$  and the  $J_r$  with  $r \in R(\mathcal{O})$  are not as nice as in Lemma 6.10.b, because Lemma 10.4 is weaker than Proposition 5.2. Fortunately [Hei2, §5.7–5.12] still works for the elements  $J_r T'_w$ .

**Theorem 10.9.** Assume Working hypothesis 10.2. The set  $\{J_r T'_w : r \in R(\mathcal{O}), w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})\}$  is a  $\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]$ -basis of  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)})$ . The subalgebra

$$\bigoplus_{w \in W(\Sigma_{\mathcal{O},\mu})} \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]T'_w$$

is canonically isomorphic to the affine Hecke algebra  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O}, G)$  from (9.6).

*Proof.* The first claim is [Hei2, Théorème 5.10] in our generality. The second claim follows from the proof of Lemma 6.10.a. It generalizes [Hei2, Proposition 7.4].  $\Box$ 

From Theorem 10.6 we see that conjugation by  $J_r$  stabilizes the subalgebra  $\mathcal{H}(G, \mathcal{O})$ . However, it seems that  $J_r^{-1}T'_wJ_r$  need not be contained in  $\mathbb{C}T'_{r^{-1}wr}$ , or even in  $\mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]T'_{r^{-1}wr}$ . Therefore the main conclusions (§7.6–7.8) of [Hei2] do not necessarily hold in our setting.

Recall from (4.1) and (10.13) that

(10.27) 
$$\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)}) - \operatorname{Mod} = \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(\operatorname{ind}_{M^1}^M(E_1))) - \operatorname{Mod}$$

is naturally equivalent with  $\operatorname{Rep}(G)^{s}$  and with  $\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})) - \operatorname{Mod}$ . However, with only the above description available, deriving the representation theory of  $\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)})$  from that of  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O},G)$  is quite involved. One problem is that Clifford theory (as in the proof of Lemma 8.4) is not available if the values of  $\natural_{J}$  are not central in  $\mathcal{H}(\mathcal{O},G)$ . A way around that is by localization on subsets of  $\mathcal{O}$ , as in Section 6. In fact any  $U_{u} \subset X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$  satisfying Condition 6.3 is diffeomorphic to its image in  $\mathcal{O}$ , and the analytic localization of  $\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B})^{X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M,\sigma)})$  on  $U_{u}$  is canonically isomorphic to  $1_{u}\operatorname{End}_{G}(I_{P}^{G}(E_{B}))_{U}^{\operatorname{an}}1_{u}$ . In this way the results from Sections 6–8 provide an analysis of (10.27) in terms of a family of (twisted) graded Hecke algebras.

For aspects of (10.27) that cannot be translated to graded Hecke algebras, like those involving modules of infinite length, one must understand the 2-cocycle

$$\natural_J: W(M, \mathcal{O})^2 \to \mathbb{C}[\mathcal{O}]^2$$

well. In practice that means one needs either irreducibility of  $\operatorname{Res}_{M^1}^M(E)$  (for then we can take  $m_w = 1$  for all w) or an explicit easy description of  $R(\mathcal{O})$ , like for classical groups in [Hei2, Proposition 1.15 and §2.5]. Here we must warn the reader that exactly this aspect of [Hei2] is incomplete, it was corrected in [Hei4, Appendix A].

## APPENDIX A. CORRECTION (FROM 2023)

In the recent preprint [Oha], the algebras  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  are compared with similar endomorphism algebras from [Mor1]. The main results of [Oha] made the author realize that there could be an issue with the preservation of temperedness proven in Theorem 9.6. Further investigations revealed that there is indeed a problem, and that it stems from [Hei3]. In this appendix we explain the problem and we show how it can be fixed.

By Definition 9.2, a finite dimensional  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ -module V is tempered if all its  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)]$ -weights  $t \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(M)$  satisfy the following condition:

(A.1) 
$$\log |t| \in \operatorname{Hom}(M^2_{\sigma}/M^1, \mathbb{R})$$
 lies in the negative cone  $\left\{\sum_{\alpha^{\sharp} \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O}}} c_{\alpha} \alpha^{\sharp} : c_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{R}_{\leq 0}\right\}.$ 

Equivalently,  $|t(m)| \leq 1$  whenever  $m \in M^2_{\sigma}/M^1$  lies in the positive Weyl chamber with respect to the simple roots  $h^{\vee}_{\alpha} \in \Delta^{\vee}_{\mathcal{O}}$ . Here the bases  $\Delta_{\mathcal{O}}$  of  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}$  and  $\Delta^{\vee}_{\mathcal{O}}$  of  $\Sigma^{\vee}_{\mathcal{O}}$ are determined by P. This is the same notion of temperedness as commonly used for affine Hecke algebras, e.g. in [Opd, Sol3].

According to Theorem 9.6, the equivalence of categories

$$\operatorname{Rep}_f(G)^{\mathfrak{s}} \cong \operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B)) - \operatorname{Mod}_f$$

preserves temperedness. The proof proceeds by reduction to results of [Sol5]. One of the conditions needed to apply [Sol5] is that the definition of positivity for roots in  $\Sigma_{\mathcal{O}}^{\vee}$  corresponds (via  $X_{nr}(M)$  which is present on both sides) to the definition of positivity for roots in  $\Sigma_{red}(A_M)$ . This is checked in Lemma 9.1 and shortly before Proposition 9.5.

Unfortunately, the comparison between these two root systems is made in the wrong way. Namely, for a positive root  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{\rm red}(A_M)$ ,  $\nu_F \circ \alpha \in \mathfrak{a}_M^*$  is regarded as positive. That results in a definition of  $h_{\alpha}^{\vee}$  as element of  $\mathbb{R}_{>0}\alpha^{\vee}(\varpi_F) \cap M_{\sigma}^2/M^1$ . This use of  $\nu_F \circ \alpha$  as positive element stems from [Hei2, Hei3], on which Section 9 is partly based. As a consequence Theorem 9.6 and [Hei3, Théorème 5] suffer from the same problem: they do not send tempered *G*-representations to tempered  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ -representations, but to anti-tempered  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ -representations. Here anti-tempered means that the above condition (A.1) for temperedness is replaced by

$$\log |t| \in \operatorname{Hom}(M_{\sigma}^2/M^1, \mathbb{R}) \quad \text{lies in} \quad \left\{ \sum_{\alpha^{\sharp} \in \Delta_{\mathcal{O}}} d_{\alpha} \alpha^{\sharp} : d_{\alpha} \in \mathbb{R}_{\geq 0} \right\}.$$

Let us work out explicitly why this is the case, in contrast to the statements of Theorem 9.6 and [Hei3, Théorème 5]. Consider a root  $\alpha \in \Sigma_{red}(A_M)$  which is positive with respect to P. Then  $|\alpha|_F \in X_{nr}(M)$  is an unramified character in positive position with respect to P, as used in Casselman's criteria for temperedness of G-representations [Wal, Proposition III.2.2]. Since  $|\alpha(\alpha^{\vee}(\varpi_F))|_F < 1$ , it follows that  $|\alpha|_F$  becomes a negative multiple of  $\alpha^{\sharp}$  in [Hei2] and in Section 3. That is off by a minus sign from what is needed in [Sol5], and therefore the "preservation of temperedness" in Theorem 9.6 and [Hei3, Théorème 5] relates to the preservation of temperedness in [Sol5, §4.2] by inserting an extra minus sign in the criterion for temperedness.

For example, consider the Steinberg representation St of  $G = GL_2(F)$ , with P the standard Borel subgroup and  $\alpha$  the unique positive root of the diagonal torus T. Then  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$  is an affine Hecke algebra of type  $GL_2$  [Sol7, §2.5] and

$$J_{\overline{P}}^{\overline{G}}(\mathrm{St}) = \delta_{\overline{P}}^{1/2} = |\alpha|_{F}^{-1/2}.$$

Let V be the  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ -module which corresponds to St under the equivalence of categories (4.1). By Proposition 4.1.b,  $J_P^G(\operatorname{St})$  corresponds to  $\operatorname{Res}_{\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(T)]}^{\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))}V$ under the equivalence of categories (4.1) for T. In other words,  $\operatorname{Res}_{\mathbb{C}[X_{\operatorname{nr}}(T)]}^{\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))}V$  is the map  $\mathcal{O}(X_{\operatorname{nr}}(T)) \to \mathbb{C}$  coming from evaluation at  $|\alpha|_F^{-1/2} \in X_{\operatorname{nr}}(T)$ . The element  $h_{\alpha}^{\vee} = \alpha^{\vee}(\varpi_F)$ , from Proposition 3.1 and [Hei2], satisfies

$$|\alpha|_{F}^{-1/2}(h_{\alpha}^{\vee}) = |\alpha(\alpha^{\vee}(\varpi_{F}))|_{F}^{-1/2} = |\varpi_{F}|_{F}^{-1} = q_{F}.$$

Thus  $\log |t| = \log(q_F)\alpha^{\sharp}/2$  for the unique  $\mathbb{C}[X_{\mathrm{nr}}(T)]$ -weight  $t = |\alpha|_F^{-1/2}$  of V. As  $\log(q_F) > 0$ , we find that V is an anti-tempered  $\operatorname{End}_G(I_P^G(E_B))$ -module.

Now that we have seen all this, it is clear how the problem can be fixed: we replace every  $h_{\alpha}^{\vee} \in M_{\sigma}^2/M^1$  by  $-h_{\alpha}^{\vee}$ . Equivalently, the requirement

(A.2) 
$$\nu_F(\alpha(h_\alpha^{\vee})) > 0$$
 is substituted by  $|\alpha(h_\alpha^{\vee})|_F > 1$ .

It is best to replace  $H_M$  by  $-H_M$  at the same time, so that  $H_M(h_{\alpha}^{\vee})$  does not change. That leads to a definition of  $H_M$  which is in any case more common:

(A.3) 
$$q_F^{\langle H_M(m),\gamma\rangle} = |\gamma(m)|_F \qquad m \in M, \gamma \in X^*(M).$$

We point out that the specific formulas for  $H_M$  and for  $h_{\alpha}^{\vee}$  as element of G are never actually used in this paper. They only play an implicit role in the part of Paragraph 9.1 after Corollary 9.4, because only that part makes use of [Hei3, Sol5]. Hence our entire paper remains valid with (A.2) and (A.3) instead of the conventions just before Proposition 3.1. With this improvement Proposition 9.5 and Theorem 9.6 really become valid as stated. The same goes for the results that use those two, namely Theorems C, D, E, 9.7 and 9.9.

The same improvement could be used in [Hei2, Hei3], that would leave everything in [Hei2] valid and would repair the issue for [Hei3].

## References

- [AdPr] J.D. Adler, D. Prasad, "Multiplicity upon restriction to the derived subgroup", Pacific J. Math. 301.1, 2019, 1–14
- [ABPS1] A.-M. Aubert, P.F. Baum, R.J. Plymen, M. Solleveld, "Geometric structure for the principal series of a split reductive *p*-adic group with connected centre", J. Noncommut. Geom. 10 (2016), 663–680
- [ABPS2] A.-M. Aubert, P.F. Baum, R.J. Plymen, M. Solleveld, "The principal series of p-adic groups with disconnected centre", Proc. London Math. Soc. 114.5 (2017), 798–854
- [ABPS3] A.-M. Aubert, P.F. Baum, R.J. Plymen, M. Solleveld, "Hecke algebras for inner forms of p-adic special linear groups", J. Inst. Math. Jussieu 16.2 (2017), 351–419
- [ABPS4] A.-M. Aubert, P.F. Baum, R.J. Plymen, M. Solleveld, "Conjectures about p-adic groups and their noncommutative geometry", Contemp. Math. 691 (2017), 15–51
- [AMS1] A.-M. Aubert, A. Moussaoui, M. Solleveld, "Generalizations of the Springer correspondence and cuspidal Langlands parameters", Manus. Math. 157 (2018), 121–192
- [AMS2] A.-M. Aubert, A. Moussaoui, M. Solleveld, "Graded Hecke algebras for disconnected reductive groups", in: Geometric Aspects of the Trace Formula (editors W. Müller, S.W. Shin, N. Templier), Simons Symposia, Springer, 2018
- [AMS3] A.-M. Aubert, A. Moussaoui, M. Solleveld, "Affine Hecke algebras for Langlands parameters", arXiv:1701.03593v3, 2019
- [Bad] M.P. Badea, "Hecke algebras for covers of principal series Bernstein components in quasisplit unitary groups over local Fields", PhD. thesis, Radboud Universiteit Nijmegen, 2020
- [BaMo1] D. Barbasch, A. Moy, "Reduction to real infinitesimal character in affine Hecke algebras", J. Amer. Math. Soc. 6.3 (1993), 611–635
- [BaMo2] D. Barbasch, A. Moy, "Unitary spherical spectrum for p-adic classical groups", Acta Appl. Math. 44 (1996), 3–37
- [BeDe] J. Bernstein, P. Deligne, "Le "centre" de Bernstein", pp. 1–32 in: Représentations des groupes réductifs sur un corps local, Travaux en cours, Hermann, Paris, 1984
- [BeRu] J. Bernstein, K.E. Rumelhart, "Representations of *p*-adic groups", draft, 1993
- [BrPl] J. Brodzki, R.J. Plymen, "Complex structure on the smooth dual of GL(n)", Doc. Math. 7 (2002), 91–112
- [BuKu1] C.J. Bushnell, P.C. Kutzko, The admissible dual of GL(N) via compact open subgroups, Annals of Mathematics Studies **129**, Princeton University Press, 1993

- [BuKu2] C.J. Bushnell, P.C. Kutzko, "Smooth representations of reductive p-adic groups: structure theory via types", Proc. London Math. Soc. 77.3 (1998), 582–634
- [Ciu] D. Ciubotaru, "Types and unitary representations of reductive p-adic groups", Invent. Math. 213 (2018), 237–269
- [COT] D. Ciubotaru, E.M. Opdam, P.E. Trapa, "Algebraic and analytic Dirac induction for graded affine Hecke algebras", J. Inst. Math. Jussieu 13.3 (2014), 447–486
- [Eve] S. Evens, "The Langlands classification for graded Hecke algebras", Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 124.4 (1996), 1285–1290.
- [GeKn] S.S. Gelbart, A.W. Knapp, "L-indistinguishability and R groups for the special linear group", Adv. in Math. 43 (1982), 101–121
- [GoHe] D. Goldberg, R. Herb, "Some results on the admissible representations of non-connected reductive p-adic groups", Ann. scient. Éc. Norm. Sup. 30 (1997), 97–146
- [Hei1] V. Heiermann, "Paramètres de Langlands et algèbres d'entrelacement", Int. Math. Res. Not. 2010, 1607–1623
- [Hei2] V. Heiermann, "Opérateurs d'entrelacement et algèbres de Hecke avec paramètres d'un groupe réductif p-adique - le cas des groupes classiques", Selecta Math. 17.3 (2011), 713–756
- [Hei3] V. Heiermann, "Algèbres de Hecke avec paramètres et représentations d'un groupe p-adique classique: préservation du spectre tempéré", J. Algebra 371 (2012), 596–608
- [Hei4] V. Heiermann, "Local Langlands correspondence for classical groups and affine Hecke algebras", Math. Zeitschrift 287 (2017), 1029–1052
- [HeVi] G. Henniart, M.-F. Vignéras, "A Satake isomorphism for representations modulo p of reductive groups over local fields", J. reine angew. Math. 701 (2015), 33–75
- [HiSa] K. Hiraga, H. Saito, "On L-packets for inner forms of  $SL_n$ ", Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. **1013**, Vol. **215** (2012)
- [Lus1] G. Lusztig, "Affine Hecke algebras and their graded version", J. Amer. Math. Soc 2.3 (1989), 599–635
- [Lus2] G. Lusztig, "Classification of unipotent representations of simple p-adic groups", Int. Math. Res. Notices 11 (1995), 517–589
- [Lus3] G. Lusztig, "Open problems on Iwahori–Hecke algebras", arXiv:2006.08535, 2020
- [MiSt] M. Miyauchi, S. Stevens, "Semisimple types for p-adic classical groups", Math. Ann. 358 (2014), 257–288
- [Mor1] L. Morris, "Tamely ramified intertwining algebras", Invent. Math. 114.1 (1993), 1-54
- [Mor2] L. Morris, "Level zero G-types", Compositio Math. **118.2** (1999), 135–157
- [Oha] K. Ohara, "A comparison of endomorphism algebras", arXiv:2301.09182, 2023
- [Opd] E.M. Opdam, "On the spectral decomposition of affine Hecke algebras", J. Inst. Math. Jussieu 3.4 (2004), 531–648
- [Ren] D. Renard, "Représentations des groupes réductifs *p*-adiques", Cours spécialisés **17**, Société Mathématique de France, 2010
- [Roc1] A. Roche, "Types and Hecke algebras for principal series representations of split reductive p-adic groups", Ann. Sci. École Norm. Sup. **31.3** (1998), 361–413
- [Roc2] A. Roche, "The Bernstein decomposition and the Bernstein centre", pp. 3–52 in: Ottawa lectures on admissible representations of reductive p-adic groups, Fields Inst. Monogr. 26, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence RI, 2009
- [SeSt] V. Sécherre, S. Stevens, "Smooth representations of GL(m, D) VI: semisimple types", Int. Math. Res. Notices **13** (2012), 2994–3039
- [Sil1] A.J. Silberger, "The Knapp-Stein dimension theorem for p-adic groups", Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 68.2 (1978), 243–246, and Correction Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 76.1 (1979), 169–170
- [Sil2] A.J. Silberger, Introduction to harmonic analysis on reductive p-adic groups, Mathematical Notes 23, Princeton University Press, 1979
- [Sil3] A.J. Silberger, "Special representations of reductive p-adic groups are not integrable", Ann. Math 111 (1980), 571–587
- [Sol1] M. Solleveld, "Homology of graded Hecke algebras", J. Algebra 323 (2010), 1622–1648
- [Sol2] M. Solleveld, "Parabolically induced representations of graded Hecke algebras", Algebras Repres. Th. 15.2 (2012), 233–271
- [Sol3] M. Solleveld, "On the classification of irreducible representations of affine Hecke algebras with unequal parameters", Representation Theory 16 (2012), 1–87

- [Sol4] M. Solleveld, "Hochschild homology of affine Hecke algebras", J. Algebra **384** (2013), 1–35
- [Sol5] M. Solleveld, "On completions of Hecke algebras", pp. 207–262 in: Representations of Reductive p-adic Groups, A.-M. Aubert, M. Mishra, A. Roche, S. Spallone (eds.), Progress in Mathematics 328, Birkhäuser, 2019
- [Sol6] M. Solleveld, "On unipotent representations of ramified p-adic groups", arXiv:1912.08451v2, 2021
- [Sol7] M. Solleveld, "Affine Hecke algebras and their representations", Indagationes Mathematica 32.5 (2021), 1005–1082
- [Sol8] M. Solleveld, "Parameters of Hecke algebras for Bernstein components of p-adic groups", arXiv:2103.13113, 2021
- [Spr] T.A. Springer, Linear algebraic groups 2nd ed., Progress in Mathematics 9, Birkhäuser, 1998
- [Ste] S. Stevens, "The supercuspidal representations of p-adic classical groups", Invent. Math. **172.2** (2008), 289–352
- [Wal] J.-L. Waldspurger, "La formule de Plancherel pour les groupes *p*-adiques (d'après Harish-Chandra)", J. Inst. Math. Jussieu **2.2** (2003), 235–333